by

Mary H. Ash

Generation No. 1

1. JOHN HUGH¹ WILSON was born 1689 in Londonderry, Ireland, and died July 09, 1773 in Letterkenny Twp, Cumberland, PA.

Notes for JOHN HUGH WILSON:

From "Scotch-Irish Pioneers in Ulster and America" Early settlers of Londonderry comprised many who remained but a short time and moved on to new plantations. In July and August, 1718, from five to seven hundred Protestant immigrants from Ireland entered the Port of Boston. Several followers of the Rev. Mr. McGregor set out early in autumn for Andover where they spent the winter. In 1719 there were seventy families at Nutfield, Mass. though not all of Scotch-Irish connection. Wilsons that were on this list included BENJAMIN WILLSON, ELIZABETH WILLSON, MARY WILLSON, THOMAS WILLSON, WILLIAM WILLSON, JAMES WILSON and ROBERT WILSON. The immigrants were given a 10 mile square tract of land for a town of their own. A list of proprietors of Londonderry in 1722 records about 100 Schotch-Irish land owners.

Frank Shepherd in WILSON-BAIRD HISTORY states this John is John Hugh Wilson, and born about 1675 in Scotland.

The following account is from OUR WILSONS, GASTONS, AND HUTTONS, Herman Wilson Craven, Washington D.C. 1926

The first Wilson of our family of whom we have positive information was one of the defenders of Londonderry, northern Ireland, in 1689. According to uncertain tradition as it came down to Martha Wilson, her sister Lucinda, and her brother Joseph, his name was John. The Protestant forces, loyal to William and Mary, were shut up in the town by an army commanded by the deposed King James who soon departed leaving the command to another. There was fierce fighting. Famine and pestilence threatened to wipe out the entire population within the walls; but the defenders successfully withstood the siege lasting one hundred and five days. Macaulay in his History of England gives a vivid account of this siege.

JOHN WILSON, son of the defender of Londonderry, came to America and married Nancy Brackenridge, who came to this country from Londonderry when she was twelve years of age with her brother, her parents dying on the voyage over. (See JOHN WILSON for more)

From: Scotch Irish Pioneers in Ulster and America

Author: Charles Bolton Call Number: 575

This is a study of the emigration from Northern Ireland of persons of Scottish and English descent. Chapters are devoted to the Scotch-Irish settlements in Pennsylvania, Maryland, South Carolina, and Massachusetts and include valuable lists of early pioneers. In addition, considerable space is devoted to the redoubtable settlers of Londonderry, New Hampshire. The book's extensive appendices contain lists of great genealogical importance, including (1) petitioners for transport from Northern Ireland (1718); (2) hometowns of Ulster families, with names of the Scotch-Irish in New England from presbytery and synod records (1691-1718); (3) members of the Charitable Irish Society in Boston (1737-1743); (4) names of fathers in the Presbyterian baptismal records in Boston (1730-1736); and (5) names of ships carrying passengers from Ireland to New England (1714-1720). Biographical information, which is to be met with throughout the volume, is rendered instantly accessible by reference to the formidable index.

Bibliographic Information: Bolton, Charles Knowles, Scotch Irish Pioneers In Ulster and America, 1910, 1998. 1910. Reprint, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1967

THE WINTER OF 1718-19 IN BOSTON

In July and August, 1718, from five to seven hundred Protestant immigrants from Ireland entered the port of Boston. Several followers of the Rev. Mr. McGregor set out early in the autumn for Andover where they spent the winter. Others as we have seen went to Casco Bay and the Kennebec River.

Family ties no doubt drew some into the neighboring towns, although all trace of these influences have been lost. Among the early emigrants who came probably from the north of Ireland many were scattered through towns not known thereafter as distinctly Scotch Irish settlements. Where we find one family others are almost certainly to be found, disguised it may be by an English name. The following names are given as an indication of the wide distribution of the emigrants. Some families are merely known to be Scotch, others are Presbyterians who brought their babies to the Rev. Mr. Moorhead in Boston for baptism, while in still other instances the home town in Ireland has been or can be found by reference to Page 154

the local church records.1 James Long was in Charlestown, John Tom in Cambridge, Thomas Karr or Carr, John Pike, James Lindsay, James Taggart and John Brownlie in Roxbury, Robert Burns and James Aull in Medford, James Moor in Chelsea, Jeremiah Smith and John Longhead in Milton, Archibald Thompson and Thomas Henry in Bridgewater, and John Kennedy, with Abraham Hunter, at Braintree. At Concord lived Samuel Henderson; ROBERT WILSON was at Malden, Alexander Smith at Billerica, Thomas Little, Charles Richards, John Moor and James Gordon at Shirley, Daniel Ritter and Thomas Harkness at Lunenburg, Thomas Bogle at Sudbury, John McClure at Woburn and JAMES WILSON at Lexington. Dugall McCombs was at Western, John McAllister at Westboro, David McClure at Brookfield, Andrew McElwain at Bolton, James Cargill at Mendon, Walter Beath at Lunenburg and at Boothbay in Maine, William Leman at Wiscasset, and Mrs. James at Annapolis. John Nichols lived at Freetown, John Wood and James Henry at Providence, and Archibald MacKaye at Pomfret in Connecticut.

With James Glasford at Leicester was Matthew Watson who came from Coleraine in Ireland. James Smith of Needham brought a letter from the church

1 I am indebted to my sons Stanwood and Geoffrey for many references to Scotch Irish in country towns.

.....from an Irish port with one of Ireland's Presbyterian ministers on board, and arrived at Charleston, probably in the summer of the year 1714.

Evidently there were a few Scotch Irish in and near Charleston, and on the rich lands between Philadelphia and Wilmington, at an early date. In New York also they held a place, and in the Presbyterian churches on Long Island. But in no case did the migrations before 1718 have great influence. They were, it is true, responses to a spirit of discontent and unrest in Ulster, but low rates of transportation on account of trade in tobacco had their force as well.

Such were the conditions at the opening of the year 1718. Yet we shall see that in less than a decade after Boyd and McGregor had set foot in New England, the ports of Philadelphia, Newcastle and Charleston were swarming with the Scotch Irish. James Logan of Pennsylvania reported in 1727 the arrival of eight or nine emigrant ships that autumn, and in 1729 six vessels in a single week came into port.

Before the year 1718 the growth of Scotch Irish influence and numbers cannot safely be measured by the spread of Presbyterianism, yet its early ecclesiastical history is of contributive value. In the year 1704 or 1705 the ministers who gathered in Philadelphia to ordain and install the Rev. Jedediah

Page 35Andrews of Boston agreed to form a General Presbytery. These men were:

Francis Makemie, Rehoboth.

Nathaniel Taylor, Upper Marlborough.

John Wilson, Newcastle.

George McNish, Manokin.

John Hampton, Snow Hill.

Samuel Davis, Lewes.

Jedediah Andrews, Philadelphia.

Although the Scotch Irish have their full share in this list of ministers, the people who listened to their sermons were very largely of Scotch and English ancestry; and in the next decade their growing families and the arrival of their friends from abroad so increased the number of Presbyterians that in 1717 the General Presbytery became a Synod with four presbyteries, Philadelphia, Newcastle, Snow Hill, and Long Island,1 and twenty-nine ministers. Twenty years later the number of ministers had trebled,2 for the great tide of migration which was identified with New England in 1718 soon turned toward Philadelphia.

1 See Hodge's Presbyterian Church, 1839, pp. 93-97.

2 Proceedings Presbytery of Baltimore, 1876.

THE SCOTCH-IRISH OR THE SCOT IN NORTH BRITAIN, NORTH IRELAND, AND NORTH AMERICA CHAPTER XXXVIII LONDONDERRY AND ENNISKILLEN (Seige of Londonderry, 1689)

The enemy with six hundred dragoons on foot and two troops of horse, made a furious attack on MacCarmick. But his infantry stood so firmly and fired with such execution that the enemy began to retreat. The Protestant cavalry, under Montgomery and King, instead of rendering assistance, turned, without firing a single shot, and fled from the field. The dismounted dragoons of the enemy immediately charged. Just then, two troops of their horse coming up surrounded the Protestant infantry and cut them to pieces. MacCarmick's son was killed at his side, and he himself was taken prisoner. Of his whole force only about thirty escaped. Among these was a brave soldier named JAMES WILSON. Surrounded by a number of dragoons, he was assailed by all at once. Some of them he stabbed, others he struck down with his musket, and several he threw under the feet of their own horses. At last, wounded in twelve places, his cheeks hanging over his chin, he fell into a bush. There a sergeant struck through his thigh with a halbert; but WILSON, exerting all his strength, pulled it out, and ran it through the sergeant's heart. By the assistance of this halbert he walked back to En-niskillen. He was afterwards cured of his wounds and survived for thirty years.

Child of JOHN HUGH WILSON is:

i. JOHN² WILSON, b. Abt. 1720, Londonderry, Ireland; d. July 09, 1773, Cumberland Valley, Pennsylvania.

Generation No. 2

2. JOHN² WILSON (*JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Abt. 1720 in Londonderry, Ireland¹, and died July 09, 1773 in Cumberland Valley, Pennsylvania. He married NANCY BRACKENRIDGE. She was born in Londonderry, Ireland, and died Bef. August 23, 1769 in Letterkenny, Cumberland, PA.

Notes for JOHN WILSON:

Scots-Irish: The Scot in North Britain, North Ireland and North America, Vol. 2 Page 617, Early Presbyterian Churches in Ireland John Wilson , about 1700 to 1729 , when he ernigrated to America Dundalk, county Louth : John Wilson , 1700 to 1706 or later Dunboe, county Londonderry, John Wilson-- to 1684-88

JOHN WILSON, received 8 Mo. 25, 1735, dated 3 Mo. 25, 1735, from Limerick, Ireland. Immigration of the Irish Quakers into Pennsylvania In Chester County. Established in 1718, from Newark or Kennett.

In Ireland 1766 Religious Census: James Wilson, Religion-Dissenters, Diocese-Armagu; Parish-Artrea; County-Londonderry

Frank Shepherd's genealogy states John and Nancy were born in Ulster

The following account is from OUR WILSONS, GASTONS, AND HUTTONS, Herman Wilson Craven, Washington D.C. 1926

JOHN WILSON, son of the defender of Londonderry, came to America and married Nancy Brackenridge, who came to this country from Londonderry when she was twelve years of age with her brother, her parents dying on the voyage over. He lived in what is now Letterkenny Township, Franklin County, in the noted Cumberland Valley, Pennsylvania. It is said that he settled there as soon as white men could live there. The first settlement in Franklin county was at Falling Spring, now Chambersburg, in 1730. The early settlers in this part of the country

often lived on land for years before they acquired any legal right or authority to do so. The steps procuring a complete and perfected title to land appear to have been first, the issuance of a warrant for the survey of the land; second, the survey under the warrant; third the issuance of a patent. But periods of many years often intervened between these steps, the land meanwhile being possessed and sold as if title were complete.

In Letterkenny Township in Cumberland County, PA, John Wilson owned his farm, of which his son Samuel became sole owner nineteen years after his father's death. Approximately, the tract was in the form of a parallelogram, twice as long as it was wide, the longer sides of which ran northwest and southeast.

In WILSON-BAIRD FAMILY genealogy, p. 7, the author (Mr. Shepherd) states that 4 sons and a daughter were born to them: John (II), who moved to Lincoln County, N. C., James, who went to Ohio, and Hugh who went to Georgia; Samuel, who became a Presbyterian Minister at Chambersburg PA, and a daughter who married a Doctor Sharp.

In the "Wilson-Baird Family" genealogy, p. 6, "the records at Harrisburg, Pennsylvania show a tract of 222 acres of land surveyed for John Wilson September 11, 1767, in Letter kenny Township Cumberland County, Pennsylvania, on proprietories warrant bearing date of June 5, 1766. This land lies adjacent to the Rocky Spring Presbyterian Church. The church was organized in 1767 and a log building erected and used until 1794 when a stone building was erected that still stands in good condition. (1943) John Wilson and his wife were charter members and he a ruling elder in its session."

Four miles north and one mile west of Chambersburg is the old Rocky Spring Presbyterian Church. The congregation was organized about 1737 and the present church was built in 1794. JOHN WILSON was an elder in this church.

From MAXWELL HISTORY AND GENEALOGY: (p. 83)

Records at Harrisburg, Pennsylvania show "A Draught of a tract of land situated in Letterkenny Township, in the county of Cumberland, containing two hundred and two acres, and one hundred and fifty-three perches and the usual allowance of six percent, for roads, etc., surveyed for John Wilson the 11th day of September, 1767, in Pursuance of the Honorable the Proprietaries Warrant Bearing Date the 5th Day of June, 1746."

JOHN WILSON survived his wife at least seven years, and died July 9, 1773. The following is his will:

In the name of God, Amen. The twenty-third day of August in the Year of our Lord God One Thousand Seven Hundered and Sixty-eight. I John Wilson of the province of Pennsylvania, Cumberland County and Letterkenny Township, YEOMAN being of perfect mind and Memory, Thanks be given unto God therefore calling unto mind the mortality of my body and knowing it is appointed for all men once to die, do make and ordain this my last Will and Testament.

That is to say principally and first of all I give and recommend my soul into the hands of God that gave it, and as for my body I recommend it to the earth to be buried in a Christian and decent manner at the discretion of my executors nothing doubting but at the General Resurrection I shall receive the same again by the Mighty power of God: And as touching such worldly estate wherewith it hath pleased God to help me in this life I give, bequeath and dispose of the same in the following manner and form:

Imprimis. I give and bequeath to my well beloved son John the sum of five pounds good and lawful money of this province to be raised and levied out of my estate within two years after my decease and to be paid to him by my executors. And in like manner, I give and bequeath my well beloved son Hugh the full sum of five pounds lawful money of Pennsylvania to be levied out of my estate within two years after my decease, and to be paid to him by my executors.

ITEM: I give my well-beloved sons James, Samuel and William all three which I make and ordain my sole executors of this my last will and testament all and singular my land, messauge and tennement by them to be possessed and enjoyed equally them and their heirs and addigns forever or if they incline any or all of them to sell the price is to be equally divided between the above aaid James, Samuel and William I give my son James, mmoreover, my wagon and waggon gears, my gray horse and my bauld horse and my two year old colt and my

bed and bed clothes that belongs to it and my chest. And all other my goods, chattels and movables I allow to be sold and the money to be equally divided betwixt my said sons James, Samuel and William and likewise all my money and debts is to be equally divided them the said James, Samuel and William, and I so give them authority either to sell or keep in their own possession the above land and tennement them their heirs and assigns and likewise the gods and chattels belonging to me that is not here particularily mentioned give to each of the above said James, Samuel and William equally to be divided and I do hereby utterly disallow, revoke and disannul all and every former testament, wills and legacies bequests and executors by me in any wise before this time named willed and bequeathed ratifying and confirming this and no other to be my last will and testament in wittness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and seal the day and year written above. Signed, sealed, published and declared by the said John Wilson as his last will and testament. In the presence of us the subscriber JOHN WILSON.

Alexn. McConnel George Shields John Fleming

1883 White Co. History Biography of Joseph R. Wilson

"...was born in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, October 28, 1832, and is the eighth of the eleven children born to Hugh and Nancy (Story) Wilson, both natives of Pennsylvania and of Scotch Irish and English descent. Hugh Wilson was a farmer and in April 1869, on the same farm on which he was born, he died, a member of the Presbyterian Church. Joseph R. Wilson worked on the home farm till he was thirty-five years old when he moved to Harrison County, Iowa, bought a farm of 1,250 acres, and engaged in farming and stock-raising until 1875, when he sold out and came to Reynolds where he has ever since been extensively engaged in the lumber trade and the sale of agricultural implements. November 22, 1872, he married Clara Frame, a native of Trumbull County, Ohio. In politics, Mr. Wilson is a Republican."

Notes for NANCY BRACKENRIDGE:

Nancy Brackenridge came to this country from Londonderry when she was twelve years of age with her brother, her parents dying on the voyage over.

More About NANCY BRACKENRIDGE:

Died 2: Abt. 1761

Children of JOHN WILSON and NANCY BRACKENRIDGE are:

- i. HUGH³ WILSON, d. Unknown, Louisville, Georgia.
 - ii. WILLIAM WILSON, d. 1778².

Notes for WILLIAM WILSON:

William never married. He was a Revolutionary soldier, contracted camp fever, and came home and died in 1778. He is probably buried in the Rocky Spring Graveyard.

- 4. iii. JOHN WILSON, b. 1742, Northern Ireland; d. January 04, 1799, Gaston County, North Carolina.
- 5. iv. JAMES WILSON, b. July 13, 1743, Chambersburg, Pennsylvania; d. June 08, 1799, Ross County, Ohio.
- v. SAMUEL WILSON, b. 1754, Letterkenny Township, Cumberland Valley, PA; d. March 04, 1799, Newville, Pennsylvania.

Generation No. 3

3. HUGH³ WILSON (*JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) died Unknown in Louisville, Georgia³. He married (1) CATHERINE //. She died Unknown. He married (2) CATHERINE. She died Unknown.

Notes for HUGH WILSON:

In the "Wilson-Baird Family", Frank C. Shepherd, 1943, p. 6, he stated that Hugh went to Georgia and "was lost sight of".

The Maxwell History and Genealogy states

"Hugh married Catherine and went to Savannah and afterwards to Louisville, Georgia. He had at least one son,

John."

Child of HUGH WILSON and CATHERINE // is:

- i. JOHN⁴ WILSON, d. Unknown.
- **4.** JOHN³ WILSON (*JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)⁴ was born 1742 in Northern Ireland, and died January 04, 1799 in Gaston County, North Carolina⁵. He married MARY WRAY Abt. 1762 in PA⁶, daughter of UNKNOWN WRAY and UNKNOWN JORDAY. She was born 1737 in PA⁷, and died April 03, 1830 in Gaston, NC.

Notes for JOHN WILSON:

In OUR WILSONS, GASTONS, AND HUTTONS, by Herman Wilson Craven, 1926:

John and Mary Wray Wilson and others moved to North Carolina in 1764, in which year it is said that a thousand Scotch-Irish families arrived in North Carolina from northern settlements. He was a soldier in the Revolutionary army, and fought either at King's Mountain or at Cowpens, probably the latter. In 1778 he bought about 416 acres of land lying "on the So. Side of Catawba River on the middle fork or Crowder's Creek" in Tyron (now Gaston) County, North Carolina, and bounded in part by the South Carolina line.

In WILSON-BAIRD FAMILY, Frank C. Shepherd, 1943, p. 7:

Moved in company of Colonel John Barber, John's wife's half-brother, traveled the 400 miles up the Old Wilderness Road that passed southward through Chambersburg, Pennsylvania. They established a home on the bank of Crowder's Creek in Lincoln County, North Carolina. They lived there 16 years before the summer of 1780, the Battle of King's Mountain.

The family record of John Wilson (II) as taken from an old Bible published in Edinboro, Scotland in 1761 and now in the possession of Professor L. C. Glenn of Vanderbilt University shows that John Wilson born 1742, married Mary Wray about 1762 and died January 4, 1799. She was born in 1737 and died April 3, 1830. Both are buried in the cemetery at Olnay Church near Kings Mountain, North Carolina. It is thought they had eleven children although but nine are mentioned in the record in the bible.

Pofessor L. C. Glenn was a descendant of the Wilsons and Bairds and in about 1895, visited a Polly Wilson Torrence, who seemed to have been a cousin of his grandmother, Sarah Ann Wilson Torrence. He notated many of her observations. These are on file in his "collection" at the University of North Carolina in Chapel Hill, NC.

An Aaron Wilson, b. January 6, 1776, is listed in this genealogy. It also lists Samuel "Vane" Wilson, born March 17, 1783, d. August 1, 1869, married Miss Owens (author says this is 'questioned').

The author states all of the children except Sarah were born in the log cabin home not far from Olney Church where they attended, about thirteen miles from the King's Mountain Battlefield on Crowder's Creek.

A search of Patriot Index provided the information found below.

WILSON, John Birth: PA 1742 Service: NC Rank: CS

Death: NC 4 Jan 1799

Patriot Pensioned: No Widow Pensioned: No Children Pensioned: No Heirs Pensioned: No

Spouse: (1) Mary Wray

More About JOHN WILSON:

Burial: Unknown, Olney Church near King's Mountain, NC

Notes for MARY WRAY:

From Frank Shepherd's "The Wilson-Baird History"

"Mary Wray, John Wilson's wife lived to be 93; was never sick a day. She washed in the branch and spun flax---wove it too.

Mary's father was from Wales and her mother, a Miss Jordan, came from Ireland at age 15, her parents dying on the passage to America.

More About MARY WRAY:

Burial: Unknown, Olney Church near King's Mountain, North Carolina

Children of JOHN WILSON and MARY WRAY are:

- i. SARAH⁴ WILSON, b. June 17, 1763, Pennsylvania⁸; d. August 24, 1837, Linoln, North Carolina⁹.
- 7. ii. MARY "POLLY" WILSON, b. February 25, 1765, North Carolina; d. August 18, 1836.
- 8. iii. JOHN III WILSON, b. March 06, 1767, North Carolina; d. October 01, 1838, Ohio.
- 9. iv. ROBERT GILLELAND WILSON, b. December 30, 1768, North Carolina; d. April 17, 1851, Chillicothe, Ohio.
- 10. v. JAMES WILSON, b. April 05, 1771, North Carolina; d. April 20, 1803.
 - vi. ISABELLA WILSON, b. February 20, 1773, North Carolina⁹; d. Unknown.

Notes for ISABELLA WILSON:

Died as infant

- vii. AARON WILSON, b. January 06, 1775, NC; d. 1775.
- 11. viii. WILLIAM JOSEPH WILSON, b. September 24, 1777, Lincoln, North Carolina; d. February 05, 1854, Gaston, North Carolina.
 - ix. CATHERINE ISABELLA WILSON, b. September 19, 1779, North Carolina⁹; d. Unknown.

Notes for CATHERINE ISABELLA WILSON:

Wilson-Baird Family history gives birth date as 1773.

- 12. x. SAMUEL BLAINE WILSON, b. March 17, 1783, Gaston, North Carolina; d. August 01, 1869, Farmville, Prince Edward, Virginia.
- **5.** JAMES³ WILSON (*JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born July 13, 1743 in Chambersburg, Pennsylvania¹⁰, and died June 08, 1799 in Ross County, Ohio. He married AGNES HENDERSON June 27, 1769, daughter of JAMES HENDERSON. She was born February 14, 1745/46 in Chambersburg, Pennsylvania¹¹, and died June 30, 1796 in Ross County, Ohio.

Notes for JAMES WILSON:

From Maxwell History and Genealogy, p. 84

"The records of the Rocky Spring Presbyterian church show that in May, 1796, James Henderson and James Wilson occupied pew No. 38 and that James Wilson vacated in June 12, 1797, probably when he went West. He first moved to Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, but soon went on to Ohio, arriving at Chillicothe May 1, 1798 with his family. Soon moved up onto the Pickaway Plains and settled on Congo Creek, just above its junction with Sippo. Here James Wilson and William McCoy organized a church and served as elders. This was the third Presbyterian Church organized in Ohio, being preceded by one in Cincinnati and one in Chillicothe." [It was called Rocky Spring Church in memory of the Rocky Spring Church back in Pennsylvania.]

From Grandson James H. Wilsons interview by "The Pike County Republican" February 6, 1873: James H. stated his grandfather, this James, moved from Pennsylvania to Ohio in 1797, accompanied by most of his children, his wife having died previously. He and several emigrants clubbed together and built a flat-boat on the Monongahela River, on which they placed their families and floated down to the Ohio river, and thence down that river to where Portsmouth now is, but was then a dense wilderness. They had on board horses, cattle and sheep. The company encamped till my grandfather and uncle John went up to Chillicothe and procured a keel boat and returned with it down the Scioto River. While they were gone, the wolves made sad havoc with their little flock

of sheep. When the keel boat arrived at the mouth of the Scioto River, the families and effects were put on it and the boat was keeled up the river. When they arrived at Chillicothe, they found but one house with a shingle roof and that was a log structure. They arrived in the spring season, and the families remained there some weeks while the working portion of the males went to Pickaway Plains and planted a crop of corn, after which the women and children were taken to their new homes.

The Indians had not yet left the country, and used to assemble at the residences of the new-comers and sing their songs which were to the whites a great novelty. But the natives of the forest soon afterward disappeared and melted away into the western forests, leaving their successors, the white settlers, in quiet possession of their "hunting grounds". They continued to cultivate the land and soon the aborigines were almost forgotten. Week after week, month after month, year after year, other settlers crowded in--and they were always welcome--and their children grew up, and soon began to marry, multiply and increase.

My grandfather died in 1797 (sic), the fall after arriving there, and his remains were taken to Chillicothe and buried. Of my grandfather's family, there were six daughters and three sons, viz: Sarah, Polly, Martha, Nancy, Esther, Jane, John, James and William. Sarah and Polly were married before the family came out, and remained in Pennsylvania some years, but afterwards came out and settled with their husbands near here.

From HISTORY OF ROSS AND HIGHLAND COUNTIES, OHIO, (1895?) p. 333

"The first settlement in Buckskin Township was made by James Wilson, who built a house on Buckskin creek near South Salem, in 1799.These houses would be called rough cabins in these days of advanced ideas regarding the style of building and architecture, but at that time were confortable houses. They were formed of round poles, or of roughly hewed logs, notched at the corners, and rolled together in a nearly square form. Roofs were formed by laying poles lengthwise of the building, which was first raised to the desired height, and covering these poles with bark or with clapboards rived from a solid, straight grained oak and fastened to their places by laying still other poles across them. A hole was sawed or chopped through one end of the cabin to serve as a doorway, and a large stick chimney was built in the other end, which provided the means of securing warmth, and cooking the necessary food. The spaces between the logs in the building was chinked up with chips and sticks, after which it was daubed over with mud, when it was considered really a comfortable house. When first used, a blanket often served as a door, until clapboards could be split, pinned together with wooden pegs, and hung on wooden hinges. Most houses were built in that day without a nail being used in their construction--wooden pins had to answer the purpose, where every article used was brought so many miles on the rivers, or on horseback, to its destination.

Robert Willson [sic], a son of James Willson, settled in the southwest corner of the township, on Paint creek, where he made a home and died. The property is now owned by his son, A. L. Willson. His family were Anderson, William, Newton, Frank, Alfred L., and several daughters. Newton lives in Greenfield.

John H. Willson, also a son of James Willson, married Elizabeth Finch and settled on survey two thousand two hundred and ninety-five, where he died. His children afterwards scattered to other parts, and the property has since been sold. One son, was a physician, and died in New Holland; another, Josiah R., became a dentist, and settled in New Orleans."

The above Robert and John H. Willson, do not seem to fit into this genealogy, although Elizabeth Finch was married to Isaac Wilson. Are there two Elizabeth Finches or is the above account incorrect?

From WILSON-BAIRD HISTORY, Frank C. Shepherd, 1943, p. 126.

James Wilson with his family removed from Franklin County to Ohio about 1797. The records of the Rocky Spring Presbyterian Church show that he gave up his pew in the church June 12, 1797. He died on his farm near where Kingston now stands in Pickaway County Ohio and is buried in Chillicothe (Extract from a letter of H. W. Craven, Seattle Washington to Mr. Shepherd May 25, 1901.)

From "Maxwell history and Genealogy" by Houston, Blaine, Mellette, p. 83-84 The Wilsons were Scotch-Irish Presbyterians.

The first of the Wilson family of whom there is positive knowledge was one of the defenders of Londonderry in 1690. Tradition says his name was John.

John Wilson, son, or probably grandson, of the defender of Londonderry, came to this country and married Nancy Brackenridge, whose parents died on the voyage over.

John Wilson lived in Letterkenny Township, Cumberland (since 1784 Franklin, and originally Lancaster) County, Pennsylvania. He is said to have settled in the Cumberland valley as early as white men could live there. The records at Harrisburg show "A Draught of a tract of land situated in Letterkenny Township, in the County of Cumberland, Containing two hundred and two acres, and one hundred and fifty-three perches and the usual allowance of six per cent. for Roads, etc., surveyed for John Wilson the 11th day of September, 1767, in Pursuance of the Honorable the Proprietaries Warrant Bearing Date the 5th Day of June, 1746."

John Wilson survived his wife and died July 9, 1773. In his will, August 23, 1768, he mentions the following children: John, Hugh, James, William and Samuel.

Of these sons John was born in 1742, married Mary Wray, and died January 4, 1799. He moved to North Carolina about 1764, and fought in the Revolutionary army. He left a number of children, among them being John, Rev. Robert G. Wilson, D. D., pastor of the Presbyterian Church at Chillicothe, Ohio, from 1805 to 1825, and afterwards for many years president of Ohio University at Athens, Ohio; Rev. Samuel B. Wilson, D. D., professor in Union Theological Seminary, Virginia, and William J. Wilson.

Hugh married Catherine (???) and went to Savannah, and afterwards to Louisville, Ga. He had at least one son, John.

Samuel was born in 1754, married Jane Mahon, and died March 4, 1799. He graduated from Princeton, 1782, and after became pastor of the Big Springs Presbyterian Church at Newville, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania, and continued the pastorate till his death. He had two children, John and Jane, who married William Sharpe, a doctor.

James Wilson, son of John and Nancy Wilson, was born July 13, 1743. Married, June 27, 1769, Agnes Henderson, born February 14, 1746, and died June 30, 1796. She was the daughter of James Henderson.

The records of the Rocky Spring Presbyterian Church show that in May, 1796, James Henderson and James Wilson occupied pew No. 38 and that James Wilson vacated it June 12, 1797, which was probably when he went West. He first moved to Derry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania, but soon went on to Ohio, arriving at Chillicothe May 1, 1798, with his family. Soon moved up onto the Pickaway Plains and settled on Congo Creek, just above its junction with Sippo. Here James Wilson and William McCoy organized a church and served as elders. This was the third Presbyterian Church organized in Ohio, being preceded by one in Cincinnati and one in Chillicothe

In same reference, p. 599...

James Wilson died June 8, 1799, on his farm on Pickaway Plains and was buried in Chillicothe. His will, in his own handwriting, made September 20, 1797, is the second will of record in Ross County, Ohio.

From Abstract of Wills, Ross County Ohio 1798-1848: 32, p. 2

"James Wilson, late of Green Township, Franklin County but now in Perry Township, Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. No death date; certified July 1, 1799. Bequeathals to daughter Sarah, wife of John Swan; sons John, James and William; daughters Mary, Martha, Agnes, Esther and Jean. Executors: John, son; Mary, daughter. Witnesses: James Wilson, Isabel Wilson."

WILL OF JAMES WILSON

"In the name of God, Amen the twentieth day of September in the year of our lord one thousand seven hundered ninety and seven, I James Willson (sic) late of Franklin County, green township, now living in Perry Township Westmoreland County; yeoman, being of perfect mind and memory and calling to mind the mortality of my body to make and ordain this my last will and testament, that is to say, first and principally I recommend my soul to God who give it and my body to the dust, whenever it shall please God to segregate my soul from it. ITEM. I order that all my just debts be fully paid

ITEM. It is my will that my daughter Sarah, wife of John Swan, receive ten pounds more thanwhat she has got

and no more.

ITEM. It is further my will that the half of my ready money bonds and notes be given equally to my sons John, James, William, and the other half equally to my daughters, Mary, Martha, Agnes, Esther and Jean, in the order and form following: first I order that my sons John, James and William receive their half out of the ready money and the first notes and bonds that is due till their half is made up, and I order that my sons John and James, buys land with the best information they can get, raises the family, and whilst the girls remains unmarried, they are to keep house and whaever time they have more, they may work for themselves, and it is my will that my sons John and James has the use of my son William's money till he is of age free from interest only they must lay it out on land; it is further in my will that my son William be put to a trade as soon as he is fit for he is a liberty to choose his trade; the other half which is to be left last of the bonds that comes due, I give to my daughters above named, and it is my will that my sons, John and James has four horses, they having their choice, the others to my daughters above named, the cows to be given equally to my daughters above names with the half of all household goods not mentioned; the other half to my sons John and James; and William; equally amongst them and do make and order my son John and my daughter Mary sole executors and executrix of this my last will and testament in trust for the intent and purposes of this my will contained. I do hereby utterly disallow, revoke and dis...?? all former testaments, ex...?? and bequests by me heretofore willed or bequeathed. Ratifying and confirming This and no other to be my last testament in witnesseth whoever of I have hereunto set my had at day and year above written - 1797. Before signing and sealing it is my will that my son John and James have the plow irons, with the wagon and geers (?) and the esequences (??) of the family is to come out of the whole till land is bought. James Willson (seal)

Signed, sealed, pronounced, published, and declared by the s. James Willson as his last will and testament in presence of us the subscribers: Jas. Wilson, Isabel Wilson.

(The following contained many misspelled words and was difficult to translate) Westmoreland County of Parsenly (Pennsylvania?) came before me one of the justices of the peace for said county James Wolson (sic) and Isabel Wolson (sic) and being sworn as the law ??, deposition and asith that James Wolson (sic) desesed, law (?) to on them, to examine this is Last Will and Testament and that the one the parsons that evidence (?) the same and subscribed the names above sworn before me am subscribed October 11, 1799, given under my hand and seal: John Pumroy. Jas. Wilson, Isabel Wilson

Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania. I the subscriber Prothonatory of the court of common pleas for the County of Westmoreland in the State of Pennsylvania, certify that John Pumroy whose name is above subscribed and before whom probate of the last Will and Testament of James Willson, deceased was made on the solemn oaths of the subscribing witnesses to the same as above set forth, was at the time of administering the said deposition and yet is Commonwealth Justices of the Peace for the Township of Perry in the County of Westmoreland aforsaid Commissioned and to his acts as such, certified full faith and credit is given and of right due. In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seal of the county aforesaid this fourth day of November, One thousand seven hundred and ninety-nine. Thomas Hamilton, Proth.

ASSESSMENT OF THE PROPERTY OF JAMES WILSON, DECEASED BY WILLIAM MCCOY AND JOHN CROUS THIS 28TH DAY OF APRIL 1800:

Dollars Cents Six hogs Hammer & anvil 150 Ten shoats 2 shaving knives 1--dito eight (shoats) 10--4 augurs 2-four dito (shoats) 2 plains 175 ewe & 2 lams 4--475 3 saws dito (ewe & 2 lams) sundries iron & and chisels 2-two dito (as above) 6--2 weathers one ram 750

| 1 broad axe 1 |
|---|
| one grinestoen 125 |
| one grinestoan 125 10 sickels 9 two maton (?) 350 tule & ceg (?) 250 one frow (?) 1 |
| 10 sickels 9 |
| two maton (?) 350 |
| tule & ceg (2) 250 |
| ture & ceg (.) 250 |
| one frow (?) 1 |
| gridle & frying pan 150 |
| one shovel 1 |
| bucket and pail 1 |
| |
| dito 1 |
| five hoes 350 |
| two dung forks 175 |
| two dung forks 175 hand screw 6 |
| hand screw 6 |
| two hay dito 1 |
| Rake oven 2 |
| two hay dito 1 Bake oven 2 2 iron hagels (?) 2 |
| 2 iron hagels (?) 2 |
| 2 sithe 175 1 dito 2 |
| 1 dito 2 |
| 10.0 |
| 10 Bags 950 |
| 10 Bags 950 tee kittle 1 |
| 1 steel & cutting knife 3 |
| |
| pot 25 |
| ban iron 16121/2 |
| 2 pair of cards 25 |
| 2 pair of cards 23 |
| one copper cittle 15 |
| 2 will combs 50 |
| 1 ax 250 |
| dita 150 |
| uno 130 |
| 1 coffe mill 150 |
| 11 111 0 |
| I hackkle 2 |
| 1 ax 250 dito 150 1 coffe mill 150 1 hackle 2 |
| one neck chain 2 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 1 flower dito 25 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 1 flower dito 25 1 Chist 450 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 1 flower dito 25 1 Chist 450 2 pairs tongs |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 1 flower dito 25 1 Chist 450 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 1 flower dito 25 1 Chist 450 2 pairs tongs & shovels 2 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 1 flower dito 25 1 Chist 450 2 pairs tongs & shovels 2 1 Man's saddle and |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 1 flower dito 25 1 Chist 450 2 pairs tongs & shovels 2 1 Man's saddle and bridle & sursingle(?) 6 |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 1 flower dito 25 1 Chist 450 2 pairs tongs & shovels 2 1 Man's saddle and |
| one neck chain 2 dito 3- log chain & others 350 guns 20 2 chains 1 2 slats 75 Maul rings & weages 1322 steel 1 1 spinning wheel 2 dito 150 nails 25 1 looking glass 1 dito 125 harow teath 5 Smoother irons 125 Cros cut saw 7 steel 130 32 big spools 2 2 met. birrels 1 1 flower dito 25 1 Chist 450 2 pairs tongs & shovels 2 1 Man's saddle and bridle & sursingle(?) 6 |

Candle box 12 1 bureau 16--Close bascet 25 1 bookcase 150 Collection of books 11(?)06 1 wheat kiddle 50 Meat Cattle 116--1 half bushel 50 1 Table 2--1 rug 950 2 sheets 5--1 feather bed and bed cloths 2250 1 dito (bed) 2250 1 dito (bed) 2250 1 dito (bed) 2250 1 counter pin 4--1 table cloth 150 1---1 dito (table cloth) 1 vinnegar ceg 50 pewter 6-tin wair 150 1 sedle 50 spoons & old pewter 1 ---20 plates 20--21 glasses 1--2 bottles 50 Quens (?) wair 3--6 knives and forks 1 --dito 50 1 close brush 16 watrin can 50 Check (?) stick 1 ---Side saddle & bridle dito 3 ---

Ross County, Territory U.S., N.W. of O (Ohio) before me Samuel Finley Judge of Probate for the said county of Ross personally appeared the witnesses named William McCoy and John Crouse appraises of the goods and chattles of the estate of James Wilson late of said county deceased and made oath that the preceding inventory of the said goods and chattels with their value annend in dollars and cents, was taken and inately (?) them this 28th day of April 1800, according to the best of their knowledge. John Crouse, Wm. McCoy, sworn and subscribed this 1st day of May 1800 before me. Samuel Finley

Notes for AGNES HENDERSON:

In James H. Wilson's "Interview", he states that his grandmother (Agnes Henderson Wilson) died before the grandfather and his family moved to Ohio.

Children of JAMES WILSON and AGNES HENDERSON are:

i. SARAH4 WILSON, b. April 07, 1770; d. Unknown; m. JOHN SWAN; d. Unknown.

Notes for JOHN SWAN:

See "Great-grandfather's Bear Story" under John Wilson Notes.

ii. MARY WILSON, b. January 27, 1773; d. Unknown; m. JOHN SHIELDS; d. Unknown.

Notes for MARY WILSON:

In James H. Wilson's "Interview" he names James' and Agnes' daughters as Sarah, Martha, Esther, Jane, Nancy and Polly. This MARY may have been called Polly or maybe her name was Nancy instead of Mary.

Birthdate may have been June 27, 1773 instead of January.

- 13. iii. MARTHA WILSON, b. March 29, 1779; d. 1824.
 - iv. AGNES WILSON, b. February 04, 1777; d. May 10, 1808; m. SOLOMON TEMPLIN, May 05, 1803, Ross County, Butler Twp., Ohio¹²; d. Unknown.

Notes for AGNES WILSON:

In James H. Wilson's "Interview" he names James' and Agnes' daughters as Sarah, Martha, Esther, Jane, Nancy and Polly. This AGNES may have been called Polly or maybe her name was Nancy instead of Agnes.

- v. JOHN WILSON, b. February 18, 1779, Chambersburg, Pennsylvania; d. September 29, 1856, Ross County, Ohio.
- 15. vi. JAMES WILSON, b. May 16, 1781, Chambersburg, Pennsylvania; d. January 20, 1870, Pike County, Ohio.
 - vii. ESTHER WILSON, b. October 18, 1783; d. May 29, 1856; m. TERAH TEMPLIN, May 29, 1804; d. Unknown.
- 16. viii. WILLIAM WILSON, b. June 11, 1787; d. July 15, 1852, Highland County Ohio.
- 17. ix. JANE WILSON, b. August 28, 1789; d. March 25, 1841.
- **6.** SAMUEL³ WILSON (*JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born 1754 in Letterkenny Township, Cumberland Valley, PA, and died March 04, 1799 in Newville, Pennsylvania. He married JANE MAHON. She was born 1761, and died May 29, 1835 in Newville, Pennsylvania.

Notes for SAMUEL WILSON:

Per "Wilson-Baird Family", p. 6: "Samuel became a Presbyterian Minister at Chambersburg, Pennsylvania. Became pastor of the Big Springs Presbyterian Church at Newville, Cumberland County, Pennsylvania, and continued the pastorate till his death. He had two children, John and Jane, who married William Sharpe, a doctor.

Per Maxwell History and Genealogy:

"Graduated from Princeton in 1782 and afterward became a pastor."

Above confirmed in "History of the Early American Presbyterian Church" (U. of Michigan)

Notes for JANE MAHON:

Jane Mahon Wilson married John Heap four years after her husband, Samuel, died. He was late pastor of the Big Spring Presbyterian Church, Newville. Jane died at age 74 and was buried at Big Spring Presbyterian Cemetery, with the gravestone inscribed "wife of Rev. Samuel Wilson". (From GENEALOGIES OF PENNSYLVANIA FAMILIES I, A-HE, Heap Family of Pennsylvania, p. 783). On page 788, "MARRIED, on Wednesday last, at the seat of Mr. David Mahon, near Shippensburgh, by the Rev. Francis Huron, John Heap Esquire, of Shippensburgh, to Mrs. Jane Wilson, relict of the Rev. Samuel Wilson, deceased, late of New-Ville" Poulson's American Daily Advr., Philadelphia, on Tuesday, 2 August 1883.

More About JANE MAHON:

Burial: Unknown, Big Spring Presbyterian Cemetery

Children of Samuel Wilson and Jane Mahon are:

- i. JOHN⁴ WILSON, b. Abt. 1771; d. Abt. 1787¹³.
- ii. JANE WILSON, d. Unknown; m. WILLIAM SHARP; d. Unknown.

Notes for WILLIAM SHARP: A physician.

Generation No. 4

7. MARY "POLLY"⁴ WILSON (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born February 25, 1765 in North Carolina, and died August 18, 1836¹³. She married Jo. JAMES DENNY June 26, 1788 in Bethel, York, SC, son of GEORGE DENNY. He was born January 1764 in of Bond, and died May 03, 1823.

Notes for Jo. JAMES DENNY:

Of Bond County

Children of MARY WILSON and Jo. DENNY are:

- i. WILLIAM⁵ DENNY, b. July 07, 1789; d. Unknown.
- ii. GEORGE DENNY, b. March 31, 1791; d. Unknown.
- iii. JOHN DENNY, b. January 1793; d. Unknown.
- POLLY DENNY, b. December 26, 1794, Surry County, North Carolina; d. Unknown; m. JESSE HILL¹⁴; d. Unknown.
- v. JAMES DENNY, b. December 09, 1796; d. Unknown.
- vi. ALENDER DENNY, b. September 16, 1799; d. Unknown.
- vii. ROBERT W. DENNY, b. September 20, 1801; d. May 17, 1845.
- viii. JENNY DENNY, b. December 10, 1803; d. August 01, 1833.
- ix. SAMUEL W. DENNY, b. January 25, 1805; d. May 19, 1841.
- **8.** JOHN III⁴ WILSON (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹⁵ was born March 06, 1767 in North Carolina, and died October 01, 1838 in Ohio¹⁶. He married HANNAH BAIRD¹⁷ April 23, 1789¹⁸, daughter of ADAM BAIRD and MARY ADAMS. She was born October 05, 1770 in North Carolina, and died September 22, 1837 in Ohio¹⁹.

Notes for JOHN III WILSON:

In the WILSON-BAIRD FAMILY genealogy, it states all of the children were born in North Carolina. The family moved to Ohio to live because of their opposition to slavery.

(Frank Shepherd "Wilsons/Bairds") Uncle John went to part two boys who were fighting at a husking bee and had his nose bitten off. This cost Andy Fergusen a thousand dollars. He did it and died in debt from it. He was Uncle Edwin's first wife's father. John went home with his face all covered with blood and when he struck a light, his wife was so badly frightened that her daughter, born soon after, was always simple.

Notes for HANNAH BAIRD:

Death date by Frank Shepherd is listed as October 1, 1838, which varies from tombstone inscription of September 22, 1837.

Children of JOHN WILSON and HANNAH BAIRD are:

- ADAM BAIRD⁵ WILSON, b. April 12, 1790, Gaston, North Carolina; d. November 12, 1856, Greenfield, Highland County, Ohio.
 - ii. ROBERT G. WILSON, b. January 29, 1792, Gaston, North Carolina; d. April 26, 1829, Ohio²⁰.
 - iii. EBENEZER WILSON, b. September 17, 1793, Gaston, North Carolina; d. October 03, 1834²⁰; m. LYDIA GASTON; d. Unknown.

Notes for EBENEZER WILSON:

Lived in Ohio

- 19. iv. MARY WILSON, b. May 13, 1795, Gaston, North Carolina; d. December 11, 1858, Bloomington, Ohio.
 - v. JOHN W. III WILSON, b. January 28, 1797, Gaston, North Carolina; d. June 09, 1858²⁰; m. ELIZABETH BAIRD; b. ²¹; d. Unknown.

Notes for ELIZABETH BAIRD:

Could this be the Elizabeth, daughter of James Baird?

- vi. WILLIAM WILSON, b. January 01, 1799, Gaston, North Carolina; d. June 1800²².
- vii. LEWIS FUELLTON WILSON, b. October 08, 1800, Gaston, North Carolina; d. April 14, 1861, Dade County, Missouri.
- 21. viii. FRANCES FANNY WILSON, b. August 29, 1802, Gaston, North Carolina; d. August 12, 1859.
- 22. ix. JAMES N. WILSON, b. February 27, 1804, Gaston, North Carolina; d. August 18, 1869.
- 23. x. HANNAH WILSON, b. December 28, 1805, Gaston, North Carolina; d. August 05, 1850.
 - xi. BENJAMIN WILSON, b. May 15, 1810, Gaston, North Carolina; d. February 22, 1834²³.
 - xii. NARCISSA Y. WILSON, b. March 15, 1812, Gaston, North Carolina; d. August 14, 1827²³.
- **9.** ROBERT GILLELAND⁴ WILSON (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born December 30, 1768 in North Carolina²⁴, and died April 17, 1851 in Chillicothe, Ohio²⁵. He married (1) ELIZABETH GILLILAND²⁶ October 07, 1797 in

South Carolina²⁷, daughter of ALEXANDER GILLILAND and FRANCES BAIRD. She was born Abt. 1780, and died December 21, 1813 in Chillicothe, Ohio²⁸. He married (2) NANCY KRAFT²⁹ 1818. She died Unknown.

Notes for ROBERT GILLELAND WILSON:

From the WILSON-BAIRD FAMILY genealogy:

Robert was born in the little cabin home on Crowders Creek ten years before the Revolutionary War and attended the Olney Church. He showed a fondness for his books and his parents sent him to Dickenson College in Pennsylvania, from which he graduated in 1790 and studied for the ministry. He was licensed to preach by the Second Presbytry of South Carolina April 16, 1793. His first pastorate was that of the Upper Long Creek Church where he was ordained and installed as pastor May 23, 1797. He also preached at the church at Greenville. While here he married Elizabeth Gilliland, daughter of Alexander and Frances Baird Gilliland.

During the time he was pastor of this charge he was invited to become the Principal of an Academy at Augusta and was also offered a professorship in a South Carolina College, but declined both positions, feeling that he could do more good in the pulpit. He was outspoken against slavery, irritating some members of his congregation. The Presbytry asked him to modify his views. He declined and asked for a letter of dismission from the Presbytry. In the History of the Chillicothe Ohio Presbytry is a note "August 28 and 29, 1805. Reverends Robert G. Wilson and James Gilliland (brothers-in-law) were received by letters of dismission from the Second Presbytry of South Carolina". Dr. Robert Wilson was placed in charge of the churches of New Hope and Union, Ohio. He gave up his position at Union in 1812 and continued to serve at Union (later called First Presbyterian Church at Chillicothe) for another twelve years.

In 1818 the College of Princeton (now University of New Jersey) conferred the title of Doctor of Divinity upon him. On May 24, 1824, Dr. Wilson was unanimously chosen as President of the University of Ohio at Athens. He served there for 16 years until old age infirmities no longer permitted him to carry out his duties. He had served 54 years as preacher and teacher.

In Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio by the German Genealogical Society, 1992:

"R. G. Wilson, D.D., December 30, 1768-April 17, 1851, in 83rd year; Elisabeth, wife, died December 21, 1813 in 43rd year of her age.

A tribute was prepared by his grandson, Hon. James Wilson McDill, U. S. Senator from Iowa to be deposited in the records of the Chillicothe Presbytry. It reads as follows:

"My recollections of my grandfather all refer to the time when he was an old man and retired from all active work. With reference to that period, I have many, many very happy recollections. It became my pleasant duty to read the newspaper to him every morning. He kept up an active interest in the political affairs of the nation up tot he last. And, as I would read to him the Congressional Debates, he would explain to me the differing views of the different parties then in political life. Although I was but a mere lad at the time, yet he took the pains to make all such matters very plain. Such was the accuracy of his estimates that I have never yet found that he erred in his explanations or his illustrations. It seems to me now as I recall those conversations, that he must have been a close student of public affairs and held an intelligent view of the merits of the different questions discussed by public men. I have, since then, seen and known intimately a great many prominent men. I must be partial to him, at least, I know that I loved him, but he seems yet to me as one of the greatest, grandest men I have ever known. There was a personal dignity about him that absolutely commanded respect. and yet, he was a man of the simplest habits and manners,--very approachable and kindly to everyone. He was a true Republican and knew men and women as men and women. Often when the morning reading was ended his mind would go back to his earlier days and many incidents of his early life would be brought forth. In his boyhood he had attended an academy with Andrew Jackson as a member of the school. Grandfather was a graduate of Dickinson College at Carlisle, PA. He told me he had been a classmate of President James Buchanan, but seemed to have no very vivid recollection of Mr. Buchanan. In the case of President Jackson, it was different. He said the incipient hero of New Orleans was, at the time, the worst boy in the school. During the time that Grandfather lived in South Carolina, he had been a neighbor of Patrick Calhoun, father of the celebrated John C. Calhoun. In fact, Patrick Calhoun was an elder in his church. Of the great statesman, John C., he remembers having spent an evening with him upon his return from college. He rather impressed Grandfather as a young man with a very comfortable opinion of his own ability.

Patrick Calhoun, the father, was an able man, a prominent citizen, but of unbounded conceit. At one time he had

been appointed by the Governor of the State as an Associate Justice of the Abbeyville District Court of Assizes. This appointment filled him with a very complacent pride. Some little time after this, Grandfather was appointed by his Presbytry to do some missionary work over in North Carolina. Mounting his horse one day, he started for his mission field, and in passing the Calhoun place, patrick hailed him to learn where he was going. When he discovered his mission, asked if he had any credentials. "None except the proofs of appointment by the State Clerk" Grandfather told him. Calhoun shook his head. "That may do for the kird", the old man stated, "but I'll give you some credentials that will go with the men of the world." He pompously declared and made out a paper which he handed to Grandfather. "That'll fix it." It read "Know all men by the presents that Rev. R. G. Wilson is a duly installed minister of the gospel in good and regular standing in the Presbyterian church and that he is duly commissioned to his presbytry to do mission work in North Carolina. Witness my hand. (signed) Patrick Calhoun, A.J.A.C.Ass."

After leaving the house, Grandfather read over the paper and was convulsed with laughter on seeing the mystic letters that stood for Associate Justice, Abbeyville Court of Assizes, but read so as to give the name of that much maligned stupid and noisy beast of burden. Talking over the incident with me fifty years afterward, the good old man would still be convulsed with laughter at the ludicrous conjunction of the abbreviated letters. I feel that I have written too much already and yet it is an interesting subject and I have often wondered how Grandfather, an old man, could be such a pleasant companion to a mere boy. In thinking of it I am reminded of what Cicero said: 'I approve of a youth who has something of an old man about him, so I approve also of an old man who has something of a young man in him.'

I was at his deathbed. He died as he lived, a Christian. And, no writing has ever been stronger proof to me of the genuineness of Christianity than my recollection of this good man's death. I think he saw through the gates of pearl just as his soul plumed its wings for its flight from the earth."

Notes for ELIZABETH GILLILAND:

E. Kilby lists 2 unidentified sons and 2 unidentified daughters.

Died before John G. went to Ohio (Frank Shepherd)

Marriage Notes for ROBERT WILSON and ELIZABETH GILLILAND:

May have married in Abbyville, South Carolina. Robert also had a second wife after Elizabeth died, a Mrs. Kraft. (Eric Kilby)

Notes for NANCY KRAFT:

Crafts?

Was a widow (perhaps with 4 children) (Frank Shepherd)

Children of ROBERT WILSON and ELIZABETH GILLILAND are:

- i. ELIZABETH⁵ WILSON³⁰, b. October 25, 1801; d. January 10, 1864; m. JOHN PITKIN³¹, November 02, 1824; b. May 12, 1794; d. Unknown.
- 24. ii. FANNY WILSON, b. March 15, 1804; d. December 28, 1877.
 - iii. SAMUEL WILSON, b. Abt. 1813; d. July 16, 1834³².

Notes for SAMUEL WILSON:

Died at about age 21. May have been attending Western theological Seminary at the time.

- 25. iv. MARY WILSON, b. 1805; d. September 24, 1888.
 - v. MALE WILSON, d. Unknown.
 - vi. MALE WILSON, d. Unknown.
 - vii. FEMALE WILSON, d. Unknown.
 - viii. FEMALE WILSON, d. Unknown.

10. JAMES⁴ WILSON (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)³³ was born April 05, 1771 in North Carolina³⁴, and died April 20, 1803. He married POLLY GILLILAND, daughter of ALEXANDER GILLILAND and FRANCES BAIRD. She died Unknown.

Notes for JAMES WILSON:

Many of these notes taken from Professor Glen's notes from his "Aunt Polly Torrence"

Notes for POLLY GILLILAND: Sister of Robert G. Wilson's wife

Children of JAMES WILSON and POLLY GILLILAND are:

i. THOMAS⁵ WILSON, d. Unknown; m. UNKNOWN CAMPBELL; d. Unknown.

Notes for THOMAS WILSON: (Frank Shepherd) 2 children. Lived in Mulberry, Tennessee

ii. ENOS WILSON, d. Unknown.

Notes for ENOS WILSON: No children

- iii. REBECCA WILSON, d. Unknown; m. UNKNOWN RIDDLE; d. Unknown.
- iv. JOHN WILSON, d. Unknown; m. UNKNOWN DAVIS; d. Unknown.

Notes for JOHN WILSON:

Biographical Profile of Howard County resident, about 1883. This may be this John Wilson, as his father was James and his grandfather was John. The Scotch-Irish, the Chambersburg, and Presbyterian refferences fit, but his mother's name wasn't Mary Ann Wallace, but Polly Gilleland. His grandfather also had more than 2 children.

Dr. Robert Q. Wilson. The career of Dr. Wilson is another impressive example of push and energy against all obstacles and the consequent rise from comparative poverty to affluence. When he first came to this state in 1843 he had but forty cents. He has made his own way in the world, education himself and honestly earning every dollar he has ever possessed. He has now been so long a resident of Indiana and of Kokomo, doing honor to his profession, that he can well be considered a "stand-by," a pillar of society which cannot be broken down.

Referring first to his genealogy, we may state that his parents, James and Mary Ann (Wallace) Wilson, were Scotch-Irish from the north of Ireland, which section of Christendom has probably furnished the world with more of the best elements of society and of Indiana, proportionally, than any other country of equal area in the world. His father in this country was a furniture dealer and manufacturer of spindles at Concord, Pennsylvania, twenty miles from Chambersburg. While a resident there he was for twenty-five years the Postmaster, and each of his sons served his time in the post office; and when he came west they in succession have taken charge of the office. He moved to Wooster, Ohio, where he passed the remainder of his life, dying at the age of about seventy years; his wife had died many years previously. Both were members of the United Presbyterian Church and were as exemplary in their conduct as any people who ever lived. He was married three times, first to a Miss Ray, by whom he had one child, named John; secondly to Miss Wallace; and thirdly to Mrs. Devor.

John Wilson, grandfather, was also a native of the north of Ireland and died in middle life, a few days after his arrival in America. He had only two children, -- a daughter besides the father of the subject of this sketch. Mr. Wilson's grandfather on his mother's side, James Wallace, was a native of "Erin's Green Isle," a Presbyterian, and emigrated to this land of promise and opportunity, locating in Tuscarora Valley, Pennsylvania, where he passed the remainder of his days, dying at the age of about seventy-five years. His occupation was that of dealing in cattle, driving them mostly to the Philadelphia market.

James Wilson had seven sons and one daughter, of whom four are now living, namely" William, now a resident of Washington, Iowa; Robert Q., who is the subject proper of this biographical mention; Benjamin, a farmer at Wooster, Ohio; and Alexander, residing at Frankfort, Indiana. Dr. Robert Q. Wilson was born in Franklin County, Pennsylvania, November 23, 1822, and was reared in Concord, that state. His first educational training he received in the old-time log-cabin subscription schools. In 1843 he came to Lafayette, Indiana, where he attended the county seminary; but, contracting that tedious malarious disease called ague, he went to Wooster, Ohio, where he enjoyed better conditions and pursued a classical course of instruction under Professor John Ranklin; but it required about three years for him to fully recover from his aguish condition!

Having a predilection for the science of medicine, he began his study, in Wooster, under the preceptorship of Dr. Bissell, and completed it under the guidance of his brother, graduating, however, at Rush Medical College in Chicago. Opening out in practice in Rossville, Clinton County, Indiana, he enjoyed good success and remained there eighteen years.

In 1866 he removed to Kokomo and has ever since been a resident of this city, doing honor to his profession and enjoying a remunerative patronage, except that since 1888 he has lived retired from practice.

October 9, 1848, he was united in marriage with Miss Belle Robinson, a daughter of William and Mary (Eaton) Robinson, and he has had five children, namely: William, Edwin R., Belle, James and Mary, -- the last two being twins. Three of these children died when young; Belle died at the age of twenty-two years; and Edwin R., now deceased, married Miss Alice Riblet, daughter of Daniel and Sarah (Reisinger) Riblet, and had seven children, of whom five are living, -- Fannie, Edna, Elizabeth, Helen and Lois. In 1888 the Doctor suffered the loss of his worthy and estimable wife. In religious matters Mrs. Wilson was a sincere and consistent member of the Presbyterian Church, of which body the Doctor also is an influential member and in which he has served as a ruling elder for many years. They were indeed the prime movers in the establishment and organization of their church here in Kokomo, beginning the work at their own home.

Dr. Wilson is a member of the Masonic order, and in politics is a Republican. He is a fine scholar, Latin being his favorite study and Virgil and Horace his favorite authors. In English the Bible is his first, Shakespeare the second; in fiction Sir Walter Scott is his favorite. Having been educated by his own efforts, he places a high value on his attainment and constantly advises young people intending to take up a profession to obtain first a good education by all means. He is a graduate of Rush Medical College, of Chicago, and I his benevolence he has also assisted several other students at that institution.

He has lost all his family, and has taken to his home the family of his son, Edwin, and adopted them as his own, their father being dead.

Notes for UNKNOWN DAVIS:

(Frank Shepherd) Sister-in-law of the Davis that "Aunt Ibby married"

- v. ENAS WILSON, d. Unknown.
- 26. vi. POLLY WILSON, d. Unknown.
- 27. vii. KATIE WILSON, d. Unknown.

11. WILLIAM JOSEPH⁴ WILSON (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born September 24, 1777 in Lincoln, North Carolina³⁵, and died February 05, 1854 in Gaston, North Carolina. He married SARAH BAIRD October 22, 1799 in Gaston, North Carolina, daughter of ADAM BAIRD and MARY ADAMS. She was born July 04, 1773, and died September 18, 1851 in Gaston, NC.

Notes for WILLIAM JOSEPH WILSON:

Brother of John Wilson III.

Notes from Polly Wilson Torrence lists children as

Zimir

Ezra, m. Ann Hill

Sally, m Dixon Carroll: Children: Labe, bob, Tinny, Julia henrietta

Sam, m 1st Sara Jane Love; no children; 2nd Sara Ann Love (cousins); children William

Mary Jane, m. Wm. Davis; children: Clemmy, Willie, Lou

Love Ann, m. Thomas Wilson; Children Lee and Dr. Rufe Wilson

Jimmie, m. Isabella Leslie

Edwin W., m. Betsy Ferguson. They lost 3 sons in the Revolution. William, Andrew, Robert, John (died at home), Molly (m Captain Ferres), Martha (m a Barber and went to Mississippi), Love Ann, m. Labe Torrence; Sara Jane (went to Wisconsin), Eliza (died young, Laura (m. Will Petty)

The above differs from information of Frank Shepherd, and he cites several discrepancies in "Aunt Polly's" accounts.

Notes for SARAH BAIRD:

(Frank Shepherd) Sally Baird, the wife of William Joseph Wilson had an uncle, John Jordan, who raised her as a bound child. Her husband, owned a large part of the country, the mountain and Elters lime kiln. He said he never wanted any of his children to leave the country for want of a home.

Children of WILLIAM WILSON and SARAH BAIRD are:

- ZIMRI⁵ WILSON, b. October 12, 1800, then Lincoln, North Carolina; d. July 03, 1824, then Lincoln, North Carolina³⁵.
- ii. SAMUEL MCEWEN WILSON, b. September 22, 1805, Gaston, North Carolina; d. July 27, 1833, Gaston, North Carolina.
 - ELIZA WILSON, b. August 30, 1807, Gaston, North Carolina; d. September 19, 1885, Gaston, North Carolina³⁵.
- 29. iv. LAWSON WILSON, b. June 09, 1809, Gaston, North Carolina; d. April 09, 1876, Gaston, North Carolina.
- 30. v. POLLY WILSON, b. May 12, 1811; d. September 08, 1900.
 - vi. SARAH ANN WILSON, b. May 14, 1813; d. February 07, 1880³⁵; m. WILLIAM W. TORRENCE, Bef. 1853; d. Unknown.
 - vii. PRISCILLA RUTH WILSON, b. May 22, 1818; d. February 28, 1876, Brazil, South America³⁵; m. (1) FRANKLIN H. HOLLAND, December 13, 1843; d. Unknown; m. (2) FRANKLIN H HOLLAND, December 13, 1843; b. Abt. 1808; d. August 26, 1857.
 - viii. EZRA B WILSON, b. January 18, 1802, Gaston, North Carolina; d. November 07, 1880, Gaston, North Carolina³⁵; m. ANNA HILL, Abt. February 19, 1828, Gaston, North Carolina; d. Unknown.
- 31. ix. EDWIN WILSON, b. October 14, 1803, Lincoln, Gaston, North Carolina; d. June 07, 1886, Gaston, North Carolina.
 - x. INFANT WILSON, b. February 13, 1816, Gaston, North Carolina; d. March 18, 1816, Gaston, North Carolina.

12. SAMUEL BLAINE⁴ WILSON (*JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born March 17, 1783 in Gaston, North Carolina³⁵, and died August 01, 1869 in Farmville, Prince Edward, Virginia. He married ELIZABETH HANNA 1806. She was born in of Lexington, VA, and died Unknown.

Notes for Samuel Blaine Wilson:

In "History of the Early American Presbyterian Church" http://sdsspc1.physics.1sa.umich.edu/amckay/presintr.htm

"He was christened merely Samuel Wilson. when a young man he added another name and threafter signed himself Samuel B. Wilson. The b. has been variously supposed to stand for Blain or Baxter - two of his teachers - but on the authority of Dr. Wilson's statement to his grandson, William Caruthers, the b. stood for Brown, in memory of Rev. Samuel Brown, in whose family Dr. Wilson lived for a time while studying theology under him. The degree of D.D. was conferred on him in 1837 by Princeton University."

Also.... He spent four preparatory years with Rev. Joseph Alexander of York District, SC, later in an academy in Spartanburg, SC, taught by Mr. JAMES GILLILAND, JR. and finally in private studies with his brother Robert in Abbeville, SC. He then entered Washington College (now Washington and Lee) at Lexington, VA. He graduated in 1803.

According to "Wilson-Baird History" by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943 and Catherine Fryer Cline, current researcher:

Samuel Blain Wilson, married Elizabeth Hannah. Samuel was the founding Presbyterian minister of Fredericksburg (VA) Presbyterian Church, and served there from 1806-1843, while living in and raising a family in an old house he bought from the estate of an old woman who had died some years before, that woman being MARY WASHINGTON, mother of George Washington. Samuel sold the house when he left there, and it changed hands a few times, including being a rooming house for a time, before anyone bought it for its historical value. It is preserved and open to the public, and Samuel Wilson's grandfather clock is there, and he is referred to liberally in the tour of the house.

He had been asked to be the first President of Davidson College when it was founded, but refused, to stay in Fredericksburg with his congregation. Later, when he did leave, he went to Hampden-Sydney Virginia, then home to Union Theological Seminary, where he was professor emeritus of languages and lived in a brick home called Middlecourt. He died there in 1869, and he and wife Elizabeth Hanna are buried on the campus. Union moved in 1899 to Richmond, and Hampden-Sydney College assumed the campus, and the house, Middlecourt , is now used by the college for the home of the college president. In 1996, the present college president and resident of Middlecourt was SAMUEL VENABLE WILSON. A family connection has not been made yet, but he is a retired General as well as Presbyterian minister. He and his wife Susie most graciously allowed Catherine Fryer Cline to photograph inside as well as outside Middlecourt, as well as the slave quarters, which are now used as a "Guest house"!

A chaplain there, Rev Thompson, who had researched the early years of the college, and has relayed to Catherine Fryer Cline several very interresting anecdotes about Samuel Blain Wilson. There is an oil portrait in the administrative building of Union Theological in Richmond (and a poor copy in the fellowship hall of the church at Fredericksburg) of him. He was a sweet-looking elderly man, quite bald.

Wilson-Baird History gives Samuel Vane (sic) Wilson's birth date as March 17, 1783.

Children of Samuel Wilson and Elizabeth Hanna are:

- i. MARTHA HANNA⁵ WILSON, d. Unknown.
- ii. ELIZA CHUR GORDON WILSON, d. Unknown; m. LEROY DAVIS; d. Unknown.
- iii. JAMES MATTHEW WILSON, d. Unknown.

Notes for JAMES MATTHEW WILSON:

Killed in a runaway

iv. MARY BLAIN WILSON, b. October 24, 1807³⁵; d. November 28, 1878³⁵; m. UNKNOWN CARRUTHERS; d. Unknown.

Notes for UNKNOWN CARRUTHERS:

Note from "Aunt Polly Torrence's recollections"

- v. JOHN MARK WILSON, b. July 24, 1813³⁵; d. October 27, 1864, Point Lookout Pr., Maryland³⁵; m. LOUISA DAVIS; d. Unknown.
- 32. vi. SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN WILSON, b. May 06, 1809; d. July 14, 1899, Woodville, Haywood, Tennessee.
- **13.** MARTHA⁴ WILSON (*JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born March 29, 1779³⁵, and died 1824³⁶. She married SAMUEL STRAIN Abt. 1805, son of JOHN STRAIN. He was born 1762 in Virginia, and died 1845.

Notes for MARTHA WILSON:

Melvin Clark lists birthdate as 1774. Probably in error. Eric Kilby says a letter by E. Fullerton Wilson lists birth date as 3/29/1775

Notes for SAMUEL STRAIN:

b. 1762 First wife Hannah, then Martha Jane Wilson. Had 2 more wives (Per Melvin Clark) An elder at Rocky Springs Presbyterian Church, Highland Co., Ohio

Children of MARTHA WILSON and SAMUEL STRAIN are:

- i. REBECCA ANN⁵ STRAIN, b. 1806; d. Unknown; m. THOMAS WATTS³⁶; b. 1790; d. 1852.
- ii. ESTHER D. STRAIN, b. 1808; d. 1835; m. ABNER THORNTON³⁶; d. Unknown.
- iii. ROBERT WILSON STRAIN, b. 1809; d. 1851.
- iv. MALINDA HENDERSON STRAIN, b. 1812; d. Unknown; m. JOSEPH E. COCHRAN³⁶; d. Unknown.
- v. JAMES GILLIAN STRAIN, b. 1813; d. 1840; m. LEVINA; d. Unknown.
- vi. SARAH ROBBERSON STRAIN, b. 1815; d. 1846; m. LEWIS AMBROSE³⁶; d. Unknown.
- vii. WILLIAM JOSEPH STRAIN³⁶, b. 1818; d. 1882; m. MARGARET A. SMITH; b. 1841; d. 1900.

Notes for WILLIAM JOSEPH STRAIN:

M.D.

- viii. MARTHA PIPPY STRAIN, b. 1820; d. Unknown.
- **14.** JOHN⁴ WILSON (*JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born February 18, 1779 in Chambersburg, Pennsylvania³⁷, and died September 29, 1856 in Ross County, Ohio³⁸. He married LUCY TAYLOR April 22, 1802 in Ross County, Ohio³⁹, daughter of WILLIAM TAYLOR and LUCY IMLAY. She was born May 12, 1782 in Ross County, Ohio⁴⁰,

and died September 15, 1866 in Ross County, Ohio⁴¹.

Notes for JOHN WILSON:

In the Records of Rocky Spring Church, Highland County, Ohio, April 22, 1810, there were 53 members of the congregation, including John and Lucy Wilson, James and Sarah Wilson, and William Wilson.

In the "History of Carroll County [Indiana], p. 357, the historian states that John Wilson was a son of William H. Wilson. Need to check this discrepancy out. This "History" goes on to state: The Wilsons in America, from whom the subject of this sketch is descended, came from the North of Ireland to the United States, during very early times, the emigrant ancestor being John Wilson, who had five sons, James, the third son, was the father of nine children, of whom John was the fifth child, and the father of eleven children.

Also: "Delphi was first settled in 1828 by William Wilson, Enoch Cox, D. F. Vandeventer, Aaron Dewey, Andrew Wood and Jos. Dunham. By 1849 it contained a Methodist, Baptist and Episcopalian church, about 150 dwelling houses and 1,000 inhabitants."

He came to Ohio at an early date, settling originally in Pickaway County, then to Highland County, and finally to Ross county.

Active participant in War of 1812.

In Finleys "Pioneer Records and Reminiscences of Early Settlers and Settlements of Ross County, Ohio, 1871: p. 132 "Pioneer Businessmen of Chillicothe: John Wilson" p. 69 "Old Settlers, Buckskin Twp. - J. Wilson"

From "An Essay in English 1, sec. 3, by James S. Wilson, Box 119 'MY GREAT GRANDFATHER'S BEAR STORY" probably written while he was a student at Ohio State University during the 1890s. Provided by Robert S. Wilson, October 23, 1960.

More than a century ago my great-grandfather's family came to Ohio from Pennsylvania. They settled first near a big spring, which is now within the corporate limits of Circleville, but as the surrounding country was low, wet and unhealthful and the Indians quite numerous, they thought it best to go further south nearer the settlements, and into higher and more healthful regions. They next took up a claim near Chillicothe.

Two years later great-grandfather's oldest sister married John Swan, a young hunter and backwoodsman. The young couple soon left Chillicothe, my great grandfather a boy sixteen or seventeen years old going with them. They pressed twenty-six miles to the southward and settled near what is now the village of Cynthiana in the northwest corner of Pike County.

Mr. Swan made his first clearing in a rolling part of the country, building a large two-story log house on the west side of a trail which later became known as Zane's Trace. The spot was well drained but the situation was chosen for the good spring just across the trail opposite the house.

After building his house, his work was to enlarge his clearing. Beginning along the spring brook, as this was the best and easiest land to work, he continued cutting down, burning and deadening the timber, and it was not long before he had quite an open tract surrounding his house. He enclosed his clearing with the regulation stake-and-rider worm fence ten rails high. And as Mr. Swan came to feel more safe and secure he began to increase his livestock. One fall he bought a few hogs. Among them was a fine black sow which during the early winter farrowed a litter of ten pigs, east of the spring, at the root of a large oak tree which the wind had blown down. Mr. Swan was proud of the pigs and took all necessary precautions for their welfare. An old hunter had warned Mr. Swan against the bears that were roaming over the country, and told him that he had better bring the pigs to the house. Mr. Swan thought there was no danger as the pigs were but a short distance from the house and so he left them alone.

But one Saturday night when the pigs were nearly three months, the family was awakened by the barking of the dog and the squealing of the sow and pigs. The men dressed themselves hastily. Mr. Swan seized his gun and hurried out, but they could see no harm done except a few scratches and bruises on the old sow. They went back

into the house, watched a while for the disturber of their rest but soon went to bed again.

The next morning when my great-grandfather went out to feed the sow and pigs, he found two of the finest pigs gone and the tracks of a large bear all around the old oak tree. He went back into the house and told Mr. Swan what had occurred. Mr. Swan immediately prepared to hunt down the bear, and after breakfast, he and great-grandfather, who was past eighteen, took up the trail of the bear. Mr. Swan carried the only gun, an old long-barreled flintlock but true and trustworthy when properly handled.

The trail let in an easterly direction for a short distance, then turned slightly to the south and ascended a ridge. At the top of this hill, the bear had turned nearly straight south to Cace's Branch where she faced east, crossed the brook, called her cubs, and they soon made way with the pigs. After their breakfast, the old bear and her cubs went to the eastward and began the ascent of one of the highest hills in that part of the country.

In many respects this is one of the most peculiar and fascinating of all the hills of the neighborhood. It is a mound-like hill standing alone; on the west, northwest, and southwest sides the hill ascends with considerable steepness. While the other side down from the top angle of depression for the first 100 yards where they descend more gradually. At the top of this heavily wooded hill is a spot bare of all vegetation, surrounded with a border of greenbriers, and having a forest as a background.

The hunters had been gaining on the bears, and the old bear first scented the danger when she neared this bare spot. Seeing that flight was impossible with the cubs, she prepared for battle by driving her cubs up a tall shagbark hickory that stood on the edge of the bald knob. The bear was still scolding the cubs when the hunters espied her.

They approached the bear several feet apart; great-grandfather was straight below her. Mr. Swan was south of him. When they were within twenty-five yards of the bear, she reared herself on her hind legs preparatory for the charge. Mr. Swan seeing his chance took true and careful aim---pooh---bang---and the old bear fell forward, rolled, bounded and jumped as if alive right at great-grandfather who was so frightened that he did not move until the bear rolled up against him, knocking him out of her course and stopped again a few feet below him. Mr. Swan had hurriedly reloaded his gun, but his aim had been so true that the bullet had penetrated the bear's heart, and she never moved after she stopped rolling.

They skinned the old bear, cut off such meat as they wanted and cached it and the hide on the branches of the trees. Then they turned their attention to the cubs and tried all conceivable ways to get them down. At last Mr. Swan shot one of them and then the other cub saw its companion on the ground below and soon came down. They captured it, and after skinning the dead cub, they took the other cub and some of the bear steak and went home well pleased with the morning's work. They returned the next day and brought in the hides and bear steak.

The cub at first would cry like a child and refused to eat. He soon began to eat, but the morose crying spells remained with him a long time. He never was tractable and became so cross that they had to kill him before he was two years old.

Per RSW: "This was copied from a photostat copy of the original. Written by James S. Wilson, my father's brother, probably when he was a student at Ohio State University during the 1890s. My cousin, William Davis of Cincinatti, Ohio, who is the son of Mary Davis, my father's sister, provided the photostat for loan while I could copy it. RSW, 23 Oct 60.

From "The Biographical Encyclopaedia of Ohio of the Nineteenth Century" John G. Wilson, M.D.

....[John Wilson]... is the fifth of eleven children, whose parents were John and Lucy (Taylor) Wilson. His father was a native of Pennsylvania, born February 18, 1779, and died September 29, 1856; he was a farmer by occupation, who removed to Ohio at an early date, settling originally in Pickaway county, and thence went to Highland county, where he sojourned for some time, and finally located in Ross county, where he resided until his death. He was an active participant in the War of 1812. His widow died in 1868; she was also a native of Pennsylvania, born on May 12, 1782, a daughter of William Taylor, an early pioneer of Ross county.

Tombstone inscription: John Wilson, 77y 7m 17d, d. Sept 29, 1856

More About JOHN WILSON:

Burial: Unknown, South Salem Cemetery, Buckskin Township, Ross Co. Ohio⁴²

Notes for LUCY TAYLOR:

From "Historical Discourse Delivered in the Presbyterian Church of South Salem, Ohio on Thanksgiving 1874" by Rev. Robert R. Campbell

Quite a number of the founders of the Church--the WILSONS, and the IRWINS, and the EDMISTONS, and the WALLACES, and the TAYLORS, and others-- emigrated that they might rid themselves of slavery, and came here seeking a free country, where labor would be respectable, and where their descendants might grow up without the blighting influence, which, they wisely foresaw, servitude would have on the dominant as well as on the subject race".

Children of JOHN WILSON and LUCY TAYLOR are:

- i. WILLIAM TAYLOR⁵ WILSON, b. April 15, 1803; d. October 1863.
- ii. NANCY HENDERSON WILSON, b. January 04, 1805; d. November 08, 1823.
- iii. JAMES HENDERSON WILSON, b. January 02, 1807; d. February 12, 1886.
- LUCY ANN WILSON, b. April 06, 1809; d. September 20, 1840, Madison Township, Highland County, Ohio⁴³.

Notes for LUCY ANN WILSON:

Died at age 31 years, 5 months, 14 days

More About LUCY ANN WILSON:

Burial: Unknown, Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Highland County, Ohio

- 33. v. JOHN GILLILAND WILSON, b. March 19, 1811, Ross County, Ohio; d. September 1896, Washington Court House, Fayette County, Ohio.
 - BETSY TAYLOR WILSON, b. July 26, 1813; d. September 02, 1831, Madison Township, Highland county, Ohio⁴³.

Notes for BETSY TAYLOR WILSON:

Baptised on August 16, 1813, Rocky Spring Presbyterian Church, Highland Co. Ohio. "Rocky Spring Church Records

Died at age 18 years, 1 month, 7 days

More About BETSY TAYLOR WILSON:

Burial: Unknown, Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Highland County, Ohio

Church Affiliation: Presbyterian

- 34. vii. ROBERT IMLEY WILSON, b. December 05, 1815, Ross County, Ohio; d. April 16, 1896, Lockport, Indiana.
 - viii. SAMUEL JOSEPH WILSON, b. March 20, 1818; d. October 24, 1823⁴⁴.

Notes for SAMUEL JOSEPH WILSON:

Died at 5 years, 7 months, 2 days

More About SAMUEL JOSEPH WILSON:

Burial: Unknown, Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Highland County, Ohio

Church Affiliation: Presbyterian

ix. EDWARD DICKEY WILSON, b. September 09, 1820; d. September 01, 1845.

Notes for EDWARD DICKEY WILSON:

A twin of Isaac Carothers, died September 1, 1845

- 35. x. ISAAC CROTHERS WILSON, b. September 09, 1820; d. April 27, 1902, Greenfield, Ohio.
- 36. xi. LOUISA HENDERSON WILSON, b. February 24, 1824; d. January 25, 1903, Ross County, Ohio.

15. JAMES⁴ WILSON (*JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born May 16, 1781 in Chambersburg, Pennsylvania⁴⁵, and died January 20, 1870 in Pike County, Ohio. He married (1) SARAH HORN June 19, 1806 in Adams County Ohio, daughter of JOSEPH HORN and MARGARET. She was born 1782 in Pennsylvania, and died 1839⁴⁶. He married (2) ROSANNA FERNEAU Abt. 1840. She was born Abt. 1789, and died Aft. 1873.

Notes for JAMES WILSON:

In James H. Wilson's "Interview", he stated his father, this James, was 16 years old when they moved to Ohio. After the grandfather died, the young women mothered the younger children. In 1801 or 1802 crops were poor and the boys settled near Cynthiana. On the 19th day of June, 1806, James married Sarah Horn. She was from Pennsylvania. They settled in Brushcreek Township, near Cynthiana. There they lived for many years and raised eight children, viz: Joseph H., William H., Nancy M., Eliza G., Louis M., James H., Enos and Julia Ann. As they settled in the woods, James felled the trees, built a log cabin, cleared the farm and wrought out an independence for himself and family. He was a large, stout man, and could endure the hardships he was called to grapple with and subdue. He was noted for his simple, moral habits, great industry and probity of character. He was a member of the Presybterian church from boyhood, and a elder for many years. He inculcated in the minds of his children precepts of the Christian religion, which took root and grew with them, for all of them belonged to that church except Eliza, who attached herself to the Methodist Episcopal church.

From "Pioneer Records and Reminiscences of Early Settlers and Settlements of Ross County, Ohio" by Isaac J. Finley, 1871:

p. 15 James Wilson came from Kentucky to Ohio, enlisted in the war of 1812 at 15 years, cooper and still living. (This is probably not this JAMES as he would have to have born in 1797, not 1781, although in James H. Wilson's Interview, he stated that James "answered the famous 'general call' in the second or 'last' war with Great Britain, and was out for 60 days for which he received a land warrant." Was this the War of 1812?

In Rocky Spring Presbyterian Church Records, Highland Co., Ohio, April 22, 1810:

James Wilson and Sarah, his wife, members. August 1816, James Wilson chosen as one of ruling elders. Dismissed James Wilson and Sally, his wife (about December 1816) January 15, 1836, Dismissed James Wilson (son?)

Rocky Spring Church was the first religious organization in Madison Twp., Highland County, Ohio and second Presbyterian Church in Highland County. Rocky Spring Cemetery adjoined the church which is situated near Greenfield. The church sunk in ruins after a severe storm in 1876 and many early pioneers of Highland County rest in graves in buried ground, now abandoned.

E. Fullerton Wilson (great-grandson of James Wilson, son of John and Nancy Breckenridge), in a letter dated February 17, 1896, indicated his grandfathers birthdate was May 17, 1781 (not May 16).

More About JAMES WILSON:

Burial: Unknown, Cynthiana Cemetery, Pike County, Ohio

Church Affiliation: Presbyterian

Children of JAMES WILSON and SARAH HORN are:

- i. ELIZA G.⁵ WILSON, b. Abt. February 1813, Highland County Ohio⁴⁷; d. Bef. 1873.
- ii. ENOS WILSON, d. Unknown.
- iii. JOSEPH H. WILSON, d. Unknown.

Notes for JOSEPH H. WILSON:

Was an elder in the Presbyterian Church in Cynthiana before leaving for Illinois.

In South Salem Cemetery, Buckskin Twp., Ross County, there is a grave of Margaret Wilson (w/o Joseph) age 75, d. July 14, 1874. She would have been too old to be this Joseph's wife. There is also a Frances Wilson, w/o J.H., age 75, who died July 14, 1874. She, also, would have been too old to be his wife.

There is a Joseph Wilson buried in South Salem Cemetery, d. Oct 14, 1863, age 81y 3d. ???

also "Wilson...in memory of Rebecca" no date.

- iv. JULIA ANN WILSON, d. Bef. 1873.
- v. LEWIS MCCOY WILSON, b. Abt. December 1814, Highland County Ohio⁴⁸; d. Bef. 1873.
- vi. NANCY M. WILSON, b. Abt. 1811, Highland County Ohio⁴⁹; d. Bef. 1873.
- 37. vii. JAMES H. WILSON, b. October 22, 1816, Bushcreek Twp., Highland county, Ohio; d. Unknown.
 - viii. WILLIAM H. WILSON, d. Unknown.
- **16.** WILLIAM⁴ WILSON (*JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born June 11, 1787, and died July 15, 1852 in Highland County Ohio. He married MARY GASTON February 14, 1811. She was born September 23, 1792, and died April 15, 1864.

Notes for WILLIAM WILSON:

Need to verify that Martha, James Milton, Lydia Jane, Joseph Gaston, James Alford, and John Newton are children of this couple.

Children of WILLIAM WILSON and MARY GASTON are:

i. SAMUEL MILTON⁵ WILSON, d. Unknown.

Notes for SAMUEL MILTON WILSON: In South Salem Cemetery, Ross County Samuel M. Wilson, d. Sept 26, 1843, 22y 11m 22d. (same one?)

- ii. JOSEPH EASTON WILSON, b. Abt. 1812; d. Unknown.
- 38. iii. JAMES ALFRED WILSON, b. Abt. 1814; d. June 18, 1851.
 - iv. JOHN NEWTON WILSON, b. Abt. 1816; d. Unknown.
 - v. LYDIA JANE WILSON, b. Abt. 1818; d. Unknown.
 - vi. JAMES MILTON WILSON, b. Abt. 1822; d. Unknown.
 - vii. MARTHA WILSON, b. Abt. 1824; d. Unknown.
- 39. viii. MARY WILSON, b. Abt. 1830; d. Unknown.
- **17.** JANE⁴ WILSON ($JAMES^3$, $JOHN^2$, $JOHN HUGH^1$) was born August 28, 1789, and died March 25, 1841⁵⁰. She married JOHN BARR Abt. 1813. He died August 11, 1835⁵⁰.

Notes for JANE WILSON:

Name appears as "Jean" in Abstract of Wills, James Wilson.

Child of JANE WILSON and JOHN BARR is:

 i. ESTHER ANN⁵ BARR, b. February 07, 1827, Brown, Ohio; d. February 16, 1903, Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio.

Generation No. 5

18. ADAM BAIRD⁵ WILSON (*JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)⁵¹ was born April 12, 1790 in Gaston, North Carolina, and died November 12, 1856 in Greenfield, Highland County, Ohio⁵². He married MARGERY DEAN⁵³ January 23, 1817 in Greenfield, Highland County, Ohio⁵⁴, daughter of ABRAM DEAN and SARAH STEWART. She was born March 27, 1799 in Thompsontown, Cumberland Co., PA⁵⁵, and died October 04, 1881 in South Salem, Ohio.

Notes for ADAM BAIRD WILSON:

From WILSON-BAIRD FAMILY, pp. 129-131:

Adam B. Wilson was born in the little log cabin home on the banks of Crowders Creek, the little stream that separates North and South Carolina in what was then Lincoln County; born at a time when the abolition of slavery was fast becoming the paramount issue before the people. It was not possible for anyone to occupy neutral ground on it. Not much is known about his early education except that he obtained enough so that in later life he taught the village school for a time in Greenfield. When he was twenty-six he determined to leave the south and find a home in Ohio where his uncle, Dr. Robert G. Wilson, had been living and preaching for more than ten

years. Many other of his old friends had gone there and their letters gave glowing accounts of conditions and business opportunities in the state where public sentiment was more in accordance with his own ideas and so, during the summer of 1816 he saddled his horse and went over the mountains and across Tennessee and Kentucky to Highland County, Ohio. The first settlers had come to Greenfield about the turn of the century. Most believed strongly in the abolition of slavery.

He married Miss Margery Dean, daughter of Abram and Sarah Steward Dean on the 23rd of January 1817. They wanted Rev. Dr. Crothers to tie the nuptial knot but he was out of town and a big rain prevented his return since there were no bridges to cross the swollen creek. They had Reverend Dickey read the marriage service for them. They began housekeeping on the farm of Wilson Stewart near the homestead that afterward became the proberty of E. F. Odell. At the close of the following year they purchased the farm a mile west of Greenfield where they lived and died. Soon after they were settled John Wilson (III) and several of his family from Crowders Creek came to Ohio to make it their home. They had at least 3 sons.

Adam Wilson was a good farmer but in addition to running his farm he taught a school during the winter months in the village as well as administering the office of Justice of the Peace between 1830 and 1840. He was described as a short man of sturdy build and of unlimited energy.

Also.... He helped escaping slaves, secreting them in his hay mow in the daytime and forwarding them further north the next day.

He and his wife were charter members of the First Presbyterian Church in Greenfield, OH, organized June 24, 1820

On May 19, 1775, a convention was called to meet at Charlotte, Mechlenburg County, NC, about 30 miles from where JOHN WILSON and ADAM BAIRD were living. This convention was to consider what measures could be taken to bring the colonies out of the desperate condition into which they had fallen through the tyranny and misrule of the British King. This convention, presided over by George Brevard, a Scotch-Irishman, held its deliberations in the courthouse and was largely attended by representatives from nearly all the colonies. Resolutions were passed declaring their independance and the resolutions were forwarded to the Continental Congress in Philadelphia.

From History of Ross and Highland Counties, Ohio, pp.428-432

An interesting account of the rise of women in Greenfield in a temperance movement, beginning with a raid in 1865 following the death of the son of John and Drusilla Blackburn who was shot outside a saloon by drunken brawlers. Seventy to eighty ladies marched from the African Methodist Episcopal Church on July 10, 1865. They stopped in front of William S. Linn's drug store and read a "fifteen minutes' notice" and then marched across the street to Hern & Newbeck's saloon where they demanded that the liquors be brought forth. Violence commenced, causing destruction of property and became known as Greenfield women's whisky raid. Following an outraged Drusilla Blackburn, a score of ladies entered the saloon with hatchets drawn as well as other destructive implements. Beer and whiskey kegs were rolled into the street and spilled. Jugs and flasks were poured into the streets. So great were the fumes that some of the women were intoxicated. 'The day was the most exciting that Greenfield citizens ever knew.' A warrant was later issued and familiar surnames who were arrested were ISAAC FINCH, ELIZABETH WILSON, MARY IRWIN, ELMIRA DEVOSS, ELIZABETH BUSH, LUCRETIA DEVOSS. They pleaded not guilty. A grand jury refused to rule against the ladies. The liquor dealers then brought a civil suit for damages. People who were parties to the suit upon the side of the defense, included the following familiar surnames: FRANK AND ELIZABETH WILSON, ROBERT AND MARY BYRON (BRYAN?), ELMIRA DEVOSS, THOMAS AND LOUISA DEVOSS, MARY J. IRWIN, FRANK WILSON. The prosecuting attorney of the county was W. H. Irwin, esq. An original verdict of \$625 damages was assessed and later compromised for nominal sums for damages.

The Women's Crusade was in Hillsborough and the ladies first marched there in December 1873. Some names of those active in the crusade were MARY A. BLAIN, LOUISE AND ETTA DEVOSS, A.J. FINCH, HANNAH FINCH, M.A. IRWIN, MRS. W. IRWIN, JENNIE IRWIN, AND MRS. JOHN F. WADDLE.

Notes for MARGERY DEAN:

Grandson Frank Shepherd recalls she was mother of 12 children. Continued to live in the old home for 25 years

after her husband's death. Her grandson remembers her in 1869 as a large woman who smoked a clay pipe. Before her death she had read her Bible through 25 times and was the last surviving charter member of the church.

Marsha Hamilton's genealogy also lists a child Alfred Lee Wilson, 1824-1894. Is this from Frank Shepherd's work? There are already 12 children accounted for.

More About MARGERY DEAN:

Burial: October 1881, South Salem Cemetery, South Salem, Ohio

Marriage Notes for ADAM WILSON and MARGERY DEAN:

(Frank Shepherd) Adam and Margery wanted Rev. Dr. Crothers to tie the numtial know, but he was out of town and a big rain prevented his return since there were no bridges, a big rain and the swollen creek was running bankfull. Dr. Crothers could not get home so they had to have the Reverend Dickey read the marriage service for them. They began housekeeping on the farm of Wilson Stewart near the homestead that afterward became the property of E. F. Odell. At the close of the following year they purchased the farm a mile west of Greenfield where they lived and died.

Children of ADAM WILSON and MARGERY DEAN are:

i. ABRAM FRANKLIN⁶ WILSON⁵⁶, b. November 01, 1817; d. March 11, 1837.

Notes for ABRAM FRANKLIN WILSON:

Died suddenly at McArthur, Ohio, while on his way home from college at Athens. He had been preparing for the ministry. Probably cause of death was ruptured appendix.

ii. JOHN CAREY WILSON⁵⁷, b. July 13, 1819; d. March 08, 1900; m. ANNA ELIZA MEHAN, October 02, 1845, Greenfield, Highland County, Ohio; d. Unknown.

Notes for JOHN CAREY WILSON:

Farmer and raised livestock. Presbyterian. Moved to Burlington, Iowa in 1846 and eventually settled in Madison County near Winterset in 1866. Had 11 children.

- 41. iii. JAMES LEIGHTON WILSON, b. January 05, 1821, Greenfield, Ohio; d. January 19, 1866.
 - iv. HANNAH CAROLINE WILSON, b. August 05, 1822; d. September 29, 1828.
 - v. SARAH AMANDA WILSON, b. January 31, 1825, Greenfield, Highland Co., Ohio; d. June 02, 1891, Chattanooga, TN; m. REASON SHEPHERD⁵⁸, December 29, 1852, Greenfield, Highland County, Ohio; d. Unknown.
 - vi. EBENEZER GASTIN WILSON⁵⁸, b. November 08, 1826; d. February 12, 1894; m. MARY ANN LEA, November 03, 1851, Greenfield, Highland County, Ohio; d. Unknown.

Notes for EBENEZER GASTIN WILSON:

Carpenter and farmer.

- vii. HARRIET NEWELL WILSON, b. April 21, 1828; d. August 16, 1829.
- viii. ROBERT STEWART WILSON⁵⁸, b. August 15, 1830; d. November 27, 1863; m. ELIZABETH WELSHEIMER, October 22, 1856; d. Unknown.

Notes for ROBERT STEWART WILSON:

(Frank Shepherd) Died of tuburcular trouble. Farmer; left no children. Death date may have been November 17, 1863

ix. HARRIET CAROLINE WILSON, b. July 18, 1832; d. September 18, 1903; m. WILLIAM STEWART PATTERSON, October 24, 1854, Greenfield, Highland County, Ohio; d. Unknown.

Notes for HARRIET CAROLINE WILSON:

Frank Shepherd: Had 2 daughters. Slender woman of nervous intellectual type and warmly interested in her church work and the temperance movement.

Notes for WILLIAM STEWART PATTERSON:

Served in Civil War as surgeon of the 60th O.V. 1 and went to the front. Served at Stone Mountain and

around Chattanooga. Lived in Lexington after the war. Was elected Treasurer of Highland County, Ohio and moved to Hillsboro.

I have a photo of William Bonecutter who in Gallia Co. Marriage Records, is married to a Rhoda Patterson, March 18, 1895. Related?

- 42. x. SAMUEL MILTON WILSON, b. May 02, 1835; d. Unknown.
 - xi. WILLIAM HARVIE WILSON, b. July 08, 1837; d. August 04, 1899; m. (1) MAHALA HUGHES BELL, February 08, 1866; d. Unknown; m. (2) MARGARET FRYE, March 02, 1886, Greenfield, Highland County, Ohio; d. Unknown.

Notes for WILLIAM HARVIE WILSON:

Served as surgeon in Civil War on the Ohio River. Left with rank of Major. Known as Dr. Billy. Prominent surgeon in Southern Ohio. Medical Academy of Cincinnati.

Notes for MARGARET FRYE:

Teacher

xii. CYRUS FRANKLIN WILSON, b. September 26, 1839; d. December 17, 1912; m. MARTHA L. DOUGLASS, December 17, 1868; b. 1843; d. 1940.

Notes for CYRUS FRANKLIN WILSON:

Farmer, Presbyterian. Had 3 sons. Served in Civil War in the 73rd OV1 and served in the regimental band; was in 17 major battles and slightly wounded in the 2nd Bull Run and Gettysburg.

19. MARY⁵ WILSON (*JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born May 13, 1795 in Gaston, North Carolina, and died December 11, 1858 in Bloomington, Ohio⁵⁹. She married JOSEPH GILLESPIE⁶⁰. He died Unknown.

Notes for JOSEPH GILLESPIE:

Frank Shepherd spells name Gillespi

Children of MARY WILSON and JOSEPH GILLESPIE are:

- JOHN WILSON⁶ GILLESPIE, b. May 26, 1833; d. September 10, 1929; m. LUCY COOK MYERS⁶¹, January 20, 1857; b. July 22, 1834; d. February 10, 1911.
- ii. MARTHA ANN GILLESPIE, b. September 15, 1834; d. August 30, 1842.
- iii. HANNAH ELIZABETH GILLESPIE, b. March 04, 1836; d. Unknown; m. WILLIAM NELLIS, May 18, 1863; d. Unknown.
- iv. SAMUEL LOVEJOY GILLESPIE, b. January 13, 1838; d. Unknown.

Notes for SAMUEL LOVEJOY GILLESPIE:

He was in the US Army as a bodyguard for General Howard in the Civil War.

- v. ELIZA FRANCES GILLESPIE, b. November 03, 1840; d. September 24, 1882.
- **20.** LEWIS FUELLTON⁵ WILSON (*JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born October 08, 1800 in Gaston, North Carolina, and died April 14, 1861 in Dade County, Missouri⁶². He married MARY ELLEN BODKIN August 05, 1824 in Fayette County, Ohio⁶³. She was born Abt. 1804 in Virginia⁶⁴, and died Unknown.

Notes for MARY ELLEN BODKIN:

May have been Eleanor Bodkin

Children of LEWIS WILSON and MARY BODKIN are:

- 43. i. JAMES⁶ WILSON, b. Abt. 1827; d. May 21, 1937.
- 44. ii. JOHN WILSON, b. December 22, 1831, Fayette county, Ohio; d. Unknown, Colorado.
 - iii. MARY WILSON, b. Abt. 1839; d. Unknown.
 - iv. WILLIAM WILSON, b. Abt. 1842; d. Unknown.
 - v. MARGRET WILSON, b. Abt. 1845; d. Unknown.
- 21. FRANCES FANNY⁵ WILSON (JOHN III⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born August 29, 1802 in Gaston,

North Carolina, and died August 12, 1859⁶⁵. She married PETER CAMERER BAIRD⁶⁶ March 04, 1825. He was born September 16, 1792 in Westmoreland County, Pennsylvania⁶⁷, and died November 01, 1873 in Ohio.

Notes for Frances Fanny Wilson:

Information on family from Frank Wilson, "Wilson-Baird History", p. 16

Children of FRANCES WILSON and PETER BAIRD are:

- 45. i. WILLIAM JAMES⁶ BAIRD, d. Unknown.
 - ii. CLARA JANE BAIRD⁶⁸, d. Unknown; m. JOHN MILLS, April 16, 1869; d. Unknown.

Notes for CLARA JANE BAIRD:

No children.

- iii. DOROTHY HANNAH BAIRD, d. September 12, 1845.
- iv. JOHN WILSON BAIRD, d. September 11, 1873.
- v. SAMUEL SCOTT BAIRD, d. September 05, 1852.
- 46. vi. WILLIE HARVEY BAIRD, d. Unknown.
 - vii. CAROLINE ELIZABETH BAIRD, d. Unknown; m. JOSEPH E. DETRICK, May 13, 1880; d. Unknown.

Notes for CAROLINE ELIZABETH BAIRD:

No children.

- viii. LEWIS EDWARD BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- ix. ROBERT JOSHUA BAIRD⁶⁹, d. May 06, 1864.

Notes for ROBERT JOSHUA BAIRD:

Wounded in Battle of the Wilderness of May 5, 1864. Dying the next day, he was buried in Locust Grove Churchyard in Orange County, Virginia.

- x. SUSAN MARIA BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- xi. MARY ANN BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- **22.** JAMES N.⁵ WILSON (*JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born February 27, 1804 in Gaston, North Carolina⁷⁰, and died August 18, 1869⁷¹. He married MARIA VANDEMAN February 27, 1832. She died Unknown.

Notes for JAMES N. WILSON:

This family lived in Washington Courthouse, Ohio.

In Genealogy.com Ohio County and Family Histories 1780-1970, pp. 503-504:

"THE PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH of Washington Court House was organized October 10, 1818, three years after the county (Fayette) was organized. There were thirteen members and James Clark, William Blair, SAMUEL WADDLE, Annenees Allen, and Col. James Stewart, were chosen Elders.....William Dickey came to be pastor in 1817. The church had no house of worship, and meetings could not be held very regularly.....In 1884, the church took a new start.Nine of the old members were still on the ground, and seventeen were received: James Pollock, JOHN WILSON, Isaac Templeton, and Joseph McLean were chosen elders.....In the winter of 1847-8, the church was incorporated. About this time J. G. Hopkins came, as a licentiate, to suply its pulpit. JAMES N. WILSON and Eliphas TAYLOR were chosen and ordained elders...... In January, 1867, the Rev. George Carpenter was called to the pastorate.....The church has had some very precious seasons of revival, and has a membership of two hundred. The house of worship has lately been enlarged, improved and greatly beautified, and has a competent corps of elders and deacons, and a good Sabbath school. During the pastorate of Rev. Miller, James Allen, Henry D. Ritter, and JOSEPH BRYAN (perhaps others), were made elders."

Children of JAMES WILSON and MARIA VANDEMAN are:

- i. NARCISSA C.⁶ WILSON, b. November 19, 1833; d. January 31, 1841⁷¹.
- 47. ii. JOHN L. WILSON, b. September 18, 1835, Washington Courthouse, Ohio; d. January 31, 1879.
- 48. iii. JOSEPH N. WILSON, b. April 14, 1838; d. Unknown.
 - iv. MARGARET E. WILSON, b. April 25, 1840; d. February 27, 184171.
 - v. SAMUEL WILSON, b. January 31, 1841; d. March 06, 1843⁷¹.
 - vi. MARGARET NARCISSA WILSON, b. April 05, 1843; d. Unknown.

23. HANNAH⁵ WILSON (*JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born December 28, 1805 in Gaston, North Carolina⁷¹, and died August 05, 1850. She married GEORGE CREAMER. He died Unknown.

Notes for HANNAH WILSON:

Lived in Jefferson County, Iowa.

Children of HANNAH WILSON and GEORGE CREAMER are:

- i. JOHN⁶ CREAMER, d. Unknown.
- ii. ROBERT CREAMER, d. Unknown.

Notes for ROBERT CREAMER:

A lawyer, lived in Missouri.

- iii. AMANDA VASHTI CREAMER, d. Unknown.
- iv. ELIZABETH CREAMER, d. Unknown.
- **24.** FANNY⁵ WILSON (*ROBERT GILLELAND*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born March 15, 1804, and died December 28, 1877⁷². She married (1) WILLIAM C. JOHNSON November 02, 1824. He died Unknown. She married (2) JOHN MCDILL October 25, 1832. He died Unknown. She married (3) WILLIAM C. PINKERTON ⁷³ May 19, 1853⁷⁴, son of DAVID PINKERTON and UNKNOWN. He was born May 22, 1799, and died April 22, 1878.

Notes for FANNY WILSON:

The two daughters of this union married the sons of Fanny's third husband (Pinkerton).

Notes for WILLIAM C. JOHNSON:

Medical Doctor

There is a William Johnson buried in South Salem church at South Salem, Ross county, Ohio, died July 26, 1861. May not be the same one.

Notes for WILLIAM C. PINKERTON:

Pinkerton Information provided by Eric Kilby.

Frank Shepherd Info states that Fanny and Wm. Pinkerton had no children. He had two sons by a former marriage. They married the two daughters of Mr. McDill and Fanny Wilson.

Children of FANNY WILSON and WILLIAM JOHNSON are:

i. ELIZABETH⁶ JOHNSON, b. Aft. 1825; d. Unknown.

Notes for ELIZABETH JOHNSON: Died young

ii. AGNES CARSON JOHNSON, b. September 15, 1825; d. 1915; m. (1) GIDEON HOLLISTER POND; d. Unknown; m. (2) ROBERT HOPKINS, August 23, 1842; d. July 04, 1851.

Notes for AGNES CARSON JOHNSON:

Missionary to Minnesota in 1842, Taverse des Sioux, MN (Eric Kilby information)

iii. SARAH JOHNSON, b. Aft. 1825; d. Unknown.

Notes for SARAH JOHNSON:

Died young.

Children of FANNY WILSON and JOHN McDILL are:

 JAMES WILSON⁶ MCDILL⁷⁴, b. March 04, 1834; d. February 28, 1894; m. NARCISSA FULLENWIDER; d. October 1916.

Notes for JAMES WILSON MCDILL:

Elected to Congress and appointed to US Senate, and judge from Iowa. (See his tribute to his grandfather

Robert Gilliland Wilson)

- MARY MARGARET MCDILL, b. March 14, 1837; d. May 20, 1868; m. WILLIAM M. PINKERTON⁷⁵, September 19, 1854; b. April 15, 1829; d. April 02, 1881.
- vi. MARTHA MCDILL, b. March 14, 1837; d. January 07, 1917; m. JOHN M. PINKERTON^{75,76}; b. July 29, 1831; d. August 22, 1921.

Notes for JOHN M. PINKERTON:

John is the brother of William M. Pinkerton who was married to Mary Margaret McDill, sister of Martha McDill. John and William M. were the sons of William C. Pinkerton, third husband of Fanny Wilson.

25. MARY⁵ WILSON (*ROBERT GILLELAND*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born 1805, and died September 24, 1888. She married JOSEPH TAYLOR IRWIN⁷⁷ Abt. 1837 in Ross County, Ohio, son of JARED IRWIN and ELEANOR TAYLOR. He was born May 15, 1805, and died May 23, 1849 in Ross County, Ohio.

Notes for MARY WILSON:

Eric Kilby has a photo of Mary Wilson Irwin.

Notes for JOSEPH TAYLOR IRWIN: History of Ross and Highland Counties Ohio (after 1858) Greenfield District Fair Association Familiar names listed as members were W.H.R. Irwin Joseph Irwin

More About JOSEPH TAYLOR IRWIN:

Burial: Unknown, South Salem Cemetery, Buckskin Township, Ross Co. Ohio⁷⁸

Children of MARY WILSON and JOSEPH IRWIN are:

i. ROBERT S.6 IRWIN, b. 1841; d. May 16, 1862.

Notes for ROBERT S. IRWIN:

May have died in Civil War.

Tombstone inscription is Robert J Irwin, d. May 16, 1862; 21y s/o JT and MW. Middle initial varies, but may be transcription error.

More About ROBERT S. IRWIN:

Burial: Unknown, South Salem Cemetery, Buckskin Township, Ross Co. Ohio

ii. MARY WILSON IRWIN, b. 1843; d. April 13, 1868, Ross County, Ohio.

Notes for MARY WILSON IRWIN:

Tombstone inscription:

25y; d/o JT and MW

More About MARY WILSON IRWIN:

Burial: Unknown, South Salem Cemetery, Buckskin Township, Ross Co. Ohio⁷⁸

iii. JOSEPH F. IRWIN, b. 1849; d. March 22, 1853, Ross County, Ohio.

Notes for JOSEPH F. IRWIN:

Tombstone inscription: Age 3, s/o JT and MW

More About JOSEPH F. IRWIN:

Burial: Unknown, South Salem Cemetery, Buckskin Township, Ross Co. Ohio

26. POLLY⁵ WILSON (*JAMES*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) died Unknown. She married UNKNOWN DENNY. He died Unknown.

Notes for UNKNOWN DENNY:

His two sons went to Bond County (TN?) and then he followed them

Children of POLLY WILSON and UNKNOWN DENNY are:

- i. GEORGE⁶ DENNY, d. Unknown.
- ii. JOHN DENNY, d. Unknown.
- **27.** KATIE⁵ WILSON (*JAMES*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)⁷⁹ died Unknown. She married WILLIAM GRISSUM. He died Unknown.

Notes for KATIE WILSON:

Ran away to marry a cropper for Polly Wilson Torrence. He was one of 22 children. They had a hard time and were cut off from her family.

Children of KATIE WILSON and WILLIAM GRISSUM are:

- i. FRANKLIN⁶ GRISSUM, d. Unknown.
- ii. SAM GRISSUM, d. Unknown.
- iii. JAMES GRISSUM, d. Unknown.
- iv. JOHN GRISSUM, d. Unknown.
- v. MARY GRISSUM, d. Unknown.
- **28.** SAMUEL MCEWEN⁵ WILSON (*WILLIAM JOSEPH*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born September 22, 1805 in Gaston, North Carolina, and died July 27, 1833 in Gaston, North Carolina⁸⁰. He married (1) SARAH JANE LOVE. She died Unknown. He married (2) SARAH ANN LOVE. She died Unknown.

Children of SAMUEL WILSON and SARAH LOVE are:

- i. WILLIAM⁶ WILSON, d. Unknown.
- ii. HOWARD WILSON, d. Unknown.

Child of SAMUEL WILSON and SARAH LOVE is:

- iii. WILLIAM6 WILSON, d. Unknown.
- **29.** LAWSON⁵ WILSON (*WILLIAM JOSEPH*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)⁸¹ was born June 09, 1809 in Gaston, North Carolina, and died April 09, 1876 in Gaston, North Carolina⁸². He married (1) MARY D. PATTERSON⁸³. She died Unknown. He married (2) MARY D <WILSON>. She was born January 09, 1829, and died June 17, 1917.

Notes for LAWSON WILSON:

Went to school in Athens, where Robert G. Wilson was president of the college.

Children of LAWSON WILSON and MARY PATTERSON are:

- i. MILDRED⁶ WILSON, d. Unknown; m. GEORGE FALLS; d. Unknown.
- ii. SARAH WILSON, d. Unknown.
- iii. HESTER WILSON, d. Unknown; m. J. KELLEY DIXON; d. Unknown.

Notes for HESTER WILSON:

Had two sons. Husband was president of a cotton mill.

- iv. GILES WILSON, d. Unknown; m. NANCY GUIGLER; d. Unknown.
- v. MAMIE WILSON, d. Unknown; m. BLAIN MILLER; d. Unknown.
- vi. POLLY WILSON, d. Unknown; m. EPHRAIM TORRENCE; d. Unknown.

Notes for POLLY WILSON:

This may be incorrect "Polly" married to E. Torrence.

This may be the one that wrote "Aunt Polly Torrance and Her Story", WILSON-BAIRD HISTORY

- vii. MARY ANN WILSON, d. Unknown; m. WILLIAM TORRENCE; d. Unknown.
- viii. RUTH WILSON84, d. Unknown; m. FRANKLIN HOLLAND; d. Unknown.

Notes for RUTH WILSON:

As a widow, went to Brazil with four children.

30. POLLY⁵ WILSON (*WILLIAM JOSEPH*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born May 12, 1811, and died September 08, 1900. She married (1) WILLIAM DAVIS. He died Unknown. She married (2) EPHRIAM T. TORRENCE Bef. 1854. He died Unknown.

More About EPHRIAM T. TORRENCE:

Name 2: Ephraim T. Torrence

Children of POLLY WILSON and WILLIAM DAVIS are:

- i. CLEMMY⁶ DAVIS, d. Unknown.
- ii. WILLIE DAVIS, d. Unknown.
- iii. LOU DAVIS, d. Unknown.
- **31.** EDWIN⁵ WILSON (*WILLIAM JOSEPH*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born October 14, 1803 in Lincoln, Gaston, North Carolina, and died June 07, 1886 in Gaston, North Carolina⁸⁵. He married (1) ELIZABETH FERGUSON March 07, 1829 in Lincoln, (now) Gaston, NC⁸⁵. She was born December 26, 1809 in (prob) Lincoln, (now) Gaston, NC, and died April 25, 1866 in Gaston, NC. He married (2) MARGIE BRADLEY February 09, 1871 in Gaston, NCr. She was born January 20, 1838 in Lincoln, NC, and died June 03, 1916 in Clover, York, NC.

Children of EDWIN WILSON and ELIZABETH FERGUSON are:

- MARTHA ANN⁶ WILSON, b. June 18, 1829, Lincoln, Gaston, North Carolina; d. January 10, 1893, Water Valley, MS⁸⁵.
- ii. SALLY JANE WILSON, b. April 03, 1831, Lincoln, Gaston, North Carolina; d. Unknown, Wisconsin⁸⁵.
- iii. JOHN WILSON, b. July 07, 1833, Lincoln, Gaston, North Carolina; d. Unknown, Gaston, North Carolina 85.
- iv. WILLIAM JOSEPH WILSON, b. December 04, 1835, Lincoln, Gaston, North Carolina; d. Unknown, Civil War⁸⁵
- MARY ELIZA WILSON, b. April 01, 1838, Lincoln, Gaston, North Carolina; d. April 01, 1922, Gaston, North Carolina⁸⁵.
- vi. ANDREW WILSON, b. June 03, 1841, Lincoln, Gaston, North Carolina; d. Unknown, Civil War.
- vii. ROBERT ZIMRI WILSON, b. November 30, 1842, Lincoln, Gaston, North Carolina; d. Unknown, Civil War85.
- viii. NANCY LATESHA WILSON, b. March 01, 1845, Lincoln, NC; d. Unknown.
- LOVE ANN (LOUVAN) CLEMENTINE WILSON, b. March 17, 1848, Gaston, North Carolina; d. January 15, 1932, Gastonia, Gaston, North Carolina⁸⁵.

Child of EDWIN WILSON and MARGIE BRADLEY is:

x. ELIZA ANN⁶ WILSON, b. July 04, 1876, Gaston, North Carolina; d. July 13, 1879, Gaston, North Carolina⁸⁵.

Child of EDWIN WILSON and MARGIE/MARGIA BRADLEY * is:

- xi. LAURA ELIZABETH⁶ WILSON, b. May 31, 1872, Gaston, North Carolina; d. April 23, 1913, Gaston, North Carolina⁸⁵.
- **32.** SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN⁵ WILSON (*SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)⁸⁶ was born May 06, 1809⁸⁷, and died July 14, 1899 in Woodville, Haywood, Tennessee⁸⁷. He married LOUISA SUSANNAH DAVIES, daughter of JOHN BAIRD DAVIES. She died Unknown.

Notes for Samuel Blain Owen Wilson:

Samuel Wilson became a Presbyterian minister.

S. B. O. Wilson served numerous Presbyterian churches around the Rowan/Iredell County area of North Carolina, including Third Creek, before moving to Tennessee late in life.

Professor of Ancient Languages 1841-1853 Davidson College Davidson, North Carolina 28036

The following is the obituary held by the historian of Mt. Carmel Church. It is quite lenghty but very enlightening and inspiring.

Death of Rev. S. B. O. Wilson

For many years past, in the Presbytery of Memphis, Rev. Samuel Blain Owen Wilson has ranked as patriarch. Since the beginning of the Civil War his home has been in western Tennessee, where he has carried the esteem and respect of all. He died at the home of his daughter Mrs. M. H. Houston at Woodville, Tenn., on Friday, July 14, 1899 in the ninety-first year of his age.

He was a native of Virginia, born May 6, 1809. After studying at Princeton, he finished his preparation for the sacred desk at Union Seminary in Virginia in the year 1834. He has therefore had the distinguished privilege of serving the Lord in the gospel ministry for sixty-five years.

His first charge was at Scottsville and Mars Hill (1834-39); he was ordained by the Presbytery of West Hanover June 15, 1835. From 1839 to 1841 he was the pastor of Hopewell and Six Mile churches in Bethel Presbytery, S.C. For the next twelve years he was a professor at Davidson College, in North Carolina. He was one of the earlier professors there.

From 1853 to the opening of the war he was the pastor of the Third Creek church in Concord Presbytery, North Carolina. In the year 1861 he became pastor at Mt. Carmel church in Memphis Presbytery. Here for twenty-two years, he served an affectionate and appreciative people, until old age crept upon him. Since the 1883, he has been resting and awaiting the call of the Lord.

He came from an honored ancestry. His father was the Rev. Samuel B. Wilson, whose prudent labors as professor at Union Theological Seminary in Prince Edward County, Virginia, continued from November 1841 to August 1869. Such was the esteem in which he was held that in his later life, when afflicted by deafness, every proposal from him to resign his chair was kindly repelled by the Directors. His mother was Elizabeth Hanna, of one of the best families of Rockbridge County, Virginia. Of the three sons of Samuel B. Wilson, two entered the ministry. One was the Rev. James M. Wilson, who labored long at Floyd C. H. Va. His two sons are now in the ministry, Rev. Thornton S. Wilson, of News Ferry, Va. and Rev. Oscar B. Wilson, who is doing such excellent work at the Stillman Institute. The other son (the eldest) was Rev. S. B. O. Wilson, who has just finished his earthly life. He also had a son in the ministry, Rev. John D. Wilson, who died soon after the war.

The funeral services were held the Wilson Memorial church, at Woodville, Haywood county, Tenn., on Saturday afternoon. They were conducted by Rev. F.L. Ewing, D.D. pastor of the church, assisted by Rev. John D. Fleming, of Fulton, Kentucky, and Rev. Lewis D. Hamilton, of the Methodist church. His remains were tenderly laid to rest in the family lot, by the side of his wife and daughter in the graveyard at Woodville. Our correspondent adds: "One of the purest and loveliest characters the writer ever knew."

By Rev. F. L. Ewing

Rev. Samuel Blain Owen Wilson was born May 6, 1809 in Fredericksburg, Va. in the celebrated "Martha Washington house" (note: Ministerial Directory of the Presbyterian Churches also has Mary Washingtons house listed this way.)

He was the son of Rev. Samuel B. Wilson and wife. His father was professor of theology in Union Theological Seminary, Prince Edward County, Va. for the long period of fifty years or more.

The subject of this sketch made the profession of religion and united with the Presbyterian church very early in life. He attended Princeton College, New Jersey, and graduated in 1828. Having been led to feel it his duty to preach the Gospel, he entered upon the study of theology at Union Theological Seminary, where, as said, his father occupied a chair. Here he graduated in 1834.

He was licensed as a probationer April 19, 1834, and was ordained June 15, 1835, by the Presbytery of West Hanover, Synod of Virginia. He was stated supply, 1834-35 of Scottsville and Mars Hill churches of this Presbytery, and from 1835 to 1838 was pastor of these churches.

He was married to Miss Louisa S. Davies, daughter of Rev. John Davies, April 2, 1835.

He was the pastor of Hopewell and Six Mile churches, Bethel Presbytery, Synod of South Carolina from 1839 to 1841; Professor of Languages, Davidson College, N.C. from 1841 to 1853.; pastor of the Third Creek church, Concord Presbytery, Synod of North Carolina from 1853 to 1861; pastor of Mt. Carmel, Memphis Presbytery,

from 1861 to 1883.

He resigned his charge at Mt. Carmel church (being in his seventy-fifth year) greatly to the surprise and regret of the congregation, who were warmly devoted to him. With a sore heart and much pain at what he thought to be a wise and necessary step on account of age and supposed inability to meet with the needs and demands of the field, he, with his wife and daughter, moved to Haywood county, Tenn., sometime in the year 1883.

Here, in his declining years, he and his aged companion were tenderly, lovingly and faithfully cared for by others of his children, besides the daughter, who lived there.

Besides this, there was an admirable and beautiful rememberance of, and devotion to, him by members of his former charge at Mt. Carmel, some who made it a point to visit him at least once a year, and others with a greater or less regularity.

And the devotion was mutual and general. Even after Brother Wilson resigned his charge, though now living some twenty-five miles away, he continued to preach to the church, with more or less frequency, for about one year, or until a minister was secured.

As he continued to enjoy remarkable physical and intellectual vigor, he was not willing to give up work, so he began to preach once a month in the Methodist church-kindly offered him by the brethern of that denomination-at Woodville. This work, with occasional visits to neighboring churches, he kept up for twelve years more.

He discontinued his work only when his great age -eighty-seven or eighty-eight years and feebleness made it quite necessary for him practically to lay aside the harness so long and faithfully worn, But even after this, though in this extreme old age, and with his bowed form, he, as a rule, never missed a service of the present pastor. In these services he always, to the joy of the congregation and pastor, took by his own request some modest and small part, as offering one of the prayers. Likewise to the great gratification and edification of all did he assist in the administration of the Lords Supper, yet ever insisting that his help be of a subordinate character. Nor did he, whenever able to attend, absent himself from the sanctuaries of the Methodist and Baptist brethern of the town.

We feel, however, now that he has gone out from among us- and what we may write is not intended for him, and can never reach his ears, but is intended for the comfort and stirring up to emulation of those yet living- that a few words more may be appropriately, and with good reason, added.

First, It goes without saying that our deceased brother was gifted with a fine order of mind. He had those qualities of mind so admirable and useful-fine coomon sense and judgement. His natural faculties were improved and strengthened by the enjoyment of fine literary and theological advantages.

Secondly, he was a man of very tender, warm and true affections. His love for his family, his friends and the people of his charge was impressive and beautiful.

Thirdly, He was an instructive, able, edifying preacher, richly versed in the varied and inexhaustible fountains of the word of God. He held forth the pure, simple gospel.

He laid stress on the great, fundamental doctrines, such as man's fall, depravity, helpless condition; the incarnation and atonement of Jesus Christ, the Son of God; that his atonement was through a realy and true substitution, and by a penal satisfaction. He also laid stress upon the fact that the sinner is altogether dependent upon the work of the Holy Spirit; that He is the active personal agent, through the truth, in a man's regeneration, perseverance and sanctification. He always, altogether and forever discarded and repudiated the doctrine that a poor, guilty, condemned sinner could have any personal merit before God.

He accepted, believed in and ever advocated what are called "the doctrines of grace."

He was a faithful pastor, sympathetic and resourceful, who, on account of his strong individuality and peculiar excellencies, greatly endeared himself to the people of his charge; and all, young and old, who to any degree became aquainted with him fell under his magnetic influence.

One great element of his power was his prayerfulnes and devotional spirit. His prayers at the family altar, and in his sanctuary, were inspiring, strengthening and uplifting to an unusual degree. They seemed pervaded and saturated with the very marrow of Bible truth and the spirit of religion. In them, his constant communion with God, and his strong, simple faith were striking evident. The Christian who heard his prayers and was not borne heavenward, might doubt his own piety.

Though not obtrusive as to his views and beliefs, yet when called out, or when there was an occasion or demand to speak, he was ready, and as firm, decided and immovable in his convictions as the rocks, or the unchangeable hills and mountains.

Fourthly, But among our brother's most remarkable characteristics were his modesty and humility. It would be no exaggeration to say that he was modesty itself, he was humility itself, at least if it is proper to say so in a religious sense.

He was, in this new, bold, arrogant, irreverent, iconoclastic age the impersonation of these lightly esteemed rare virtues. Not only might different instances be given, but his whole life was a continuous and lengthy

comment upon and illustration of these beautiful adornments of human character.

To mention some illustrations, An admiring friend in a neighboring city, some years ago, desired to get a short but comprehensive sketch of his life, and to obtain his photograph, and to send them for publication to one of our religious papers. By some means Brother Wilson got wind of it. He would not hear of it and at once forbade it.

At another time he was heard to speak to some member of his family in the privacy and confidence of home, and not improbably in a half jesting spirit, to this effect: "Should I have accepted a call to some of the larger churches to which I have been invited, I might have had to study harder, and might have gained a reputation and a name, like some of the famous or more renowned preachers." But as some other preachers have done, "Far from the madding crowd's ignoble strife," he preferred "to run the even tenor of his way."

When plans were being devised and preparations were being made to build the church at Woodville, Tenn., it was decided that in honor to him it should be called "The Wilson Memorial." When he heard of it, he vigorously protested, but his protestations in this instance were overruled.

In giving instructions as to any memorial that should be placed over his grave, he directed that only his name, with the dates of his birth and death should be inscribed upon his tombstone, with the simple words added "A sinner saved by grace."

Among the remarkable and attractive traits of his character, in keeping with the words and the conduct of the Apostle Paul, who said, "Let every one not seek his own, but anothers good." was his constant thought for others.

To mention only one instance, his leaving the interesting, pleasant and beloved charge of Mt. Carmel church was, we are informed, because of what he thought would be for the good of that people and the church.

Old as he was and much as he might be thought to live only or chiefly in the past, he was attractive even to little children. He could draw them to him, and win their affection, though ninety years old.

He was a patriotic man, and warmly and practically sympathized with his native South in all her contests, political and ecclesiastical.

Everybody, young and old, religious or irreligious, respected, believed in and loved Brother Wilson. As evidence of the general regard and feeling for him, he was almost universally called "Grandpa Wilson."

With the promise of even yet more years before him, he was taken sick on the third of July and whilst all that medical skill and the tenderest and most constant devotion of loving hearts and willing hands could do for him was done, yet, with a mind clear to the last moment, he gently and sweetly fell asleep on Friday night, the 14th of July.

How wonderful, beautiful and blessed has been his life! Spared to live over ninety years! And sixty-three of these years spent in ministerial and educational work, but chiefly in ministerial. But now his long, precious life on earth and among us has ended. He has gone to his unspeakable reward and to meet the loved ones of his family who preceded him- a son, dying early in the ministry, a beloved wife and daughter.

His funeral services were conducted in the Wilson Memorial church, on Saturday afternoon, by the pastor, Rev. F. L. Ewing, D. D., assisted by Rev. Lewis D. Hamilton, of the Methodist church, and Rev. John D. Fleming, pastor of the Presbyterian church at Fulton, Ky. His remains were tenderly laid to rest by those of his wife in their last resting place in the little graveyard at Woodville. Oh, how often and longingly will we desire to look upon those beloved features again as of old, hear his words, and especially those precious prayers, once more! But God has said, "Come up higher," and has called him home.

With us his name shall live, Through long succeeding years; Embalmed with all our hearts can give; Our praises and our tears.

NOTE:

A picture of Rev. S. B. O. Wilson is in the history room at Mt. Carmel Church, in Tipton County, Tennessee. He is quite young and handsome. It appears to be maybe a graduation picture from Princeton.

Degree: 1828, A.B. Degree class of 1828 College of New Jersey (now called Princeton University)

(Some other descendants on file)

Children of SAMUEL WILSON and LOUISA DAVIES are:

- i. JOHN DAVIES6 WILSON, b. Abt. 1836; d. April 07, 1868, Mt. Carmel, Tipton county, Tenessee.
- ii. MARY E. WILSON, b. Abt. 1838; d. 1889, Woodville, Tennessee.
- 49. iii. AMELIA VIRGINIA WILSON, b. Abt. 1840; d. April 14, 1922, Cleveland, NC.
 - iv. SAMUEL WILSON, b. Abt. 1843; d. Unknown.
 - v. SAMUEL LEROY WILSON, b. 1844; d. 1851.

Notes for SAMUEL LEROY WILSON:

In "The Shearer-Akers Family" Genealogy (GenealogyLibrary.com) is a marriage record of Mattie Chapman, daughter of Benjamin Washington Chapman and Sarah Fairfax Irwin. She married Samuel Buford Wilson on September 27, 1911. The note states "He and Florence Wilson and Minnie Fleming were grandchildren of Rev. S. B. O. Wilson, once president of Davidson College, N.C." Was Samuel Buford a son of Samuel Leroy Wilson?

- 50. vi. EMMA LOUISA WILSON, b. December 11, 1848, Davidson, Mecklenburg City, North Carolina; d. December 25, 1933, Woodville, Tennessee.
- 51. vii. WILLIAM JOSEPH WILSON, b. 1851; d. February 17, 1935, Woodville, Tennessee.
- **33.** JOHN GILLILAND⁵ WILSON (*JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN* HUGH¹) was born March 19, 1811 in Ross County, Ohio, and died September 1896 in Washington Court House, Fayette County, Ohio. He married LUCINDA MACKERLY 1839. She was born 1808 in New Jersey, and died March 1875.

Notes for JOHN GILLILAND WILSON:

From the notes of Dr. Robert I. Wilson "History of Carroll County [Indiana]":

"In the spring of 1840, he (Robert) removed to Lockport, Carroll County, Indiana, where forming a partnership with an older brother, Dr. John Wilson, who had preceded him thither five years, he commenced the practice of his profession. About 1842, his brother (John), returning to Ohio, the subject of our sketch removed to Delphi, and there entered into a co-partnership with Dr. Samuel Grimes of that place."

From "The Biographical Encyclopaedia of Ohio of the Nineteenth Century" John G. Wilson, M.D.

"Physician and Surgeon, was born, March 19th, 1811, in Ross County, Ohio, and is the fifth of eleven children, whose parents were John and Lucy (Taylor) Wilson. His father was a native of Pennsylvania, born February 18, 1779, and died September 29, 1856; he was a farmer by occupation, who removed to Ohio at an early date, settling originally in Pickaway county, and thence went to Highland county, where he sojourned for some time, and finally located in Ross county, where he resided until his death. He was an active participant in the War of 1812. His widow died in 1868; she was also a native of Pennsylvania, born on May 12, 1782, a daughter of William Taylor, an early pioneer of Ross county.

Dr. Wilson received his preliminary education in the district school, which he attended during the winter months, being occupied the balance of the year in working upon the farm. He so continued until he attained his majority, when he commenced the study of medicine under the supervision of Dr. James Robbins, at Greenfield, in Highland county. He continued with his preceptor for three years, and in the autumn of 1835 went to Dayton, where he engaged in the practice of his profession for about a year with Dr. Henry Varretuye. In 1836 he removed to Lockport, Carroll county, Indiana, where he remained until July, 1841, when he returend to Ohio, and settled in Washington, Fayette county, where he has resided ever since, engaged in the control of an extensive and lucrative medical practice. He has been Infirmary Physician of the county for twenty years, and for some three years United States Examining Surgeon. His political views are those of the Republican party, having previously been a Whig, casting his first Presidential vote against Jackson, and his second in favor of the Harrison electoral ticket. He has never sought nor held any public office of a political responsibility, and has always devoted his whoe attention to the practice of medicine and surgery. In religious faith, he is a Presbyterian. Socially, he is a pleasant companion, and courteous in manner, and is highly respected by his fellow-townsmen. He was married, 1839, to Lucinda Mackerly, a native of New Jersey. She died in 1875, and was the mother of two children."

1850 Census, Fayette County, Washington, Ohio John G. Wilson, age 39, Physician Lucinda Wilson, age 37 Mary L.Wilson, age 8 Martha, age 3

Children of JOHN WILSON and LUCINDA MACKERLY are:

i. MATTIE⁶ WILSON, b. Abt. 1858; d. Unknown.

Notes for MATTIE WILSON: In John G. Wilson's obituary, it states that "Mattie died in girlhood more than 25 years ago"

ii. ? WILSON, d. Unknown; m. J. L. MILLIKAN; d. Unknown, Fayette County, Ohio.

34. ROBERT IMLEY⁵ WILSON (*JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born December 05, 1815 in Ross County, Ohio^{88,89}, and died April 16, 1896 in Lockport, Indiana⁹⁰. He married (1) JANE HOWLETT December 19, 1844 in Delphi, Indiana⁹¹, daughter of PARKER HOWLETT and AMARILLA SUTHERLAND. She was born March 18, 1821 in Syracuse, New York⁹², and died February 13, 1864 in Lockport, Indiana⁹². He married (2) HELEN PARKER Aft. 1864⁹³. She died Unknown.

Notes for ROBERT IMLEY WILSON:

In "Ross County, Ohio Families, Volume II, copyright 1979 by the Ross County Genealogical Society, Robert Imlay Wilson's birthdate is listed as May 12, 1815, and his death date as April 16, 1893.

In Rocky Spring Church, Highland Co., Ohio, April 22, 1810 Records: April 1816, baptised John Wilson's sone (sic) Robert Early (sic)

Robert Imlay Wilson was a physician.

In the "History of Carroll County" [Indiana], p. 268:

Dr. Robert I. Wilson was born in Ross County, Ohio, December 12, 1815. He was a son of John and Lucy Taylor Wilson and a grandson of James Wilson. Both father and grandfather were natives of Pennsylvania and both immigrated to Chillicothe, Ohio in 1798.

His maternal grandfather, Captain William Taylor, was a native Englishman, who came to the shores of New Jersey at sixteen years of age. Subsequently, Grandfather Taylor joined the Federal army and served as an officer throughout the Revolutionary struggle, and later, drifted to the State of Kentucky, where he became the owner of slaves. But soon becoming averse to the institution of slavery, after disposing of a protion of his slaves, he removed to Ross County, Ohio, with the balance, where he gave them their freedom. Captain Taylor's daughter, Lucy, here formed the acquaintance of John Wilson, the father of our subject, this acquaintance resulting in marriage in 1802. Dr. Wilson was reared on a farm, and received his elementary education in the pioneer common school. This he supplemented by a course of study at the Dayton Academy.

In the spring of 1837, he commenced the study of medicine under Dr. Henry Van Tyle, of Dayton, Ohio, and continued thus for about three years, completing a course in the meantime at the Cincinnati Medical College the fall of 1839. In the spring of 1840, he removed to Lockport, Carroll County, Indiana, where forming a partnership with an older brother, Dr. John Wilson, who had preceded him thither five years, he commenced the practice of his profession. About 1842, his brother returning to Ohio, the subject of our sketch removed to Delphi, and there entered into a co-partnership with Dr. Samuel Grimes of that place.

Here he maried Miss Jane Howlett, daughter of Captain Parker Howlett, on December 19, 1844, and, about July, 1854, he removed to Georgetown, Cass County. In the spring of 1847, he again changed to Burnettsville, White County, and finally, in the spring of 1852, returned to Lockport, where he has since lived and continued his profession.

His companion, then the mother of six children, departed this life February 13, 1864.

Dr. Wilson has been a man of enduring constitution, and, being of temperate habits, is well preserved for his years. Ever assiduous in the line of his profession and in the pursuit of fortune, he has been successful and is now the owner of a large estate.

(The above essay was seen by a descendant of Dr. Henry Van Tyle. Response as follows:

Robert I. Wilson apparently studied medicine with my relative here in Dayton, Ohio, Dr. Henry M. Van Tuyl (sometimes mis-spelled as Van Tyle). Henry's grave is in Woodland cemetery. After Henry's first wife, Rebecca, died leaving him with several small children, he unfortunately married Anna Van Tuyl, his first cousin. This pretty well ruined him socially, I guess. He died of cholera in 1854.)

1880 Census, Lockport, Carrol County, Indiana Robert Wilson, age 64, born Ohio, Physician, widower Louisa Wilson, 25, daughter, housekeeping James H. Wilson, 20, son, student Libbie Gutherie, 23, at home

Children of ROBERT WILSON and JANE HOWLETT are:

- i. MARY BELLE⁶ WILSON, d. Unknown; m. LAFAYETTE MACREYNOLDS; d. Unknown.
- 52. ii. ELIZABETH FRANCES WILSON, b. March 13, 1857, Lockport, Carroll County, Indiana; d. June 25, 1938, Delphi, Carroll County, Indiana.
 - iii. JOHN W. WILSON, d. Bef. 190094.
 - iv. EMILY J. WILSON, d. Unknown; m. WILLIAM GUTHRIE; d. Unknown.
 - v. LUCY C. WILSON, d. Unknown; m. ADAM GIBSON; d. Unknown.
 - vi. LOUISE WILSON, d. Unknown; m. ALFRED GUTHRIE; d. Unknown.
 - vii. JAMES A. H. WILSON, d. Unknown; m. MARY BROWN; d. Unknown.
 - viii. CLARA M. WILSON, d. Unknown.

Notes for CLARA M. WILSON:

Died in infancy.

Children of ROBERT WILSON and HELEN PARKER are:

ix. MINNIE⁶ WILSON, b. Aft. 1864; d. Unknown.

Notes for MINNIE WILSON:

Twin.

x. WINNIE WILSON, b. Aft. 1864; d. Unknown.

Notes for WINNIE WILSON:

Twin.

35. ISAAC CROTHERS⁵ WILSON (*JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born September 09, 1820, and died April 27, 1902 in Greenfield, Ohio. He married (1) ELEANOR FINCH December 02, 1841 in Ross County, Butler Twp., Ohio⁹⁵, daughter of ISAAC FINCH and LUCY IRWIN. She was born July 05, 1820, and died March 21, 1851. He married (2) ELLEN LYLE April 02, 1873 in Ross County, Butler Twp., Ohio⁹⁶. She died Unknown.

Notes for ISAAC CROTHERS WILSON:

1880? Census of Ross County, Buckskin Township, the following is listed:

Isaac C. Wilson, age 59, occupation farmer, parents born in Pennsylvania. Wife Eleanor, age 58, parents born in Virginia.

Ross County Deeds February 19, 1816: (None of these names found in database at this time 11/00) Isaac Wilson and wife to Conrad Fulch (Finch?), Vol. 14, pg. 454, Inlot Chillicothe (John Wilson and Rebecca h/w, Jacob Wilson and Nancy, h/w, all of Licking county, Ohio. conveyed to David Wilson by Nathaniel Massie August 16, 1805.

From History of Ross and Highland Counties, Ohio Old Greenfield Cemetery, west bank of Old Paint Creek "Just a few feet from the rear wall of the church (what church?) is a plain stone, which bears the name of the venerable preacher SAMUEL CROTHERS, who died July 20, 1856, after almost a half century of usefulness in the community. His tomb is but a few yards from the pulpit where he had so long repeated the words of inspiration, 'There is no work, nor device, nor knowledge, nor wisdom, in the grave whither thou goest.' This is probably the connection with Isaac Crothers Wilson's middle name.

Notes for ELEANOR FINCH:

Photograph shows name as Ellen Lyle Wilson, b. November 24, 1824, d. March 21, 1851.

Since Eleanor Finch was only 31 and died 11 days after the birth of her last child, the photo is probably of Ellen Lyle, Isaac's second wife. The marriage is recorded in Ross Co. Marriages, shown as April 2, 1873.

Notes for ELLEN LYLE:

Eleanor Finch was only 31 and died 11 days after the birth of her last child, in 1851. Isaac married Ellen Lyle in 1873. In 1870 census, Isaac is shown with MARTHA, age 52 living in his household as housekeeper. Who was that? Another wife? Census would lead one to believe that her last name was Wilson.

Children of ISAAC WILSON and ELEANOR FINCH are:

- i. LUCINDA JANE⁶ WILSON, b. September 06, 1842; d. Unknown.
- ii. NANCY EMILY WILSON, b. June 19, 1844; d. Unknown.
- 53. iii. MARY ELIZABETH WILSON, b. March 02, 1846, Ross County, Ohio; d. January 15, 1929, Sullivan County, Indiana.
 - iv. LOUISA ANNIE WILSON, b. April 19, 1848; d. August 20, 1889; m. WILLIAM ALLEN MILLIGAN, November 20, 1872, Ross County, Ohio; d. Unknown.

Notes for LOUISA ANNIE WILSON:

Newspaper article:

MARRIED: On Wednesday, November 20th, 1872, at the residence of the bride's father; Mr. Isaac C. Wilson, by Rev. S. D. Crothers, Mr. William Allen Milligan, to Miss Louisa A. Wilson, both of Ross County, Ohio.

The above happy couple in their hours of joy, did not forget the printer, but remembered him in the gift of several large and delicious slices of bride's cake, for which we tender them our warmest thanks. They have our best wishes for a long, happy, and prosperous life.

Louisa's funeral remembrance has "Louisa A. Milligan, Deid, May 20, 1889, aged 41 years.

v. INFANT WILSON, b. March 10, 1851; d. March 11, 1851.

36. LOUISA HENDERSON⁵ WILSON (*JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born February 24, 1824, and died January 25, 1903 in Ross County, Ohio. She married JOSEPH M. LUMBECK December 09, 1840 in Ross County, Ohio. He was born April 21, 1817, and died February 09, 1885 in Ross County, Ohio.

Notes for LOUISA HENDERSON WILSON:

Photo: Inscription "Louisa Wilson Lunbeck, father's youngest sister". Picture is of elderly woman.

Death information from tombstone inscription.

More About LOUISA HENDERSON WILSON:

Burial: Unknown, South Salem Cemetery, Buckskin Township, Ross Co. Ohio⁹⁷

Notes for JOSEPH M. LUMBECK:

In South Salem Cemetery, Ross County, Ohio:

Joseph Lunbeck, b. April 18, 1863, d. Mar 4, 1891 (possible son?)

Edward C. Lunbeck, b. Mar 20, 1858, d. July 10, 1930 (possible son?)

More About JOSEPH M. LUMBECK:

Burial: Unknown, South Salem Cemetery, Buckskin Township, Ross Co. Ohio⁹⁷

Child of LOUISA WILSON and JOSEPH LUMBECK is:

i. DANIEL WILSON6 LUMBECK, d. Unknown; m. EFFIE; d. Unknown.

Notes for DANIEL WILSON LUMBECK: Information by Pam Ferguson

37. JAMES H.⁵ WILSON (*JAMES*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born October 22, 1816 in Bushcreek Twp., Highland county, Ohio, and died Unknown. He married ROSE ANN CORE November 07, 1839⁹⁸, daughter of JOHN CORE. She died Unknown.

Notes for JAMES H. WILSON:

The following may not be this James Wilson, but is being entered here until verification is made later: From HISTORY OF THE SOUTH SALEM PRESBYTERIAN CHURCH, ROSS COUNTY, OHIO, Southern Ohio Genealogical Society.

p. 28, Officers of the Church in 1874 included Robert Wilson, Ruling Elder, Alfred L. Wilson, Ruling Elder. A JOHN BRYAN was listed as a former Deacon. Members in 1874 included Robert Wilson, Elder, Catharine D. Wilson, George M. B. Wilson, Sarah Wilson, and Louisa Wilson. (p. 31)

First communion was October 31, 1802; The second communion was held by Rev. William Williamson, the second Sabbath of June 1804, by appointment of the Presbytery, the Reverend ROBERT WILSON, Kentucky, father of the Reverend ROBERT W. WILSON, who once taught in the Academy here and was for so many years the beloved pastor of Bloomingburg. In June 1805, DR. ROBERT G. WILSON officiated at a communion season when nineteen members were received. (p. 5)

There was a Dr. S. CROTHERS who taught theology at Miami University. (p. 10)

James Wilson came in 1800, bought land and lived on Buckskin. ROBERT WILSON, his son became an elder in the church. He lived south of Greenfield on Paint Creek where he had a sawmill. He was a good man, careful and prudent and strove always to make the best possible use of anything that he had. JOHN H. WILSON, another son, led the singing in the church for 40 years, part of the time he was assisted by Richard Junkins. He was often spoken of as Clerk Wilson, or as every one then pronounced the word, Clark Wilson, their speech betraying their Scotch Irish descent. He built and lived in the brick house on the hill a mile or so down Buckskin. His sister, Ellen, was married to Henry TAYLOR, and her daughter married Granville CALDWELL and became the mother of missionaries the Rev. Milton Caldwell and Mrs. Wright and Mrs. Williams. Granville Caldwell was the son of James Caldwell, one of the first school teachers in the township, who came from Chamborsburg, PA in 1805. (p. 10)

Rev. Alexander H. Young was installed in the Pastorate in May 1864, and R. W. WILSON gave the charge to the pastor. (p.17-18)

From Historical Discourse delivered in the Presbyterian church of South Salem, Ohio on Thanksgiving 1874 by Robert R. Campbell. The original name of the congregation was BUCKSKIN, so called from the little creek which passes through the township. The first house build on the creek or in the township was in 1779; and the first in this immediate neighborhood was by James Wilson in 1799. These houses were of round poles, or at least the best roughly hewed logs, with mud and chips for filling, formed the walls, and, excepting the capacious fireplaces, everything was on a small scale, affording but little comfort or convenience. Quite a number of the founders of the church--the WILSONS, and the IRWINS, and the EDMISTONS, and the WALLACES, and the TAYLORS, and others--emigrated that they might rid themselves of slavery, and came here seeking a free country, where labor would be respectable, and where their descendants might grow up without the blighting influence, which, they wisely foresaw, servitude would have on the dominant as well as on the subject race. (p. 21)

From "The Pike County (Ohio) Republican" February 6, 1873 ("Old Folks of Pike county Interviewed", No. XXV. James H. Wilson)

I was born in Brushcreek Township, Highland County, Ohio, on the 22nd day of October, 1816. My progenitors on my father's side were from the north of Ireland, and, I presume, were Scotch-Irish of the old Presbyterian stock. My great-grandfather came to this country from Ireland, but I can not say what his given name was. I believe my grandfather's given name was James, but am not certain. He died before I was born. My grandmother Wilson was a Henderson. My father's given name was James. He was born in Pennsylvania, near Chambersburgh, on the 13th of May, 1781. My grandfather came out from Pennsylvania to Ohio in 1797, accompanied by most of his children, his wife having died previously. He and several emigrants clubbed together and build a flat-boat on the Monongahela River, on which they placed their families and floated down to the Ohio river, and thence down that river to where Portsmouth now is, but was then a dense wilderness. They had on board horses, cattle and sheep. The company encamped till my grandfather and uncle John went up to Chillicothe and procured a keel boat and returned with it down the Scioto River. While they were gone, the wolves made sad havoc with their little flock of sheep. I have sat and heard my father tell of these and other adventures many times. When the keel boat arrived at the mouth of the Scioto River, the families and effects were put on it and the boat was keeled up the river. When they arrived at Chillicothe, they found but one house with a shingle roof and that was a log structure. If I am not mistaken, they arrived in the spring season, and the families remained there some weeks while the working portion of the males went to Pickaway Plains and planted a crop of corn, after which the women and children were taken to their new homes.

The Indians had not yet left the country, and used to assemble at the residences of the new-comers and sing their songs which were to the whites a great novelty. But the natives of the forest soon afterward disappeared and melted away into the western forests, leaving their successors, the white settlers, in quiet possession of their "hunting grounds". They continued to cultivate the land and soon the aborigines were almost forgotten. Week after week, month after month, year after year, other settlers crowded in--and they were always welcome--and their children grew up, and soon began to marry, multiply and increase.

My grandfather died in 1797 (sic), the fall after arriving there, and his remains were taken to Chillicothe and buried. Of my grandfather's family, there were six daughters and sons, viz: Sarah, Polly, Martha, Nancy, Esther, Jane, John, James and William. Sarah and Polly were married before the family came out, and remained in Pennsylvania some years, but afterwards came out and settled with their husbands near here. My father was the second son, and he was 16 years old when they came, he having been born May 13, 1781. Some of my aunts were young women, and after grandfather's death, mothered the younger children. They also kept house for the family after grandfather's death for four years, where they first settled. In 1801 or 1802, it was so sickly on the Plains that the boys were unable to raise a crop and inconsistently left their first Ohio home and settled near Cynthiana. If fact, that town is a part of the purchase.

On the 19th day of June, 1806, my father married Sarah Horn. I know but little of her family history. She was from Pennsylvania. They settled in Brushcreek Township, about two miles from my present residence near Cynthiana. There they lived for many years and raised eight children, viz: Joseph H., William H., Nancy M., Eliza G., Louis M., James H., Enos and Julia Ann. As they settled in the woods, my father felled the trees, built a log cabin, cleared the farm and wrought out an independence for himself and family. He was a large, stout man, and could endure the hardships he was called to grapple with and subdue. He was noted for his simple, moral habits, great industry and probity of character. He was a member of the Presybterian church from boyhood, and a elder as long ago as I can remember. He inculcated in the minds of his children precepts of the Christian religion, which took root and grew with them, for all of them belonged to that church except Eliza, who attached herself to the Methodist Episcopal church.

In the second or "last" war with Great Britain, my father answered the famous "general call", and was out sixty days for which he received a land warrant.

My mother died in 1839, and father afterwards married Rebecca Ferneau, who now resides with me at the venerable age of 84. Father died on the 20th day of January, 1870, in his 89th year.

Brother Lewis is dead; so are Nancy, Eliza and Julia. They were married, and each of the sisters left children. All the living brothers and sisters are married and have raised children.

As to myself, I married Rose Ann Core, November 7, 1839. She is daughter of the late John Core, who lived to a great age and died only three years ago last September. We settled on my father's homestead, where we now

reside. My wife was born on this farm. We have had six children--one died in infancy. The living ones are Sarah M., Catharine L., Rebecca J. and Lewis C. We were called upon to follow Mary E., the youngest, to the grave nearly three years ago. We have thirteen grandchildren.

For civil office I have never troubled myself to seek, but for several years was justice of the peace in Highland county. Brother Joseph was an elder in the Presbyterian church when he left here for Illinois, many years ago, and brother Enoch and myself sustain the same relation to the church in Cynthiana.

Children of JAMES WILSON and ROSE CORE are:

- i. SARAH M.6 WILSON, d. Unknown.
- ii. CATHERINE L. WILSON, d. Unknown.
- iii. REBECCA J. WILSON, d. Unknown.
- iv. LEWIS C. WILSON, d. Unknown.

Notes for LEWIS C. WILSON:

The following seems accurate in content except for Lewis' birthdate and mother's maiden name. James H. Wilson was born in 1816 and his mother's maiden name is Core. These biographies are sometimes inaccurate, relying upon family narrations and recollections, so I'm attaching this, assuming his birthdate is probably 1837.

Pike County, Perry Twp. Biographies about 1888

Lewis Cyrus Wilson was born 23 Jul 1817 in Highland County OH, only son of James H. and Rosana Wilson, who were also natives of Ohio. In 1873,he purchased the mercantile interests of J. E. Dewey, of Cynthiana, and carried on a general mercantile business with success till April 1883, when he sold out and has since devoted his time to farming. He has 214 acres of excellent land in Perry Township, 400 acres in Highland County and 192 acres in Ross County. He was married 08 Nov 1874 to E. A. Steel, daughter of James and Jane Steel, of Scioto Township, Ross County OH. They have been blessed with four sons: James S., Lewis E., Alexander W. and Charles S. Mr. Wilson has served as Postmaster at Cynthiana since 1873. In the spring of 1878, he was elected Treasurer of Perry Township, and served three terms. In 1880, he was elected Land Appraiser in Perry Township, and in the spring of 1883 was elected Township Trustee. He and wife are members of the Presbyterian Church, of which he is a Trustee, and in politics he is a Republican.

- v. MARY E. WILSON, d. 1873.
- **38.** JAMES ALFRED⁵ WILSON (*WILLIAM*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)⁹⁹ was born Abt. 1814, and died June 18, 1851. He married EMILY MCCULLOUGH MAXWELL July 24, 1845. She was born July 25, 1819 in Jefferson County, Indiana, and died November 11, 1853.

Notes for JAMES ALFRED WILSON:

In the Maxwell History and Genealogy, it indicates that James Alfred Wilson, a Presbyterian minister, was the third son of William and Mary Gaston Wilson.

Notes for EMILY McCullough Maxwell:

Until her marriage, she was a member of the Disciples of Christ.

Children of JAMES WILSON and EMILY MAXWELL are:

- i. WILLIAM HARVEY6 WILSON, b. June 12, 1846; d. July 28, 1846.
- 54. ii. SAMUEL NEWTON WILSON, b. November 18, 1847, Crawfordsville, Indiana; d. Unknown.
- **39.** MARY⁵ WILSON (*WILLIAM*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Abt. 1830, and died Unknown. She married JOHN MCCUTCHEON COYNER. He died Unknown.

Notes for JOHN MCCUTCHEON COYNER:

A photo of John and his family states "Proff. John Coyner, and Mary Wilson and daughter". Must have been a professor?

Child of MARY WILSON and JOHN COYNER is:

i. FEMALE⁶ COYNER, b. Abt. 1865; d. Unknown.

40. ESTHER ANN⁵ BARR (*JANE*⁴ *WILSON*, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born February 07, 1827 in Brown, Ohio, and died February 16, 1903 in Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio. She married JAMES MARSHALL GUSTIN¹⁰⁰ August 26, 1847 in Brown County, Ohio^{101,102}, son of JOHN GUSTIN and ELEANOR MARSHALL. He was born January 26, 1826 in Red Lion, Warren County, Ohio¹⁰³, and died May 28, 1909 in Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio.

Notes for James Marshall Gustin:

From "History of Clinton County" and DAR, Vol 80, p. 148, Mrs. George T. (Fannie Gustin) Ball, DAR ID #49409

James M. Gustin, merchant, Blanchester, son of John B. Gustin and Eleanor Marshall was born at Red Lion, Warren County, Ohio, January 26, 1826. His parents were among the early settlers of that county. In 1793, his grandparents came from Pennsylvania and settled at the mouth of the Little Miami River. They remained three years and then moved to Red Lion, where some of their descendants still live. James was reared on a farm until seventeer years of age, when he learned the carpenter's trade. He was engaged ten years rafting lumber down the Yazoo and Mississippi rivers. He then returned to Highland County, Ohio, where he was married August 30, 1848, to Esther A., daughter of John and Jane Wilson Barr, near Hillsboro.

They had 8 children, five living...Joseph H., graduated from West Point in 1875, and assigned to the Fourteenth U. S. Infantry, as second Lt., now in Colorado; Fannie L., George W., Julia and Samuel. The deceased were Elleanor J., John W. and Addie.

In 1836, his parents came to this county and settled about two miles east of Blanchester, where they remained three years and moved to Brown County. Mr. Gustin has been engaged in a variety of occupations, carpenter, millwright, on the railroad, etc. In 1861, he opened a general store, on what is known as Gustin's corner, Blanchester, where he has carried on business ever since. Has a fine assortment of dry goods, boots, shoes, hats, caps, ready-made clothing, queensware, hardware, groceries, etc., stock of from \$3000 to \$5000, and is doing a flourishing business. He owns a fine brick residence and five acres of land on Main Street, two houses and lots on Main Street near his store, also two farms, one of ____ acres one and one-half miles north of Blanchester, the other 106 3/4 one and one-half miles south of Blanchester, with dwellings, outbuildings, orchards, etc.

Mr. Gustin has also served in defense of his country. He enlisted in the fall of 1864 at Hillsboro as second Sergeant in the one hundred and seventy-fifth Ohio Volunteer infantry, under Captain Wolf. He served 9 months and was in several engagements and was discharged on account of disability at Camp Dennison. Mr. Gustin is a member of the Odd Fellows and FreeMasons. Himself and wife belong to the Free-Will Baptist Church. His death came as the result of Jaundice.

James, his wife Esther and four of their children were on the 1880 Census for Blanchester, Ohio.

More About James Marshall Gustin:

Burial: May 1909, Martinsville IOOP/CI, Blanchester, Clinton County, OH

Children of ESTHER BARR and JAMES GUSTIN are:

- ELEANOR JANE⁶ GUSTIN, b. August 19, 1848, Highland County, Ohio; d. December 30, 1853, Highland County, Ohio.
- JOHN WILSON GUSTIN, b. February 06, 1852, Highland County, Ohio; d. January 04, 1854, Highland County, Ohio.

Notes for JOHN WILSON GUSTIN:

His maternal grandmother was Jane Wilson Barr.

- iii. JOSEPH HENRY GUSTIN, b. April 20, 1854, Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio; d. December 20, 1918, Seattle, King County, Washington.
- 56. iv. FANNIE L. GUSTIN, b. January 30, 1857; d. Unknown.
 - v. J. ADELINE GUSTIN, b. May 05, 1860; d. January 25, 1863, Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio.
- 57. vi. GEORGE WILSON GUSTIN, b. April 09, 1864, Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio; d. November 03, 1931, Sarasota, Manatee County, Florida.

- vii. JULIA M. GUSTIN, b. February 05, 1867, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio; d. November 26, 1887.
- 58. viii. SAMUEL WILSON GUSTIN, b. April 14, 1869, Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio; d. July 1954, Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio.

Generation No. 6

41. JAMES LEIGHTON⁶ WILSON (*ADAM BAIRD*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born January 05, 1821 in Greenfield, Ohio, and died January 19, 1866¹⁰⁴. He married (1) MARGARET MCCLURE. She died Unknown. He married (2) ELIZABETH H. SMART June 22, 1847, daughter of HUGH SMART. She died Unknown.

Notes for JAMES LEIGHTON WILSON:

Third son of Adam and Margery, was a physician. Attended Medical Academy of Cincinnati. Practiced in Greenfield, OH

In "Highland Pioneer Sketches and Family Genealogies", 1971, Elsie Johnson Ayres, springfield, OH: H.K. Skinner & Son, p 215 James Leighton Wilson's death is listed as 1899.

Children of JAMES WILSON and ELIZABETH SMART are:

i. OSCAR⁷ WILSON, b. February 26, 1847; d. Unknown.

Notes for OSCAR WILSON: Unmarried.

ii. FRANK LEIGHTON WILSON, b. April 15, 1851; d. Unknown.

Notes for FRANK LEIGHTON WILSON:

Physician and surgeon. In practice with his father. According to Frank Shepherd, both were men of outstanding ability and enjoyed a large practice and a dependable income from it. He was a large man with a pleasing personality and had a host of friends.

- iii. VEDIE WILSON, b. June 19, 1855; d. Unknown.
- iv. LIZZIE DEAN WILSON, b. January 21, 1861; d. April 17, 1926¹⁰⁴.

Notes for LIZZIE DEAN WILSON: Unmarried.

42. SAMUEL MILTON⁶ WILSON (*ADAM BAIRD*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born May 02, 1835, and died Unknown. He married REBECCA SPERRY August 03, 1861. She was born January 21, 1839, and died January 10, 1910.

Notes for Samuel Milton Wilson:

(Frank Shepherd shows name as Samuel Molton Wilson. Worked in partnership with his brother Cyrus on threshing rig. Had 8 children.

Children of SAMUEL WILSON and REBECCA SPERRY are:

- i. IDA M.7 WILSON, b. October 05, 1862; d. April 29, 1888.
- ii. AUSTA A. WILSON, d. Unknown.
- iii. ARTHUR B. WILSON, b. September 24, 1865; d. Unknown.
- iv. LIZZIE DEAN WILSON, b. September 02, 1867; d. December 08, 1888.
- v. HUGH STEWART WILSON, b. March 02, 1871; d. 1908.
- vi. WILLIAM HERBERT WILSON, b. December 10, 1875; d. Unknown.
- vii. EVERETT SPERRY WILSON, b. December 10, 1876; d. October 20, 1877.
- viii. MARY LAVINA WILSON, b. January 10, 1879; d. Unknown.
- **43.** JAMES⁶ WILSON (*Lewis Fuellton*⁵, *John III*⁴, *John*³, *John Hugh*¹) was born Abt. 1827¹⁰⁵, and died May 21, 1937. He married Bettie Ann Bird. She was born April 06, 1831 in poss Nashville, TN, and died January 12, 1923 in CO.

Children of JAMES WILSON and BETTIE BIRD are:

- i. SARA ELLEN⁷ WILSON, b. Abt. 1853; d. Unknown; m. JAMES THOMAS WILLIAMS; d. Unknown.
- JULIA ANN WILSON, b. Bet. 1855 1856; d. Unknown; m. S. D. LINGLE, March 16, 1874, Dade Co., MO; d. Unknown.
- iii. MARY ETTA WILSON, b. Abt. 1858; d. Unknown; m. CANTRELL; d. Unknown.
- 59. iv. LEWIS L. WILSON, b. December 22, 1860, Lawrence Co., MO; d. September 29, 1942, Steamboat Spgs, CO.
- 60. v. ROBERT ALEXANDER WILSON, b. May 28, 1863, Lawrence Co., MO; d. August 01, 1899, Yampa, Routt Co., CO.
- 61. vi. BETTY JANE WILSON, b. February 28, 1866, Round Grove, Dade Co., MO; d. July 02, 1885, Yampa, Routt Co., CO.
- **44.** JOHN⁶ WILSON (*LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born December 22, 1831 in Fayette county, Ohio ¹⁰⁶, and died Unknown in Colorado. He married MARY J. BATES April 24, 1853 in Missouri, daughter of OWEN BATES and HANNAH. She was born Abt. 1832 in Tennessee, and died Unknown in Colorado ¹⁰⁶.

Children of JOHN WILSON and MARY BATES are:

- i. JULIUS F.7 WILSON, b. Abt. 1854, Missouri; d. Unknown.
- ii. CAYLUS L. WILSON, b. Abt. 1857, Missouri; d. Unknown.
- iii. MARY A. WILSON, b. Abt. 1861, Lawrence County, Missouri; d. Unknown.
- 62. iv. JOHN CLINTON WILSON, b. December 16, 1863, Coal Creek Canyon, Colorado; d. October 12, 1944, Arvada, Jefferson County, Colorado.
 - v. ELIZABETH WILSON, b. Abt. 1868; d. Unknown.
- 63. vi. GEORGE W. WILSON, b. Abt. 1874, Lawrence County, Missouri; d. Unknown.
- **45.** WILLIAM JAMES⁶ BAIRD (*Frances Fanny*⁵ *Wilson, John III*⁴, *John*³, *John*², *John Hugh*¹)¹⁰⁷ died Unknown. He married (1) MARY ELIZABETH HAYWARD March 10, 1857. She died October 09, 1864. He married (2) UNKNOWN February 19, 1867. She died Unknown.

Children of WILLIAM BAIRD and MARY HAYWARD are:

- i. JOHN OSCAR⁷ BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- ii. MARGARET FRANCIS BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- iii. LEWIS ROBERT BAIRD, d. Unknown.

Children of WILLIAM BAIRD and UNKNOWN are:

- iv. CLARA ELIZABETH⁷ BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- v. MILTON JAY BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- vi. NELLIE ALVIRA BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- vii. EVA ALBINA BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- viii. LAURA ELLEN BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- **46.** WILLIE HARVEY⁶ BAIRD (*FRANCES FANNY*⁵ WILSON, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) died Unknown. He married (1) ELIZABETH JANE BIGLEY December 09, 1866 in Reeseville, Clinton County, Ohio. She died Unknown. He married (2) SARAH ALICE CARSON Aft. 1873 in Missouri. She died Unknown.

Children of WILLIE BAIRD and ELIZABETH BIGLEY are:

- i. JOHN LEWIS⁷ BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- ii. MINNIE FRANCES BAIRD, d. April 1873.

Children of WILLIE BAIRD and SARAH CARSON are:

- iii. WILLIAM ALBERT⁷ BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- iv. EMMA ELIZABETH BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- v. CLARA AMANDA BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- vi. PETER ALLEN BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- vii. BERTHA BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- viii. GRACE BAIRD, d. Unknown.
- ix. JESSIE BAIRD, d. Unknown.

47. JOHN L.⁶ WILSON (*JAMES N.*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born September 18, 1835 in Washington Courthouse, Ohio ¹⁰⁸, and died January 31, 1879. He married ANGIE JOLLY January 23, 1867 ¹⁰⁸. She was born April 26, 1843, and died January 31, 1879.

Notes for JOHN L. WILSON:

Lived in Chatanooga, Tennessee.

Children of JOHN WILSON and ANGIE JOLLY are:

- i. ZENDA⁷ WILSON, d. Unknown.
- ii. GRANT WILSON, d. Unknown.
- **48.** JOSEPH N.⁶ WILSON (*JAMES N.*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹⁰⁹ was born April 14, 1838, and died Unknown. He married WILHELMINA J. WRIGHT August 25, 1870. She died Unknown.

Notes for JOSEPH N. WILSON:

Lived in Washington Courthouse, Ohio.

Children of JOSEPH WILSON and WILHELMINA WRIGHT are:

i. JAMES SAHER⁷ WILSON, b. October 05, 1871; d. January 05, 1878¹¹⁰.

Notes for JAMES SAHER WILSON:

Could this be the James Wilson who was married to Emma Armstrong, parents of Hazel Marie Wilson Gustin (John Henry Gustin)?

- ii. JUDITH IRENE WILSON, b. December 02, 1873; d. Unknown.
- iii. MARSH PAGE WILSON, b. November 13, 1876; d. Unknown.
- iv. ELIZABETH ROMAIN WILSON, b. March 14, 1879; d. Unknown.
- v. THANE WRIGHT WILSON, b. September 22, 1882; d. Unknown.
- **49.** AMELIA VIRGINIA⁶ WILSON (*SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹¹¹ was born Abt. 1840, and died April 14, 1922 in Cleveland, NC. She married DAVID FLEMING¹¹¹. He died Unknown.

More About AMELIA VIRGINIA WILSON:

Burial: Unknown, 3rd Creek Presbyterian Church

Notes for DAVID FLEMING:

Amelie Virginia Wilson married David Fleming and they reared a family in Statesville, NC. He died July 4, 1899, and Catherine Fryer Cline has a copy of a letter from Amelie's father to her on the occasion of her loss...and he, himself died 10 days later, 14 July 1899. He and Louisa are buried in Woodville cemetery, Haywood County, TN. It is behind a BAPTIST church, as Wilson Memorial Presbyterian was decommissioned) in 1947, and the Baptist congregation bought the church land (not the cemetery).

David Fleming and Amelie Wilson had 11 children, # 10 of whom was Catherine Fryer Cline's grandmother, originally Florence Amelia...but who sometime after age 7 and before 20 switched it around to Minnie Florence (her mother named Amelia having always gone by the diminuitive "Minnie")

Minnie Mama lived with Catherine Fryer Cline's family until she died in 1961.

Children of AMELIA WILSON and DAVID FLEMING are:

- ELIZABETH LOUISA⁷ FLEMING, b. June 20, 1857; d. November 20, 1925; m. FRANK I. BRYAN; d. Unknown.
- ii. SARAH PENDLETON FLEMING, b. 1858; d. 1860.
- iii. CORA GERTRUDE FLEMING, b. August 01, 1859; d. November 01, 1861, Statesville, North Carolina.

More About CORA GERTRUDE FLEMING:

Burial: Unknown, 3rd Creek Presbyterian Church

- 64. iv. SAMUEL WILSON FLEMING, b. July 08, 1861; d. February 09, 1936.
 - v. DAVID EDGAR FLEMING, b. November 01, 1863; d. June 30, 1906.
- 65. vi. MARY EMMA FLEMING, b. May 18, 1866; d. June 30, 1936.
 - vii. JOHN DAVIES FLEMING, b. July 29, 1868; d. February 17, 1951, Tampa, Florida.
 - viii. GILES NEELY FLEMING, b. September 26, 1870; d. September 10, 1940, Tampa, Florida.
 - ix. ROBERT JACKSON FLEMING, b. May 14, 1873; d. August 08, 1907, Colorado Springs, Colorado.
- 66. x. WILLIAM ARTHUR FLEMING, b. July 22, 1876; d. October 1953.
- 67. xi. FLORENCE AMELIA FLEMING, b. April 21, 1879, Rowan County, NC; d. June 15, 1961, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.
- 68. xii. WALTER ROANE FLEMING, b. July 07, 1882, Rowan County, North Carolina; d. January 31, 1960, Grand Junction, Tennessee.
- **50.** EMMA LOUISA⁶ WILSON (*SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born December 11, 1848 in Davidson, Mecklenburg City, North Carolina, and died December 25, 1933 in Woodville, Tennessee. She married HORACE MYERS HOUSTON July 09, 1868 in Mt. Carmel church, Tipton County, Tennessee, son of JOHN HOUSTON and MARTHA WILSON. He died Unknown.

Children of EMMA WILSON and HORACE HOUSTON are:

- i. MINNIE VERMADELLA⁷ HOUSTON, b. November 30, 1872, Double Bridges, Lauderdale County, Tennessee;
 d. 1934, Blytheville, Mississippi County, Arkansas.
- 70. ii. WILLIAM HOUSTON, d. Unknown.
 - iii. LOUISE LULA HOUSTON, d. Unknown; m. UNKNOWN FLEMING; d. Unknown.
- **51.** WILLIAM JOSEPH⁶ WILSON (*SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born 1851, and died February 17, 1935 in Woodville, Tennessee. He married LENORA BUFORD. She died Unknown.

Children of WILLIAM WILSON and LENORA BUFORD are:

- i. SAMUEL⁷ WILSON, d. Unknown; m. HATTIE CHAPMAN; d. Unknown.
- ii. HALLIE WILSON, d. Unknown; m. OTIS OSPREY; d. Unknown.
- iii. MAIZIE WILSON, d. Unknown; m. UNKNOWN SCOTT; d. Unknown.
- iv. HATTIE LOU WILSON, b. 1882; d. 1885, Woodville, Tennessee.
- v. FLORENCE WILSON, b. 1886; d. 1920; m. JOHN EDWARD CHAPMAN; d. Unknown.
- **52.** ELIZABETH FRANCES⁶ WILSON (*ROBERT IMLEY*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born March 13, 1857 in Lockport, Carroll County, Indiana¹¹², and died June 25, 1938 in Delphi, Carroll County, Indiana. She married Thaddeus Guthrie August 27, 1879 in Idaville, Indiana¹¹², son of John Guthrie and Barbara Foy. He was born December 09, 1831 in Chillicothe, Ohio, and died May 30, 1910 in Delphi, Carroll County, Indiana¹¹².

Notes for ELIZABETH FRANCES WILSON:

From the "History of Carroll County [Indiana]" notes for Mrs. Elizabeth F. Guthrie:

Mrs. Elizabeth F. Guthrie, widow of Thaddeus Guthrie, Rock township, Carroll County, was born on March 13, 1857, in Adams township of this county, and is a daughter of Dr. Robert I. Wilson and Jane Howlett Wilson. She grew to young womanhood at Lockport, Indiana, and at a proper age was sent to the public schools, after which she attended school at Delphi, and later entered the State Normal School at Terre Haute. After finishing her education, Mrs. Guthrie became a teacher, in which capacity she was engaged for three years prior to her marriage. Guthrie is one of the landowners in Rock Creek township, her farm having about three hundred acres. The home farm is one of the best farms in the county, the management of which is entirely under her own supervision. Mrs. Guthrie is an attendant of the Presbyterian Church at Burrows.

Dr. Robert I. Wilson, father of Mrs. Guthrie, was born on December 15, 1815, in Ross County, Ohio, and was a son of John and Lucy Taylor Wilson. His wife was Jane Howell (Howlett?) Wilson, by whom he had eight

children, namely: John W., deceased; Mary B, the wife of Lafayette McReynolds; Emily J., who was married to William Guthrie; Lucy C., who became the wife of Adam Gibson; Louise was united in marriage with Alfred Guthrie; Elizabeth Frances, the widow of Thaddeus Guthrie; James A. H., who was married to Dr. Mary Brown, and Clara M., who died in infancy. After the death of his wife, Dr. Robert I. Wilson was married secondly, to Helen Parker, to which union were born two children, Minnie and Winnie, twins.

Notes for THADDEUS GUTHRIE:

"Carroll County History" gives birth date as December 5, 1831. (p. 357) It goes on to state: He came to Carroll county in 1840. His education was obtained in the public schools of the district. To this union six children were born, Louise F., Winifred B., Lahre A., Mary W., Annie S., and Jane H. Louise F. was graduated from the public schools and afterward became the wife of Christian Blankinship, and is teaching school in North Dakota; Winifred B. is a graduate of the public schools, the Holy Angels Academy, the South Dakota Normal School, and is a student at Indiana State University; Jane H. is a graduate of the high school and is also a student at Indiana State University. [This was probably the present Indiana University.] The prosperous and valuable farm on which Mrs. Guthrie resides and which she manages is known as "Brookside Farm", and is situated ten miles east of , Indiana, on rural route number 1, Rockfield, where she has many warm and congenial friends and acquaintances.

Marriage Notes for ELIZABETH WILSON and THADDEUS GUTHRIE:

Marriage date in "Carroll County History" was August 31, 1879.

Marriage date in "Ross County History" was August 27, 1879.

Children of ELIZABETH WILSON and THADDEUS GUTHRIE are:

- WINIFRED B.⁷ GUTHRIE, b. September 24, 1882, , Carroll County, Indiana; d. November 26, 1908, Williston, North Dakota; m. ADOLPH G. ERDMAN; b. August 01, 1883, Posen, Germany; d. April 24, 1950, Quartzsite, AZ¹¹².
- ii. LOUISE F. GUTHRIE, d. Unknown.
- iii. LAHRE A. GUTHRIE, d. Unknown.
- iv. MARY W. GUTHRIE, d. Unknown.
- v. ANNIE S. GUTHRIE, d. Unknown.
- vi. JANE H. GUTHRIE, d. Unknown.

53. MARY ELIZABETH⁶ WILSON (*ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born March 02, 1846 in Ross County, Ohio, and died January 15, 1929 in Sullivan County, Indiana. She married JOSIAH BRYAN November 14, 1867 in Fayette County, Ohio, son of ZEPHANIAH BRYAN and MATILDA WAUGH. He was born September 04, 1842 in Ross County, Ohio, and died November 18, 1901 in Gill Township, Indiana¹¹³.

Notes for MARY ELIZABETH WILSON:

Newspaper article:

WELL-KNOWN ELDERLY WOMAN DIES AT HOME OF SON, ISAAC BRYAN, BODY BROUGHT HERE: (Sullivan, Indiana)

Mrs. Mary E. Bryan, 83 years old, one of the most highly respected and greatly loved older residents of Sullivan, passed away at the home of her son Isaac Bryan in Terre Haute Tuesday morning. Mrs. Bryan has been ill for the past few weeks and despite loving care and expert attention, her weakened condition and advanced age were handicaps that could not be overcome when her illness became so critical.

Mrs. Bryan came to Sullivan in 1904 and has lived here since that time, winning by her pleasing personality friends by the score. The body will be brought from Terre Haute to the Bryan home at 411 North Main Street, but definite funeral arrangements have not yet been made.

The beloved woman is survived by her one son Isaac Bryan and by nine grand children, Viola and Arthur Bryan at Columbus, Ohio, and Mrs. Mary Bryan Scott, Floyd, Earl, Helen, Ruth, Raymond and Faybelle Bryan, the children of Isaac Bryan.

Buried in Carlisle Cemetery.

Notes for JOSIAH BRYAN:

In 1870 census of Osage County, Burlingame, Kansas Census:

Josiah Bryan, age 28, farmer, born in Ohio; Mary, wife, age 22. Value of personal estate was \$200. He is

living with or adjacent to Joseph Bryan, age 51, occ. farmer, b. Ohio value of real estate \$2000, personal prop. \$1000

Charity, age 44, houskeeping, b. Ohio Jennie, 19, b. Ohio Effie, 10, b. Ohio

(In 1866, Osage Indian land was made available for homesteading after an agreement was reached for the Indians to buy their land.)

In 1880 Census, Fayette County, Jefferson Twp., Ohio:

Josiah Bryan, w,m, 38, married, Farmer, born in Ohio, parents born in PA and OH Mary, w,f, 32, wife, House wife, born in Ohio, parents born in OH an OH Luie Bell, dau, 9 at school Eddie(?) son, 9
Isaac, son, 4
Eva, dau., 2
Johnnie(?) Jones, w,m, 18, servant, farm labor
Kath. Hulman(?) w,f, 22, servant

Other Bryans in same county were John Bryan, 38, farmer, wife age 32; Children Albert H., age 26, carpenter; Harmon 18, at home; Rosa J. 17, at home; Z. Taylor North, age 26, Plasterer, value of personal property \$100, born in Ohio; and Hamilton Bryan age 18, farmer, value of personal property \$250.

Francis Bryan, Superior Township, age 28, farmer, value of real estate \$5000, personal property \$600; born in Ohio. Wife age 23, 4 children (illegible).

Joseph Bryan, Osage County, Burlingame Township, age 51, farmer; \$2000 real estate, \$1000 personal property, born in Ohio; wife Charity, age 44, born in Ohio; Jennie, age 19, born in Ohio; Effie, age 10, born in Ohio.

Thomas Bryan, Greenwood County, Eureka Township.

From "The History of Sullivan County (Indiana)" 1909

".....Josiah and Mary (Wilson) Bryan, both born in Ross county, Ohio, Josiah on September 4, 1842, and Mary on March 2, 1846. Josiah, who followed farming for a livelihood, came to Indiana in 1901, having the year before purchased one hundred and ninety-eight acres of land in Gill township. Here he conducted a successful farming business until his death in November of the same year in which he came to this place to reside. After his death the widow resided on the same farm until 1906, when she purchased a home on North Main street in Sullivan, where she expects to spend the remainder of her days. Josiah Bryan enlisted in 1862, at Chillicothe, Ohio, in Company I, Seventy-third Ohio Regiment, and served three years and nine months. He was slightly wounded in the ankle, and at another time in the stomach. The children of Josiah and Mary (Wilson) Bryan were: Flora, deceased; Louie, deceased; Edward, residing in Colorado; Isaac A., of this notice; and Eva, deceased."

(Also in History of Sullivan County (Edward W. Bryan))..

"(Josiah) went to Kansas from Ohio in 1869 and followed farming for five years, he having purchased school land there to the amount of eighty acres. Subsequently he disposed of the Kansas land and returned to Ohio, remained in Fayette county until he moved to Indiana and located in Sullivan county, where he died in the autumn of 1901."

Josiah Bryan joined the Union Army and served from October 1861 to July 1865, fighting in many battles and being wounded twice. On a scroll 24" x 36", his discharge is handwritten as follows: To all whom it may concern, know ye that Sergt Josiah Bryan has been honorably discharged from the service of the United States...May future generations never forget the debt of gratitude they owe to the brave boys in blue who on land and sea volunteered their services during that memorable struggle for the preservation of our union. Know ye that Sergt Josiah Bryan enlisted on the 26th day of October, 1861 and mustered into the United States service at Camp Logan, Chillicothe, State of Ohio on December 30, 1861 as a Corporal of Co. I, 73rd Regt. Ohio Volunteer Infantry under Captain Lewis H. Burkett and Colonel Orland Smith to serve 3 years or during the War. The Regiment was assigned to the 1st Brigade, 2nd Division, 11th Corps of the Army of the Potomac to April 1864,

then 3rd Brigade, 3rd Division, 20 Corps of the Army of the Cumberland and participated in the engagements at Williamsville, VA April 27, 1862, McDowell, VA May 8, Cross Keys June 8, Cedar Mt. Aug 9, Freeman's Ford August 23-25, 2nd Bull Run August 30, Chancellorsville May 1-4, 1863, Gettysburg, PA July 1-3, Lookout Valley, Tenn. Oct. 29, Mission Ridge Nov. 25, Resaca, Ga. May 13-16, 1864, New Hope Church or Dallas May 28 to June 4, Pine Mt. June 14, Kenesaw Mt. June 9-30, Peach Tree Creek July 20, Culp's Farm June 22, 1864, Siege of Atlanta July 28-Sept. 2, March to the Sea Nov. 15 to Dec. 10, 1864, Fayetteville, N.C. March 13, 1865, Averasboro, N.C. March 16, 1865, Bentonville, N.C. March 19-21, 1865, and many minor affairs. Said Josiah Bryan was wounded October 29, 1863 in Battle of Lookout Valley, Tenn., promoted to Sergeant March 1, 1864, to 1st Sergeant July 1, 1865. Was in all movements of Regiment. Was mustered out and Honorable Discharged with Company July 20, 1865 at Louisville, Ky. by order of the War Department.

Josiah died of typhoid fever after the disease affected his family: his wife, two sons and a daughter. He had moved from Staunton, Ohio little more than a year earlier, to Sullivan, Indiana.

In the HISTORY OF FAYETTE COUNTY, OHIO, by R. S. Dills, 1881, p. 351, Thyphoid Fever, or milk fever is described as follows:

One of the greatest scourges to the early settlers in this county, a disease known as milk-sick or trembles, which not only affected cattle, sheep, hogs, horses and dogs, but the human family as well. Human beings and stock would often be infected with disease without any symptoms manifested until brought into account certain conditions, when it would suddenly develop itself with languid and fatal effects. Cattle driven until heated would become sick if the disease had come upon them. Those who wished to purchase stock, either for trade or for butchering, took means to heat them up previously. Reflecting the symptoms, it has been given various names, such as sour stomach, swamp-sickness, fires, slows, stiff joints, puking, river sickness, etc. Symptoms are vomiting, purging, extreme nervous agitation, obstinate constipation, low temperature of body, dry tongue and skin. Treatment includes soothing the stomach with opiates; blister; use castor oil and injection of nitric acid has also proved efficacious in exteme cases. Gentle emetics, laxatives with quiet and drinks are used. (This article, written in 1881, revealed that little was known about pasturization of milk as a method of controlling disease.)

He is buried in the Carlisle Cemetery.

In Henry B. Baldwin's Genealogical Records, Public Library of Youngstown, a will book index lists the following:

Josiah Bryan W1847 Pike County wb1; p174; c102

Letter written by Josiah Bryan from Lookout Valley, Tenn, March 11th 1864:

"Dear Cousin Elmira as I have lesure time this evening I will try and write you a short letter. Jim and I are both well and in very good spirits. The weather is very fine here, everything looks gay and happy as well cousin. We ae down in old Dixie again we were treated with the greatest of respect by our sodiers boys here. They were all glad to see the old 73 coming back. We have put up food quarters since we came here. Jim and I has a huge shanty put up to live in. The camp rumor is that we will stay here six months. I hope it may be so for I think we have done enough of marching and fighting. Well cousin I have got over the trouble of leaving home. I feel perfectly contented now. I never want to come home again till I come to stay. I received a letter from home a few days ago. I was very glad to hear that Wesley was improving some. I though when I was out home that he wouldn't get over it. Cousin I have just been up the side of Raccoon mountain. I went up thare by myself to read some religious newspapers that ware thew in to my tent this morning. As I sat thare on a large rock nothing to disturb me but the rumbling of a brook thar was a thousand things came into my mind. I just thought of home and friends and of what a good time I had while at home. It seemed to me more like a dream than any thing els. From whare I was setting I could see the Little mountain that we charged up and drove the enemy out of thare breast works. I thought of how many brave boys has fallen thar. I wondered why it was that I was not cut down with the rest. I just thought how thankful I ought to be to God for his protection over me. Cousin I have made up my mind to lead a new life so if I should fall I will be prepared to meet my maker. Well cousin, I will have to close for the sun is about setting and I have to cook some supper. You will please write me all the news. Give my love to aunt and Willey and all the rest of the folks and reserve a portion for yourself. Your true cousin, Josiah Bryan. Write down and often. Direct to Josiah Bryan, co II, 73rd, 2nd Brig., 11th div, Army Corps, Chattannoga, Tenn. [Joseph P. Bryan, Josiah's brother, had a daughter Almira or Elmira. Josiah also had a sister Almira. Since this letter has been preserved, it could have been written to his sister, who would have been 14 years old at the time, and that it was saved by his mother.

Sullivan county, Gill Township Department of Health Record of Death. Died November 18, 1901. Age at death, 58 years; married. Cause of Death, probably Milk Sickness; buried at IOOF Cemetery on November 20, 1901. States father Zephanah Bryan, birthplace of father, Ohio; Mother, Matilda Waugh, born Ohio.

An Obituary in Staunton, Ohio (name is Joseph Bryan, but is obviously Josiah Bryan)

"Mr. George Smith, of Washington Avenue received a telephone message from Sullivan county, Southwestern Indiana, Tuesday, announcing the death of Mr. Joseph Bryan, brother of Mrs. Smith, the cause being typhoid fever, of which disease the entire family, wife, two sons and a daughter, have been afflicted since some time in August. Mr. Bryan and family were well known residents of near Staunton, this county, until they sold their farm and moved to Indiana the first of February last. The deceased is a son-in-law of Isaac Wilson, near Greenfield, brother of the late Dr. John G. Wilson, of this city, and leaves a wife and two sons and a daughter, Isaac, Edward and Eva. He was aged 59 years and was a member of the Seventy-third O.V.I. in the Civil War."

Josiah must have purchased land from his father or borrowed money. At the settlement of Zephaniah's estate, Josiah had to pay a total of \$1325.35 to the estate. His portion of the settlement on September 17, 1887 was \$118.83.

A carpenter and contractor.

Some in our family say they were related to William Jennings Bryan, who would have been a contemporary of Josiah. The 20th Century Biographical Dictionary of Notable Americans, Vol. 2, p.13 BRYAN, William Jennings, statesman, was born at Salem, Marion county, Ill., March 19, 1860; son of Silas Lillard and Mariah Elizabeth (Jennings) Bryan, grandson of John and Nancy (Lillard) Bryan, and great-grandson of William Bryan, born in Culpeper county, Va., about 1765. His grandfather removed from Culpeper county to Point Pleasant in western Virginia shortly after his marriage, and in 1852 his son, Silas Lillard, was married and removed to Salem, Marion county, Ill., where be was a lawyer of high standing, for eight years state senator, and for twelve years a circuit judge.

Sugar Grove United Methodist Church Records, Washington Court House, Ohio, shows Josiah Bryan on board of trustees, Zephaniah (his father) on board of trustees between 1851-1874, Joseph Bryan was treasurer in 1894, Fletcher Bryan was a trustee in 1875

Samuel H. Hurst's Journal-History of the Seventy-Third Ohio Volunteer Infantry

More About JOSIAH BRYAN: Cause of Death: Typhoid Fever

Children of MARY WILSON and JOSIAH BRYAN are:

- i. FLORA MATILDA⁷ BRYAN, b. October 01, 1869; d. April 17, 1870.
- ii. LOUIE BELLE BRYAN, b. November 08, 1870, Burlingame, Osage County, Kansas; d. July 12, 1894, Staunton, Ohio.

Notes for LOUIE BELLE BRYAN: OBITUARY, July 26, 1894

Louie Bell Bryan, daughter of Josiah and Mary E. Bryan, was born November 8, 1870, in Burlingham, Osage County, Kansas, and came with her parents in the fall of 1874, to the home near Staunton, Ohio, which she so recently exchanged for heaven. She joined the M. E. church and gave herself to Jesus in the tenth year of her age, at Staunton, under the labors of Rev. T. G. Wakefield. From that day until the day of her death, she was a faithful consistent christian. She graduated at the South Salem Academy, June 15, 1893. Three years ago she went into a decline; although at times she seemed to rally, yet the decline went steadily on. Twice she had to quit school for several months at a time, but the last year of her school days, she attended the entire year, and made up for the time lost in other years. She was ambitious---anxious to succeed. It was her purpose to make life a success. The subject of her graduating address was "A Glance Backward." But in the last graduation, the graduation from earth to heaven, what at a glance as she looked out upon the celestial city; not a glance only, but the beginning of an eternal investigation.

Louis always loved the class room and the prayer circle. She was a Sabbath School worker. She seldom, if ever, failed to read her Bible and pray just before retiring at night. She had read the Bible through several times. She felt that her parents had made sacrifices in her behalf, expecially in sending her to school She was anxious to do something for them. Sh said to her mother one day, "If it is God's will for me to get well, it is all right; if not, all right. I trust all to Him."

Though she suffered intensely she never murmered. She said, "I wonder if death will bring all my loved ones to Christ." She was organist of Sugar Grove church for four years---the last years of the old church and the first of the new. Her mother said to her, "Jesus is with you and will take care of you." She touched her lips in response, but could not speak. As she looked out into the great future, she beckoned with her hands as though she caught sight of the inhabitants of heaven.

She was a true, faithful christian. If she had an enemy, she did not know it. It was said that none knew her but to love her. Kind, unselfish, thoughtful and very much interested in the welfare of others.

Thursday evening, July 12th, at 4 o'clock, her physical sun went down, aged 23 years, 8 months, and 4 days. But at the same hour her immortal spirit looked out on the rising sun of the eternal morning of joy and progression. And now her sun shall go down no more, but it shall grow brighter and brighter as eternity rolls on.

She leaves a father, mother, two brothers and one sister. Her funeral and burial took place at Sugar Grove on Saturday, the 14th inst. The many that were present was but anindex of the high esteem in which she was held. The pall bearers were those who graduated with her at South Salem Academy.

RESOLUTIONS OF RESPECT

Resolutions of condolence on the death of a member and Sunday school scholar of Sugar Grove.

Whereas: It has seemed good to the Almighty to remove from our midst our late worthy, and esteemed, sister and scholar, Louie Bryan, of Class No. 2.

Whereas: The intimate relations long held by the deceased with the members of this Sunday school render it proper that we should place upon record our appreciation of her services rendered in the different offices of the school. She served faithfully as organist some four years, and Librarian one year, and has been a devoted Sunday school scholar all her life.

Resolved: That in the death of Louie Bryan, we feel we have sustained a loss, yet, while it is our loss, we believe it is her gain.

Resolved: That we deplore the loss of Louie with deep feelings of regret, softened by that hope that her spirit has passed through the Golden gate. And today, she is walking the gold paved streets of the new Jerusalem, where perfect happiness reigns forever.

Resolved: That we tender to her afflicted parents and relatives, our sincere condolence, and our earnest sympathy in their affliction at the loss of one, a daughter, a sister, and a devoted Sunday school scholar, and a true believer in the Holy word, the Bible.

Resolved: That the foregoing resolutions adopted by the Sunday school be established, and a copy transmitted to the bereaved family

Committee

- iii. EDWARD WILSON BRYAN, b. November 17, 1873, Burlingame, Osage County, Kansas; d. April 04, 1916, Columbus, Ohio.
- 72. iv. ISAAC ALVIN BRYAN, b. January 26, 1876, Fayette County, Ohio; d. February 20, 1937, Terre Haute, Indiana, Vigo County.
 - EVA ALMA BRYAN, b. August 07, 1878, Fayette County, Ohio; d. November 19, 1901, Gill Township, Indiana¹¹³.

54. SAMUEL NEWTON⁶ WILSON (*JAMES ALFRED*⁵, *WILLIAM*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹¹⁴ was born November 18, 1847 in Crawfordsville, Indiana, and died Unknown. He married ELIZA JANE PHILLIPS November 18, 1875, daughter of WILLIAM PHILLIPS and MARGARET STONEHOUSE. She was born August 09, 1851, and died Unknown.

Notes for Samuel Newton Wilson:

In Maxwell History and Genealogy:

Samuel Newton Wilson: A.B., A.M., D.D., Hanover College. Presbyterian minister in Indiana and Wisconsin, Hanover College, Lane Theological Seminary, Royal Arcanum, Prohibitionist, Beta Theta Pi.

Children of SAMUEL WILSON and ELIZA PHILLIPS are:

 EDGAR STONEHOUSE⁷ WILSON, b. November 03, 1876, Lawrenceburg, Indiana; d. November 27, 1901, Flagstaff, Arizona.

Notes for EDGAR STONEHOUSE WILSON:

Student at Colorado College, Colorado Springs, Colorado.

- 73. ii. MARY MARGARET WILSON, b. August 13, 1878, Anderson, Indiana; d. Unknown.
 - GERTRUDE COMSTOCK WILSON, b. October 06, 1880, Lawrenceburg, Indiana; d. June 22, 1887, Valparaiso, Indiana.
 - iv. ALFRED GASTON WILSON, b. March 31, 1882, Lawrenceburg, Indiana; d. Unknown.

Notes for ALFRED GASTON WILSON:

Wausau, Wisconsin High School, 1905. A.B., Beloit College. Beta Theta Pi. Presbyterian.

v. DONALD COYNER WILSON¹¹⁴, b. December 26, 1885, Valparaiso, Indiana; d. Unknown; m. MABEL POWELL SLANE, February 25, 1914; d. Unknown.

Notes for DONALD COYNER WILSON:

Wausau High School, Beloit College. Beta Theta Pi. Mason. Presbyterian.

55. JOSEPH HENRY⁶ GUSTIN (ESTHER ANN⁵ BARR, JANE⁴ WILSON, JAMES³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born April 20, 1854 in Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio, and died December 20, 1918 in Seattle, King County, Washington. He married (1) LILLIAN M. MORGAN¹¹⁵ September 17, 1885 in Laramie County, Wyoming, daughter of ELLIOTT MORGAN and LAURA SPIESE. She was born December 25, 1864 in New Castle, Lawrence County, Pennsylvania, and died December 20, 1918 in Seattle, King County, Washington. He married (2) MARY CATHERINE LYONS¹¹⁵ October 17, 1888 in Allen County, Indiana, daughter of JOHN LYONS and ELIZABETH UNKNOWN. She was born June 08, 1861 in Indiana, and died January 1939 in Woodburn, Allen County, Indiana.

More About MARY CATHERINE LYONS:

Burial: January 1939, Maumee Cemetery, Antwerp, Ohio

Child of JOSEPH GUSTIN and LILLIAN MORGAN is:

 PAUL MORGAN⁷ GUSTIN, b. August 25, 1886, Vancouver Barracks, Clarke County, Washington; d. August 1974, Seattle, King County, Washington.

Children of JOSEPH GUSTIN and MARY LYONS are:

- 74. ii. JESSIE M. GUSTIN, b. September 11, 1889, Allen County, Indiana; d. 1937, Allen County, Indiana.
 - HELEN BESSIE GUSTIN, b. March 28, 1890, Vancouver Barracks, Clarke County, Washington; d. June 1902;
 Stepchild; m. UNKNOWN HAWKINS; d. Unknown.

More About HELEN BESSIE GUSTIN:

Name 2: Helen Gustin¹¹⁵

Date born 2: March 28, 1890, Vancouver Barracks, Clarke Co., WA

- 75. iv. JOHN HENRY GUSTIN, b. July 09, 1891, Woodburn, Allen County, Indiana; d. April 1952, Paulding, Paulding County, Ohio.
- 76. v. JOSEPH HORATION GUSTIN, b. January 05, 1893, Indiana; d. July 1954, Woodburn, Indiana.
 - vi. STELLA REE GUSTIN, b. December 25, 1894; d. Unknown; Stepchild; m. (1) //BRISHOFF; d. Unknown; m. (2) UNKNOWN BRISHOFF; d. Unknown.

More About STELLA REE GUSTIN:

Name 2: Stella Gustin

vii. BESSIE GUSTIN, b. February 09, 1897; d. April 09, 1976, Antwerp, Paulding County, Ohio; Stepchild; m. (1) FRED HAWKINS, May 01, 1919, Allen County, Indiana; d. Unknown; m. (2) FRED HAWKINS, May 01, 1919; b. 1897, Ohio; d. Unknown.

More About BESSIE GUSTIN:

Name 2: Bessie Jane Gustin¹¹⁵

Date born 2: February 09, 1897, Ohio

viii. DORA ELONA GUSTIN, b. April 10, 1899, Allen County, Indiana; d. July 29, 1991, Ohio; Stepchild; m. (1) FLOYD E. BOREN, March 26, 1921, Fort Wayne, Allen County, Indiana; d. Unknown; m. (2) FLOYD E.

BOREN, March 26, 1921, Fort Wayne, Allen County, Indiana; b. 1900, Indiana; d. Unknown.

More About DORA ELONA GUSTIN:

Name 2: Dora E. Gustin

ix. EDITH PEARL GUSTIN, b. June 09, 1901, Allen County, Indiana; d. July 1981, Woodburn, Indiana; m. //WOOTEN, Private; b. Private.

56. FANNIE L.⁶ GUSTIN (*ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹¹⁵ was born January 30, 1857¹¹⁶, and died Unknown. She married GEORGE THOMAS BALL April 13, 1874 in Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio, son of THOMAS BALL and LYDIA. He was born October 10, 1848 in Morrowtown, Warren County, Ohio, and died Unknown.

Children of FANNIE GUSTIN and GEORGE BALL are:

- i. WILLIAM GUSTIN⁷ BALL, b. April 19, 1875, Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio; d. Unknown; m. ELIZABETH DOWNER, June 26, 1909, Boulder, Colorado; b. Abt. 1880; d. July 12, 1922.
- 77. ii. BESSIE BALL, b. February 18, 1879, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio; d. Unknown.
 - J. WALTER BALL, b. March 16, 1886, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio; d. March 09, 1897, Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.
- **57.** GEORGE WILSON⁶ GUSTIN (ESTHER ANN⁵ BARR, JANE⁴ WILSON, JAMES³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹)¹¹⁷ was born April 09, 1864 in Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio, and died November 03, 1931 in Sarasota, Manatee County, Florida. He married NELLIE H. CHEVEE April 16, 1885 in Clinton County, Ohio. She was born January 1864 in Ohio, and died 1930 in Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio.

Notes for GEORGE WILSON GUSTIN:

His maternal grandmother was Jane Wilson Barr.

OBITUARY

"George Wilson Gustin (09 Apr 1864 - 03 Nov 1931)"

George Gustin Dies in Florida

Ceorge W. Gustin, 86, native of Blanchester, died at a hospital in Sarasota, Fla., Monday at, 6:28 A. M. He had been in failing health for the past four months.

The son of James M. and Esther Barr Gustin, he was born, at Blanchester April 9, 1864 He was a member of thee Masonic Lodge at Springfield, Ill. Until his retirement a few years ago, Mr. Gustin was manager of the wholesale grocery department of the George W. Bunn Baking Co., of Springfield, Ill., where he had made his home for many years. He was the first graduate of Blanchester high school, the only member in the class of 1882. One brother, Sam Gustin, of Blanchester, and two nephews., survive. His wife, Nellie H. Gustin, preceded him in death. Funeral services will be conducted by Dr. C. E. Turley at the Hannah Funeral Home, Blanchester, Thursday at 2 P. M. Interment will be in Blanchester IOOF cemetery.

The body is expected to arrive in Blanchester late Wednesday night and will be taken to the funeral home where friends may call after Thursday at 10 A. M.

Children of GEORGE GUSTIN and NELLIE CHEVEE are:

- J. WALTER⁷ GUSTIN, b. March 16, 1886, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio; d. March 09, 1897, Chicago, Cook County, Illinois.
- MARGUARITE MARGARET GUSTIN, b. August 1890, Ohio; d. May 15, 1921, Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio.
- iii. JAMES WILLIAM GUSTIN, b. March 06, 1886, Chilicothe, Ross County, Ohio; d. Unknown.
- **58.** SAMUEL WILSON⁶ GUSTIN (*ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹¹⁷ was born April 14, 1869 in Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio, and died July 1954 in Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio.

He married KATHERINE WILLIAM February 05, 1896 in Clinton County, Ohio, daughter of JOHN WILLIAM and ANNA GRIGSBY. She was born August 22, 1868 in Anderson, Indiana, and died March 07, 1952 in Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio.

Notes for SAMUEL WILSON GUSTIN:

His maternal grandmother was Jane Wilson Barr.

Children of SAMUEL GUSTIN and KATHERINE WILLIAM are:

- i. JULIA7 GUSTIN, b. Abt. 1896; d. Unknown.
- ii. GEORGE WILLIAM GUSTIN, b. November 10, 1896, Blanchester, Clinton County, Ohio; d. October 04, 1965, Cincinnati, Hamilton County, Ohio; m. ETHEL M.; b. December 20, 1894; d. August 19, 1987.

Generation No. 7

59. LEWIS L.⁷ WILSON (*JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹¹⁸ was born December 22, 1860 in Lawrence Co., MO¹¹⁸, and died September 29, 1942 in Steamboat Spgs, CO. He married DORA K. SPEER. She was born July 19, 1862 in Orange Co., IN, and died 1941 in Steamboat Spgs, CO.

Child of Lewis Wilson and Dora Speer is:

- i. NO CHILDREN⁸, d. Unknown.
- **60.** ROBERT ALEXANDER⁷ WILSON (*JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born May 28, 1863 in Lawrence Co., MO¹¹⁸, and died August 01, 1899 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO. He married ALICE L. JONES August 03, 1874. She was born in Orleans, Polk Co., MO, and died September 27, 1939 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO.

Children of ROBERT WILSON and ALICE JONES are:

- JAMES CLARE⁸ WILSON, b. December 31, 1897, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. January 25, 1977, Grand Junction, Mesa Co., CO.
- 79. ii. ROBERTA WILSON, b. February 08, 1900, Lockwood, Dade Co., MO; d. Unknown.
- **61.** BETTY JANE⁷ WILSON (*JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born February 28, 1866 in Round Grove, Dade Co., MO, and died July 02, 1885 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO. She married JOHN PARKS PHILLIPS January 07, 1891. He was born May 05, 1857 in So. Greenfield, Dade Co., MO¹¹⁸, and died August 11, 1934 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO.

Children of BETTY WILSON and JOHN PHILLIPS are:

- 80. i. ETTA LEOTA⁸ PHILLIPS, b. December 20, 1884; d. June 29, 1969.
- 81. ii. THOMAS HARTLEY PHILLIPS, b. December 22, 1891, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. Unknown.
- 82. iii. JAMES FRANKLIN PHILLIPS, b. July 13, 1893, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. Unknown.
- 83. iv. ROBERT BENJAMIN PHILLIPS, b. October 07, 1894, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. April 17, 1967.
- 84. v. MARGARET ELIZABETH PHILLIPS, b. December 19, 1896, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. 1969, Oxnard, Ventura Co., CA.
- 85. vi. AMY ELLEN PHILLIPS, b. August 04, 1899, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. Unknown.
- 86. vii. LEWIS LAFAYETTE PHILLIPS, b. August 14, 1902, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. Unknown.
 - viii. JOHN PARKS JR. PHILLIPS, b. July 19, 1904, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. May 24, 1948.
- 87. ix. JOSEPH EDWARD PHILLIPS, b. May 03, 1907, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. Unknown.
- **62.** JOHN CLINTON⁷ WILSON (*JOHN*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born December 16, 1863 in Coal Creek Canyon, Colorado, and died October 12, 1944 in Arvada, Jefferson County, Colorado. He married EMMA A. ROBBINS August 05, 1891 in Breckenridge, Summit County, Colorado¹¹⁹, daughter of THOMAS ROBBINS and ELIZABETH FISHER. She was born April 17, 1874 in Park County, Colorado, and died January 16, 1950 in Arvada, Jefferson County, Colorado.

Children of JOHN WILSON and EMMA ROBBINS are:

i. CLINTON GEORGE⁸ WILSON, b. March 20, 1892, Teller County, Colorado; d. February 02, 1917.

- 88. ii. HARRY EDGAR WILSON, b. March 22, 1893, Four Mile, Teller County, Colorado; d. January 04, 1967, Jefferson County, Colorado.
 - LEILA WILSON, b. October 25, 1894, Teller County, Colorado; d. Unknown; m. JAMES BONNER, March 19, 1914; d. Unknown.
 - iv. ALBERT LOUIS WILSON, b. October 12, 1896, Teller County, Colorado¹¹⁹; d. Unknown.
 - v. INFANT WILSON, b. March 08, 1898, Teller County, Colorado; d. March 16, 1898, Teller County, Colorado.
 - vi. CHARLES JOHN WILSON, b. May 11, 1900, Teller County, Colorado¹¹⁹; d. May 10, 1917.

Notes for CHARLES JOHN WILSON:

U. S. Navy, Died in WW I

63. GEORGE W.⁷ WILSON (*JOHN*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Abt. 1874 in Lawrence County, Missouri ¹¹⁹, and died Unknown. He married ADA ANN PLAISTED ¹²⁰ 1903. She died Unknown.

Children of GEORGE WILSON and ADA PLAISTED are:

- i. DOROTHY E.8 WILSON, b. Abt. 1904; d. Unknown.
- ii. VIRGINIA WILSON, b. 1909; d. Unknown.
- **64.** SAMUEL WILSON⁷ FLEMING (*AMELIA VIRGINIA*⁶ *WILSON*, *SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born July 08, 1861, and died February 09, 1936. He married JESSIE EUGENEIA MAULDIN March 03, 1886. She died Unknown.

Children of SAMUEL FLEMING and JESSIE MAULDIN are:

- i. HARRY MAULDIN⁸ FLEMING, b. 1887; d. Unknown.
- ii. MINNIE MAE FLEMING, b. 1889; d. Unknown.
- iii. FRED WILSON FLEMING, b. 1893; d. 1949; m. BERTHA MORGAN; d. Unknown.
- iv. JESSIE LOUISE FLEMING, b. 1896; d. 1963.
- v. INFANT FLEMING, b. 1900; d. Unknown.
- vi. DORA FLEMING, b. 1904; d. 1988; m. (1) ROBERT ALLEN; d. Unknown; m. (2) WILLIAM R. SMITH; d. Unknown.
- vii. KATHRYN FLEMING, b. 1907; d. Unknown.
- **65.** MARY EMMA⁷ FLEMING (*AMELIA VIRGINIA*⁶ *WILSON*, *SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born May 18, 1866, and died June 30, 1936. She married WILLIAM COLUMBUS MCCUBBINS. He died Unknown.

Children of MARY FLEMING and WILLIAM MCCUBBINS are:

- i. MARY S.8 MCCUBBINS, b. 1888; d. Unknown.
- ii. JOHN F. MCCUBBINS, b. 1890; d. Unknown.
- iii. ARCHIE MCCUBBINS, b. 1896; d. Unknown.
- iv. JAMES T. MCCUBBINS, b. 1899; d. Unknown.
- **66.** WILLIAM ARTHUR⁷ FLEMING (*AMELIA VIRGINIA*⁶ WILSON, *SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born July 22, 1876, and died October 1953. He married MAGGIE LOU LEWIS. She died Unknown.

Children of WILLIAM FLEMING and MAGGIE LEWIS are:

- i. WILLIAM ARTHUR JR.8 FLEMING, b. 1907; d. Unknown, Jackson, Tennessee.
- ii. DAVID HENRY FLEMING, b. 1910; d. June 22, 1961; m. OLLIE MORGAN, October 12, 1925; d. Unknown.
- iii. GILLY LEWIS FLEMING, b. 1912; d. Unknown; m. MARTHA PETERSON, Private; b. Private.
- iv. MAMIE FRANCES FLEMING, b. Private; m. CLYDE COLLINS, Private; d. Unknown.
- **67.** FLORENCE AMELIA⁷ FLEMING (*AMELIA VIRGINIA*⁶ *WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born April 21, 1879 in Rowan County, NC, and died June 15, 1961 in Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida. She married BENJAMIN WASHINGTON JR. CHAPMAN¹²¹ April 11, 1903 in Brownsville,

Haywood County, Tennessee. He died Unknown.

Notes for FLORENCE AMELIA FLEMING:

She married Benjamin Washington Chapman Jr, in 1903. They had 8 children, #5 being Minnie Catherine Chapman, mother of Catherine Freyer Cline. She had blue eyes and was about 5 ft. 5 in.

More About FLORENCE AMELIA FLEMING:

Burial: Unknown, Woodville, Tennessee¹²²

Notes for BENJAMIN WASHINGTON JR. CHAPMAN:

Smoked Prince Albert in a pipe and liked cornbread and buttermilk in a tall glass.

Children of FLORENCE FLEMING and BENJAMIN CHAPMAN are:

- i. DAVID WILSON8 CHAPMAN, b. May 02, 1904; d. Unknown.
- 89. ii. BENJAMIN IRVIN CHAPMAN, b. October 24, 1905; d. Unknown.
 - iii. NELL WILSON CHAPMAN, b. December 18, 1907; d. July 1982, Memphis, Tennessee.
 - iv. ROBERT FLEMING CHAPMAN, b. October 27, 1908; d. February 10, 1992, Prairie Town, Illinois.
- v. MINNIE CATHERINE CHAPMAN, b. January 03, 1912, Alamo, Tennessee; d. February 05, 1986, Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida.
 - vi. DAVID CHAPMAN, b. 1918; d. 1918, Woodville, Tennessee.
 - vii. DONALD CHAPMAN, b. 1918; d. 1918, Woodville, Tennessee.
 - viii. LOUISA DAVIES CHAPMAN, b. May 29, 1919, Covington, Tennessee; d. August 18, 1979, Gainesville, Prince William County, Virginia.
- **68.** WALTER ROANE⁷ FLEMING (*AMELIA VIRGINIA*⁶ *WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born July 07, 1882 in Rowan County, North Carolina, and died January 31, 1960 in Grand Junction, Tennessee. He married ALLIE SMITH July 14, 1909 in Grand Junction, Tennessee. She died Unknown.

Children of Walter Fleming and Allie Smith are:

- i. JULIAN ROANE⁸ FLEMING, b. January 25, 1912; d. Unknown.
- ii. HERRON SMITH FLEMING, b. November 12, 1913; d. Unknown.
- iii. HAZEL FLEMING, b. Private.
- iv. INFANT FLEMING, b. Private.
- v. IRBY WILSON FLEMING, b. Private.
- **69.** MINNIE VERMADELLA⁷ HOUSTON (*EMMA LOUISA*⁶ *WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹²³ was born November 30, 1872 in Double Bridges, Lauderdale County, Tennessee, and died 1934 in Blytheville, Mississippi County, Arkansas. She married CHARLTON CRANE December 30, 1896 in Woodville, Haywood County, Tennessee. He died Unknown.

Children of MINNIE HOUSTON and CHARLTON CRANE are:

- LOUISE⁸ CRANE, b. July 07, 1898, Batesville, Independence County, Arkansas; d. June 1986, Memphis, Shelby County, Tennessee; m. MARSHALL HILER; d. Unknown.
- ii. KATHERYN HEQUEMBOURG CRANE, b. January 28, 1902, Batesville, Independence County, Arkansas; d. July 1981, St. Simons Island, Glynn County, Georgia; m. MAC HALL; d. Unknown.
- JAMES HOUSTON CRANE, b. 1905, Batesville, Independence County, Arkansas; d. 1926, Blytheville, Mississippi County, Arkansas.

Notes for JAMES HOUSTON CRANE:

Died due to osteomyelitis from ice skating accident. Bedfast for 10 years.

- 91. iv. CHARLTON JOSEPH RED CRANE, b. March 28, 1910, Blytheville, Mississippi County, Arkansas; d. January 09, 1975, Memphis, Shelby County, Tennessee.
- **70.** WILLIAM⁷ HOUSTON (*EMMA LOUISA*⁶ *WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) died Unknown.

Children of WILLIAM HOUSTON are:

- i. HORACE⁸ HOUSTON, b. Private.
- ii. DELMA HOUSTON, b. Private.
- iii. MARGARET HOUSTON, b. Private.
- iv. WILLIAM B. HOUSTON, b. Private.

71. EDWARD WILSON⁷ BRYAN (*MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ WILSON, *ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born November 17, 1873 in Burlingame, Osage County, Kansas, and died April 04, 1916 in Columbus, Ohio. He married EVA L. HYER April 07, 1880, daughter of JOHN HYER and PHOEBE ISGRIG. She was born April 07, 1880 in Ohio, and died Unknown.

Notes for EDWARD WILSON BRYAN:

Edward W. Bryan, who owned an excellent farm, well improved by his own hands, even to the making of fences, in Gill township, Sullivan county, was born November 17, 1873, near Burlingame, Osage county, Kansas, a son of Josiah and Mary E. Bryan, whose family sketch appears elsewhere in this work. The father went to Kansas from Ohio in 1869 and followed farming for five years, he having purchased school land there to the amount of eighty acres. Subsequently he disposed of the Kansas land and returned to Ohio, remained in Fayette county until he moved to Indiana and located in Sullivan County, where he died in the autumn of 1901.

Edward W. Bryan attended the public schools of Stanton, Ohio, and took a commercial course at Valparaiso. He remained with his parents until eighteen years of age, and then commenced the activities of life for himself. He prepared for teaching by attending school at Lebanon, Ohio. At the age of twenty years he commenced teaching school near Stanton, Ohio. He taught two winters near that city, and the next two, near Sabina, Ohio. He then attended the schools of Valparaiso for about four months, graduating there, and then went to Chicago and secured a position with William Wrigley, Jr.'s Chewing Gum House as their bookkeeper. There he continued for two years, and then returned to his parents' home in the autumn. The next spring he went to Indiana with his parents and remained with them until his marriage. He then moved to his farm in Gill township, where he was a general farmer and stockman. He owned seventy acres of land, all of which he improved himself. His farm home was one which made him one of the independent agriculturists of Sullivan county. But on account of ill health he sold his farm and property in Sullivan county and with his family moved to Denver, Colorado, in August, 1908, where he is now engaged in the real estate business. He is an active member of the Methodist Episcopal church, in which denomination he served as trustee for three years. He was also president of the epworth League two years while residing in Ohio. In his political views, Mr. Bryan, like his forefarther, is a Republican.

He was happily married January 22, 1902 to Eva L. Hyer, a native of Ohio, born April 7, 1880, a daughter of John and Phoebe (Isgrig). They are still living near Washington Court House of that state. The father is a carpenter and contractor. The date of the mother's birth was March 1850, and of the father's, January, 1845. The children born to Mr. and Mrs. Bryan are: Viola, born January 15, 1903 and Arthur L., born March 13, 1904.

Of Mrs. Bryan's parents' children it may be said that there were two in the family: Jesse, a resident of Washington Court House, Ohio, a school teacher and also a contractor and carpenter. He has taught school since twenty-one years of age. The other child is Eva L., the wife of Mr. Bryan.

1910 Jefferson Twp., Dayton, Ohio Census

Name: Edward W Bryan

Age in 1910: 37

Estimated Birth Year: 1872

Birthplace: Kansas

Home in 1910: JEFFERSON TWP, MONTGOMERY, Ohio

Race: White
Gender: Male
Series: T624
Roll: 1218
Part: 1
Page: 232B
Year: 1910

More About EDWARD WILSON BRYAN:

Burial: April 06, 1916

Children of EDWARD BRYAN and EVA HYER are:

- i. VIOLA8 BRYAN, b. January 15, 1903; d. Unknown.
- ii. ARTHUR L. BRYAN, b. March 13, 1904; d. Unknown.

72. ISAAC ALVIN⁷ BRYAN (*MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ *WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born January 26, 1876 in Fayette County, Ohio, and died February 20, 1937 in Terre Haute, Indiana, Vigo County. He married IDA BELLE HOLT January 07, 1903 in Gill Township, Sullivan County, Indiana¹²⁴, daughter of THOMAS HOLT and MARY PROSE. She was born January 09, 1886 in Pickaway County, Ohio¹²⁵, and died January 01, 1956 in Terre Haute, Indiana, Vigo County.

Notes for ISAAC ALVIN BRYAN:

From "The History of Sullivan County (Indiana)" 1909 and 1976

"Isaac A. Bryan, one of the younger farmers of Sullivan County, whose pleasant farm home is situated on the rural mail route running out from New Lebanon, is a native of Fayette county Ohio, born January 26, 1876, a son of Josiah and Mary (Wilson) Bryan, both born in Ross county, Ohio, the father (Josiah) September 4, 1842, and the mother (Mary) March 2, 1846. The father (Josiah), who followed farming for a livelihood, came to Indiana in 1901, having the year before purchased one hundred and ninety-eight acres of land in Gill township. Here he conducted a successful farming business until his death in November of the same year in which he came to this place to reside. After his death the widow resided on the same farm until 1906, when she purchased ahome on North Main street in Sullivan, where she expects to spend the remainder of her days. Josiah Bryan enlisted in 1862, at Chillicothe, Ohio, in Company I, Seventy-third Ohio Regiment, and served three years and nine months. He was slightly wounded in the ankle, and at another time in the stomach. The children of Josiah and Mary (Wilson) Bryan were: Flora, deceased; Louie, deceased; Edward, residing in Colorado; Isaac A., of this notice; and Eva, deceased.

Isaac A. Bryan received his education at the village schools of Stanton, Fayette county, Ohio. He remained with his father until the latter's death and with his mother until his marriage, and the estate was then divided between the mother, his brother and himself, Isaac A. remaining on the old homestead place. It contains sixty-four and a fraction acres, upon which he carried on a general farming and stock business. He made great changes and excellent improvements after taking the farm, including the clearing of some of the land, fencing and other conveniences needed about a first-class place, making it one of the best equipped places in his township. He sold his estate in Gill township and purchased ninety-three acres in Hamilton township. This place is known as "The Marlow" farm and is located about four miles northeast of Sullivan.

In his church faith, Mr. Bryan is identified with the Methodist Episcopal denomination, and has been president of the board of stewards in this church. Politically he is a firm supporter of the Republican party. On January 7, 1903, he was married to Miss Belle Holt, who was born in Pickaway county, Ohio, January 9, 1886, a daughter of Thomas and Mary E. (Prose) Holt, who came to Indiana in September, 1898, locating in Gill township on a farm, and he also operated a threshing machine. The father (Thomas Holt) died February 7, 1908. The mother (Mary E. Holt) still resides in the township. The date of the father's birth was August, 1866, and the mother's the same year. Mr. and Mrs. Bryan are the parents of three children; Mary Louise, born January 10, 1904; Doris Waneta, born December 28, 1906; and Floyd Theodore, born June 2, 1908. Mr. Bryan is a member of the New Lebanon Modern Woodmen of America Camp No. 5488, and carries for the protection of his family a thousand dollar policy."

Isaac and Ida Belle were married at home of Ida's parents. Witnesses were John E. Hart and Mattie J. Prose. Wedding performed by Theodore K. Nillis??

World War I Draft Registration Card Sept. 12, 1918, Age 40 Born Sullivan County, IN Farmer Nearest Relative: Ida Bryan Tall, SlenderBrown eyes, gray hair

Address Sullivan, Indiana

1930 Harrison Twp., Vigo County, Indiana Census Isaac Bryan 54, laborer, farm Ida B. Bryan 44 seamstress, factory Earl W. 19 laborer, Seelyville Helen 18 laborer, canning factory Ruth L. 16 Raymond 14 Faye B. 12

OBITUARIES:

ISAAC A. BRYAN SUCCUMBS TODAY

Isaac A. Bryan, 61 years of age, died at the home, 1029 South 13th Street at Terre Haute at 7 o'clock this morning.

Survivors are the widow, Ida; four daughters, Mrs. Mary Scott, of Sullivan, Mrs. Ruth Lowe, of Terre Haute, Helen Bryan and Faye Bell Bryan, at home; three sons, Floyd of Terre Haute and Earl and Raymond at home; two grandchildren, James and Patricia Ann Lowe.

The body was brought to the Billman Funeral Home and will be taken to the home of his daughter, Mrs. Mary Scott, 411 N. Main street at 10 o'clock Sunday morning and will be returned to Billman Chapel Monday, where funeral services will be held at 2 o'clock. Rev. Fred P. Bedwell will officiate. Burial will be made at Little Flock Cemetery.

LAST RITES HONOR ISAAC BRYAN

Funeral services for Isaac Bryan who died at the home in Terre Haute, Saturday, were conducted from the Billman Chapel at 2 o'clock, Monday afternoon, with Rev. Fred Bedwell, officiating.

Flower girls were Julia Stewart, Mildred Arvin, Marie Yaw, Pauline Medsker, Doris Scott and Josephine Scott

Pall bearers were John Hart, Emory Stanley, Frank Botts, William Pine, Dan Prose and Frank Debusk. Interment was made at Little Flock Cemetery.

Isaac is buried in the Little Flock Cemetery in Shelburn, Indiana. He died of tuberculosis.

A note written by Mary Bryan Scott itemizes the funeral expenses for Isaac:

Billman Chapel \$300 Mr. Thompson \$8 Rev. Bedwell \$5 Postage \$1.50 Mayfield \$25.30 Total \$339.80

Earl paid \$40, Floyd paid \$20, Mary paid \$34.80. It is uncertain how the balance was paid.

NOTE FOUND IN PERSONAL EFFECTS OF IDA BRYAN:

Isaac Alvin Bryan, son of Josiah and Mary Wilson Bryan, was born January 26th, 1876 at Stanton, Ohio, and departed this life February 20, 1937 at the age of 61 years, 25 days. He came to Gill Township, Sullivan County, with his parents in 1901 and was united in marriage to Ida Holt, January 7th, 1903, and moved to Hamilton Township in 1908 where they lived until they moved to Terre Haute 9 years ago. (1928).

Mr. Bryan was engaged in farming as long as health permitted. when a young man he united with the Methodist Church, and at the time of his death he was a member of the Shelburn Methodist Church. Although not able to attend church the last few years, he enjoyed the services through the radio.

All who knew and loved him will remember him for his love and kindness to his family, his friendliness to mankind, and his patience during his last sickness.

He leaves to mourn his loss the widow, Ida, four daughters, Mary Scott of Sullivan, Ruth Lowe of Terre Haute, Helen and Fay Bell at home, three sons, Floyd of Allendale, and Earl and Raymond at home; two grandchildren, James and Patricia Ann Lowe. A daughter, Doris Clark, his parents, three sisters and one brother have proceeded him in death.

"The day is done, and the darkness

falls from the wings of night,
As a feather is wafted downward
from an eagle in his flight.
And the night shall be filled with music,
and the cares, that infest the day,
shall fold their tents, like the Arabs,
and as silently steal away."

More About ISAAC ALVIN BRYAN:

Burial: Unknown, Little Flock Cemetery, Sullivan County, Indiana

Cause of Death: Tuberculosis

Notes for IDA BELLE HOLT:

Notes for IDA BELLE HOLT:

The following is an article written by Ida. It is unknown the purpose of the article.

WEAVING--MY PROFITABLE HOBBY

I have always been interested in doing handcraft work. Have done bead work, fancy pillow cases and all kinds of embroidery and crocheting. I like to work with colors, so I have painted many pictures and designs on glass. Mat weaving on hand looms has been another interesting hobby of mine.

My husband and I had a large family consisting of five boys and three girls. Opportunity for carrying on my hobbies was rather limited until my family was grown. After the death of my husband, I found it necessary to try to commercialize on my handwork. While making the mats, I had the urge to try a loom. I felt that I could make more profit with a loom.

First I studied ways and means to purchase a loom and where I might be able to secure materials. For I didn't want to use all old clothing and discards for rugs. I located a local dealer who sold strips of materials, blanket material and cotton mixtures by the pound. I saw an advertisement of warp in a magazine. I mailed a card and they sent samples and price lists. On March 9, 1942, I sent to Boonville, N. Y. for a Union Special Loom. It came threaded up with enough warp to make 12 yards of carpet. A book of instructions came with it with illustrations of how to thread it up. The loom, freight included, cost me \$36.89. So began my first weaving experience. It was nothing to weave, as I had years ago watched a weaver as she made rugs for me on an old fashion kind of loom.

As I used up the warp, I became rather anxious as to how I was going to get the loom threaded up again. I had purchased additional warp so with the aid of the book of instructions I proceeded to warp up the loom. When I had it all threaded up, something was wrong, it just would not weave. There seemed to be no tension whatever. I studied the instructions sheets again and again. I tried to contact two or three whom I had been told had formerly owned looms. Finally in a distant town, I located a man whose mother had woven rugs. he came and together we studied the instruction book and the loom. I discovered that I had not brought the warp up over the back bar. Since then I have learned lots of tricks in threading up the loom. I have taught several to thread and weave

When World War 2 came and warp was a scarce item, I tried out the seersucker weave. It takes less warp and makes a beautiful rug. This weave used four threads then skips four threads. The finished product has a weave that looks very much like seersucker.

I have used all kinds of materials. Silk hose, feed sacks, used clothing and upholstering materials. I do quite a bit of work for an upholsterer here. This material is cut about 1 inch wide and I double it as I weave it. It takes longer this way, but then the rugs are alike on each side and are very pretty.

During the War when materials became so scarce, a lady brought me some material to weave her some rugs. Upon inquiry, I found that the material was strips which came from a tire shop that did recapping. These strips lined the boxes the rubber came in and had been burnt until her husband brought some home to her and she had boiled the material in lye water removing the chemical, the result being yards and yards of cream colored cloth that looked like handkerchief linen. These strips then were dyed different colors and made up into very beautiful rugs.

Silk hose cut length-wise in about 3 strips, not cutting all the way through at the ends in order that the hose will remain in one piece, make very pretty rugs.

I am partially crippled, but I try to keep up my 9 room house, tend a flower garden, can fruits and vegetables, cook for one sone and have a lot of callers in the run of a day. Yet I always find time to do some weaving every day.

The warp which I use costs me .66 and .69 per lb. 8 lbs will warp up 150 turns on the loom. This will weave around 52 rugs of 4 feet each. For rugs woven for any merchant, I receive \$1.25 per rug when sold in dozen lots, otherwise I charge \$2.00 per cotton rug. If I have the materials cut and tacked, I can weave 6 4-foot rugs per day.

I like to buy rug materials in strips. From these I make panel rugs which will weave about 6 to 8 rows across. Since I do not cut the strips all the way through at the ends, I do not have so much tacking to do. The cost of warp for each rug averages about 12 cents. 15 to 25 cents worth of materials. If a rug is made from feed sacks, four sacks will be required to make a 4 foot rug. Strips of about 1 inch wide.

I cut and tack materials of an evening and listen in on my favorite radio programs.

I have enjoyed the many friends made through weaving. I have a friend who supplies the materials, prepares it for weaving and then sells the finished rug.

I charge 25 cents per foot for weaving when the material has already been prepared for 30 cents per foot if I cut and tack the materials furnished by my clients.

I do not believe that there is any other work that I could personally do that would give me time for work in my flowers and garden, visit with my friends, do my own housework and be my own boss and yet be as profitable to me as "My Profitable Hobby Weaving".

Ida is buried in the Little Flock Cemetery in Shelburn, Indiana.

More About IDA BELLE HOLT:

Burial: Unknown, Little Flock Cemetery, Sullivan County, Indiana

Children of ISAAC BRYAN and IDA HOLT are:

 MARY LOUISE⁸ BRYAN, b. January 10, 1904, Gill Township, Sullivan County, Indiana¹²⁶; d. September 1975, Gill Township, Sullivan County, Indiana¹²⁶; m. GEORGE ANDERSON SCOTT, May 26, 1926, Sullivan County, Indiana; b. Hamilton Twp., Sullivan County, Indiana; d. December 11, 1969, Sullivan County, Indiana.

Notes for MARY LOUISE BRYAN:

No children. Mary was Treasurer of Sullivan county for two terms, 1954-1961. Her husband, George was a patrolman on the Sullivan City Police Force from June 1943 to July 1, 1965. He served as Chief of Police from 1956 to 1959. George is buried at Center Ridge Cemetery, Sullivan, Indiana.

More About MARY LOUISE BRYAN:

Cause of Death: Complications of cervical cancer

Medical Information: Crippled from Rheumatoid Arthritis

DORIS WANETA BRYAN, b. December 28, 1906, Gill Township, Sullivan County, Indiana; d. April 10, 1926; m. PERRY PAUL CLARK, November 27, 1925; b. Hamilton Township, Sullivan Co., Indiana; d. Unknown.

Notes for DORIS WANETA BRYAN:

News item for Doris Juanita Bryan Clark:

YOUNG WOMAN DIES AFTER SHORT ILLNESS

Mrs. Doris Bryan Clark Died Saturday Afternoon at Home of Her Parents

Mrs. Doris Bryan Clark, the wife of Paul Clark, died Saturday afternoon at the home of her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Isaac "Brown" (sic), north of the city, after a short illness.

The funeral was held at the Methodist church in Shelburn Monday afternoon, and was conducted by the pastor, Rev. Bedwell. Burial at Little Flock Cemetery.

Mrs. Clark was a graduate of the Sullivan High School, and for some time was an assistant in the office of Charles Coffman, county treasurer. A few months ago her marriage to Mr. Clark occurred.

She underwent an operation at the Sherman hospital a few weeks ago for appendicitis. She apparently recovered from the operation and was taken to the home of her parents. However, complications developed a few days ago that resulted in her death.

OBITUARY:

Doris Juanita Bryan Clark, second child of Isaac and Ida Bryan, was born December 28, 1906, southwest of New Lebanon. She departed this life at 2:40 p.m. Saturday, April 10th at the home of her parents northeast of Sullivan.

Reared in Sullivan County, Mrs. Clark gained her early education in the Sullivan County schools and

graduated from the Sullivan High School with the class of 1923. When but ten years old, she united with the Shelburn M. E. church and through life remained a true christian.

After graduation from high school, Mrs. Clark was employed for some time as an assistant in the office of County Treasurer Charles Coffman. She resigned her position in November and was united in marriage on November 23, 1925 to Perry Paul Clark. Only a few weeks of married life was enjoyed by the happy couple, for on January 28, 1926 Mrs. Clark was rushed to the Mary Sherman Hospital for an emergency operation for appendicitis. The operation was apparently successful and a few weeks ago, Mrs. Clark was able to go to the home of her parents. Complications however set in and her condition became critical. Patiently, Mrs. Clark bore her suffering, hopeful to the last that she would get well and a few minutes before death she asked God's help to bear out her suffering.

She is survived by her husband, Perry Paul Clark, her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Isaac Bryan, three brothers: Floyd, Earl and Raymond, four sisters: Mary, Helen, Ruth and Faye, by her two grandmothers Mrs. Mary E. Holt and Mrs. Mary E. Bryan and a host of other relatives and friends.

OTHER NOTES:

Rev. Bedwell brought the message of sympathy and consolation to the bereaved family and friends, while three favored sacred hymns were sung by Mrs. Mayme Anderson, Mrs. Tressa Allison, Mrs. Sadie Wern and Mrs. Orr.

Flower girls, who carried the profusion of beautiful blossoms typifing the love and esteem in which the deceased was held, were Dercie Hawkins, Dorothy bunch, Roberta Clark, Ruth Welsh, Kathryn Milam and Mabel Scott. Pall bearers were Basil Godfrey, Herbie Frakes, Dallas Turpen, George Scott, Fred Clark and Bailey Hawkins.

FLOYD THEODORE BRYAN, b. June 02, 1908, Gill Township, Sullivan, Indiana¹²⁷; d. September 1975¹²⁷; m. MARGARET ELIZABETH PINE, March 26, 1929, Terre Haute, Indiana, Vigo County; b. July 03, 1911; d. February 1992¹²⁸.

Notes for FLOYD THEODORE BRYAN:

Died of massive stroke or embolism.

Notes for MARGARET ELIZABETH PINE:

In 1930 Harrison Twp., Vigo County Census, Floyd and Margaret were living next door to his parents. Floyd Bryan age 22; (age 21 when married), landscaping work in a nursery Margaret Bryan age 18; (age 17 when married), seamstress in a factory.

- 92. iv. EARL WILSON BRYAN, b. April 22, 1910, Hamilton Township, Sullivan Co., Indiana; d. November 27, 1964, Terre Haute, Indiana, Vigo County.
- 93. v. FLORA HELEN BRYAN, b. January 16, 1912, Hamilton Township, Sullivan Co., Indiana; d. September 13, 1962, Hillsborough County, Florida.
- 94. vi. RUTH LUCILE BRYAN, b. September 04, 1913, Hamilton Township, Sullivan Co., Indiana; d. June 28, 1999, Bradenton, Florida.
- 95. vii. RAYMOND EDWARD BRYAN, b. October 15, 1915, Hamilton Township, Sullivan Co., Indiana; d. January 17, 1992, Hillsborough County, Florida.
- 96. viii. FAYE BELLE BRYAN, b. Private.
- **73.** MARY MARGARET⁷ WILSON (*SAMUEL NEWTON*⁶, *JAMES ALFRED*⁵, *WILLIAM*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born August 13, 1878 in Anderson, Indiana, and died Unknown. She married HARRY ALBERT VEDDER. He was born November 01, 1880, and died Unknown.

Notes for MARY MARGARET WILSON:

High school graduate. Pupil Western College for Women, Oxford, Ohio. Presbyterian

Notes for HARRY ALBERT VEDDER:

M.D., Northwestern University, Evanston, Illinois.

Children of MARY WILSON and HARRY VEDDER are:

- i. MARY JANNETTE⁸ VEDDER, b. March 17, 1907, Edgar, Wisconsin; d. Unknown.
- ii. LILLIAN MAE VEDDER, b. February 21, 1909; d. Unknown.
- iii. HARRY ALFRED VEDDER, b. January 18, 1911; d. Unknown.

- iv. VIRGINIA EMILY VEDDER, b. Private.
- **74.** JESSIE M.⁷ GUSTIN (*JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹²⁹ was born September 11, 1889 in Allen County, Indiana, and died 1937 in Allen County, Indiana. She married ALTON B. CHANEY April 06, 1909 in Allen County, Indiana, son of HARVEY CHANEY and MARY SIEBERT. He was born November 30, 1887 in Carryall Twp., Paulding Co., Ohio, and died 1944 in Allen County, Indiana.

Children of JESSIE GUSTIN and ALTON CHANEY are:

- 97. i. GLEN MORRIS8 CHANEY, b. January 14, 1910; d. August 06, 1968, Allen County, Indiana.
 - ii. WAYNE ROBERT CHANEY¹²⁹, b. March 27, 1916; d. July 07, 1929, Fort Wayne, Indiana.
- **75.** JOHN HENRY⁷ GUSTIN (*JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born July 09, 1891 in Woodburn, Allen County, Indiana, and died April 1952 in Paulding, Paulding County, Ohio. He married (1) HAZEL MARIE WILSON ¹²⁹ December 28, 1911 ¹²⁹. She died Unknown. He married (2) HAZEL MARIE WILSON December 28, 1911 in Paulding County, Ohio, daughter of JAMES WILSON and EMMA ARMSTRONG. She was born May 07, 1894 in Antwerp, Paulding County, Ohio, and died Unknown.

More About JOHN HENRY GUSTIN:

Name 2: John Henry Gustin¹²⁹

Date born 2: July 09, 1891, Woodburn, Indiana

Died 2: April 1952, Paulding, Paulding Co., OH

Burial: April 1952, Maumee Cemetery, Antwerp, Ohio

Children of JOHN GUSTIN and HAZEL WILSON are:

- i. LUCIELLE⁸ GUSTIN, b. Private; m. MARSH, Private; b. Private.
- ii. JANIS GUSTIN, b. Private; m. SAYLOR, Private; b. Private.
- iii. BEVERLY GUSTIN, b. Private; m. STOUT, Private; b. Private.
- **76.** JOSEPH HORATION⁷ GUSTIN (*JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born January 05, 1893 in Indiana, and died July 1954 in Woodburn, Indiana. He married (1) EMMA. She was born Abt. 1895 in Deshler, Ohio, and died April 16, 1970. He married (2) EMMA D. SCHEELE January 24, 1914 in Allen County, Indiana. She was born February 27, 1895 in Deshler, OH, and died April 16, 1970 in Fort Wayne, Indiana.

More About Joseph Horation Gustin:

Name 2: Joseph H. Gustin

Date born 2: Abt. 1893

Died 2: July 1954, Woodburn, Allen County, Indiana Burial: July 1954, Lutheran Cemetery, Woodburn, IN

Children of JOSEPH GUSTIN and EMMA are:

- i. BERNADETTE⁸ GUSTIN, b. Private; m. WORRICK, Private; b. Private.
- ii. PHILLIS GUSTIN, b. Private; m. HOPPNER, Private; b. Private.
- iii. BETTY GUSTIN, b. Private; m. GERBERS, Private; b. Private.

Children of Joseph Gustin and Emma Scheele are:

- iv. BERNADETTE8 GUSTIN, b. Private.
- v. PHILLIS GUSTIN, b. Private.
- vi. BETTY GUSTIN, b. Private.
- 77. BESSIE⁷ BALL (*FANNIE L.*⁶ *GUSTIN, ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born February 18, 1879 in Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, and died Unknown. She married FRANK LOVELL NELSON June 22, 1898 in Paris, Illinois. He died Unknown.

Child of BESSIE BALL and FRANK NELSON is:

i. GUSTIN MCALLISTER⁸ NELSON, b. August 29, 1899; d. Unknown.

Generation No. 8

78. James Clare⁸ Wilson (*Robert Alexander*⁷, *James*⁶, *Lewis Fuellton*⁵, *John III*⁴, *John*³, *John*², *John Hugh*¹) was born December 31, 1897 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died January 25, 1977 in Grand Junction, Mesa Co., CO. He married Sarah Gertrude Bratton October 19, 1924 in Steamboat Spgs, CO. She was born January 16, 1901 in Victor, CO, and died Unknown.

Children of JAMES WILSON and SARAH BRATTON are:

- 98. i. JAMES ROBERT "BOB" WILSON, b. Private.
- 99. ii. MARGARET ALICE WILSON, b. August 22, 1929, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. June 02, 1967, Meeker, CO.
 - iii. MARY ANN WILSON, b. December 04, 1931, Yampa, Routt Co., CO; d. December 04, 1931, Yampa, Routt Co., CO.
- 100. iv. IRMA MARIE WILSON, b. Private.
- **79.** ROBERTA⁸ WILSON (*ROBERT ALEXANDER*⁷, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born February 08, 1900 in Lockwood, Dade Co., MO, and died Unknown. She married (1) CLARENCE FRANKLIN DONALD MARTIN. He was born April 27, 1898 in OK, and died Unknown. She married (2) DAVID B. DONALD January 14, 1919 in Denver, CO. He died Unknown.

Child of ROBERTA WILSON and DAVID DONALD is:

- 101. i. DONALD ROBERT⁹ DONALD, b. Private.
- **80.** ETTA LEOTA⁸ PHILLIPS (*BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born December 20, 1884, and died June 29, 1969. She married BURTON HIGHT. He died Unknown.

Children of ETTA PHILLIPS and BURTON HIGHT are:

- i. WILLIAM PAUL⁹ HIGHT, b. Abt. 1905; d. Unknown.
- ii. BETTY HIGHT, b. Abt. 1907; d. Unknown.
- **81.** THOMAS HARTLEY⁸ PHILLIPS (*BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born December 22, 1891 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died Unknown. He married KATHERINE PITTS February 16, 1916. She was born June 16, 1894 in Egalite, Mesa Co., CO, and died September 08, 1965 in Plateau City, Mesa Co., CO.

Children of THOMAS PHILLIPS and KATHERINE PITTS are:

- i. THOMAS DALE⁹ PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- 105. ii. AMY ELIZABETH PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- 106. iii. ILDA KATHERINE PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- 107. iv. JOSEPH EDWARD PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- 108. v. LOIS MARIAN PHILLIPS, b. Private.
 - vi. JOHN OLIVER PHILLIPS, b. March 04, 1930; d. May 25, 1935.
- **82.** James Franklin⁸ Phillips (*Betty Jane*⁷ Wilson, *James*⁶, *Lewis Fuellton*⁵, *John III*⁴, *John*³, *John*², *John Hugh*¹) was born July 13, 1893 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died Unknown. He married Myrtle Hight June 25, 1924 in Glenwood Springs, Garfield Co., CO. She was born December 31, 1900 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died March 10, 1968 in Denver, Arapahoe Co., CO.

Children of JAMES PHILLIPS and MYRTLE HIGHT are:

- 109. i. JOANN MAY⁹ PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- 110. ii. JAMES MARCUS PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- 111. iii. JOHN MARTIN PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- 112. iv. JACK MARVIN PHILLIPS, b. Private.

83. ROBERT BENJAMIN⁸ PHILLIPS (*BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born October 07, 1894 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died April 17, 1967. He married MATILDA WEEDO June 11, 1924 in Casper, Notrona Co., WY. She was born October 31, 1894 in Denver, Arapahoe Co., CO, and died May 11, 1957 in Gypsum, Eagle Co., CO.

Child of ROBERT PHILLIPS and MATILDA WEEDO is:

- i. NO CHILDREN⁹, b. Private.
- **84.** MARGARET ELIZABETH⁸ PHILLIPS (*BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born December 19, 1896 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died 1969 in Oxnard, Ventura Co., CA. She married FLOYD HENRY REIFENSTAHL. He died Unknown.

Children of MARGARET PHILLIPS and FLOYD REIFENSTAHL are:

- i. ELLA JOSEPHINE⁹ REIFENSTAHL, b. Private.
- 114. ii. BETTY MARGARET REIFENSTAHL, b. Private.
- **85.** AMY ELLEN⁸ PHILLIPS (*BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born August 04, 1899 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died Unknown. She married GEORGE ALEXANDER BROWN August 03, 1919 in Plateau City, Mesa Co., CO. He was born June 06, 1901 in Sunnyville, MO, and died June 11, 1973 in Grand Junction, Mesa Co., CO.

Children of AMY PHILLIPS and GEORGE BROWN are:

- i. MARY ELLEN⁹ BROWN, b. Private.
- 116. ii. EVELYN LOUISE BROWN, b. Private.
- 117. iii. GEORGE ALEXANDERJR. BROWN, b. Private.
 - iv. MARGARET ROBERTA BROWN, b. 1927; d. 1933.
- 118. v. ROBERT WAYNE BROWN, b. Private.
- 119. vi. STANLEY JAMES BROWN, b. Private.
 - vii. BETTIE FRANCES BROWN, b. 1935, Collbran, Mesa Co., CO; d. 1948.
 - viii. STUART PARKS BROWN, b. 1941; d. 1941.
- **86.** LEWIS LAFAYETTE⁸ PHILLIPS (*BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born August 14, 1902 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died Unknown. He married FANNIE GATEWOOD TIBBETS June 20, 1926 in New Castle Co., CO. She was born March 10, 1906 in New Castle Co., CO, and died Unknown.

Children of Lewis Phillips and Fannie Tibbets are:

- i. LAWRENCE MILLICENT⁹ PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- 121. ii. FLOYD FRANCIS PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- **87.** JOSEPH EDWARD⁸ PHILLIPS (*BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born May 03, 1907 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died Unknown. He married (1) BEATRICE MAE BINDLEY. She died July 04, 1946 in La Junta, CO. He married (2) NETTIE HOFFMAN Private. She was born Private.

Children of JOSEPH PHILLIPS and BEATRICE BINDLEY are:

- i. LINDA ANN⁹ PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- ii. JOYCE MARIE PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- 124. iii. CONNIE FAYE PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- iv. LENORA GAIL PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- **88.** HARRY EDGAR⁸ WILSON (*JOHN CLINTON*⁷, *JOHN*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born March 22, 1893 in Four Mile, Teller County, Colorado, and died January 04, 1967 in Jefferson County,

Colorado ¹³⁰. He married EFFER VASEEN June 04, 1919 in Florissant, Teller County, Colorado, daughter of NELS VASEEN and TILDA TRUITT. She was born August 04, 1894 in Cripple Creek, Colorado, and died November 16, 1984 in Lakewood, Jefferson County, Nebraska.

Children of HARRY WILSON and EFFER VASEEN are:

- LEONA ROSA⁹ WILSON, b. November 11, 1921; d. February 16, 1990¹³⁰; m. WILLIAM VOYTEK, Private; b. Private.
- ii. ERNEST ELMER WILSON, b. Private; m. FRANCES MAY HIPPLE, Private; b. Private.
- **89.** BENJAMIN IRVIN⁸ CHAPMAN (*FLORENCE AMELIA*⁷ *FLEMING, AMELIA VIRGINIA*⁶ *WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born October 24, 1905, and died Unknown. He married CATHERINE AKERS Private. She was born Private.

Notes for BENJAMIN IRVIN CHAPMAN:

Per Catherine Cline:

Benjamin Chapman and Catherine Akers had a son William, who married Mary Smith Bond. William also had 2 sisters, Sarah, and Catherine who married James Bryan Bond and William W. Bond, respectively. All of the Bond kids' mother was Elizabeth Bryan. The Bonds, Bryan, Irvin, Chapman, Helm (one of Benjamin and Catherine's children married a Helm) are all from Compbell Co., VA (PA and NJ before that) to TN c. 1820.

Children of BENJAMIN CHAPMAN and CATHERINE AKERS are:

- i. WILLIAM⁹ CHAPMAN, b. Private; m. MARY SMITH BOND, Private; b. Private.
- ii. SARAH CHAPMAN, b. Private; m. JAMES BRYAN BOND, Private; b. Private.
- iii. CATHERINE CHAPMAN, b. Private; m. WILLIAM W. BOND, Private; b. Private.
- **90.** MINNIE CATHERINE⁸ CHAPMAN (*FLORENCE AMELIA*⁷ *FLEMING, AMELIA VIRGINIA*⁶ *WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born January 03, 1912 in Alamo, Tennessee, and died February 05, 1986 in Jacksonville, Duval County, Florida. She married GEORGE LANDRETH FREYER April 17, 1938 in Brownsville, Haywood County, Tennessee. He died Unknown.

More About MINNIE CATHERINE CHAPMAN:

Medical Information: Smoker, anorexia

More About George Landreth Freyer:

Medical Information: Prostate Cancer, lung cancer, smoker

Children of MINNIE CHAPMAN and GEORGE FREYER are:

i. GEORGE LANDRETH JR. 9 FREYER, b. Private.

127. ii. MINNIE CATHERINE FREYER, b. Private.

91. CHARLTON JOSEPH RED⁸ CRANE (*MINNIE VERMADELLA*⁷ *HOUSTON*, *EMMA LOUISA*⁶ *WILSON*, *SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹³¹ was born March 28, 1910 in Blytheville, Mississippi County, Arkansas, and died January 09, 1975 in Memphis, Shelby County, Tennessee. He married VIVA BELL BROWNING January 09, 1929 in Carruthersville, Pemiscot County, Missouri, daughter of EARL BROWNING and CHARITY HICKS. She died Unknown.

Child of CHARLTON CRANE and VIVA BROWNING is:

- JOAN WILSON⁹ CRANE, b. May 04, 1931, Delta, Madison County, Louisiana; d. January 23, 1985, Portland, Multnohmah County, Oregon.
- **92.** EARL WILSON⁸ BRYAN (*ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ WILSON, *ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born April 22, 1910 in Hamilton Township, Sullivan Co., Indiana, and died November 27, 1964 in Terre Haute, Indiana, Vigo County. He married PRUDENCE MARY SMITH Private. She was born Private.

Notes for EARL WILSON BRYAN:

Earl died of coronary thrombosis. He is buried in Little Flock Cemetery, Shelburn, Indiana.

Children of EARL BRYAN and PRUDENCE SMITH are:

- i. EARL PHILIP⁹ BRYAN, b. Private.
- ii. NAOMI RUTH BRYAN, b. Private; m. KARL JESSE BENNETT, Private; b. Private.

93. FLORA HELEN⁸ BRYAN (*ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ WILSON, *ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born January 16, 1912 in Hamilton Township, Sullivan Co., Indiana, and died September 13, 1962 in Hillsborough County, Florida. She married LEROY HAMMOND GRIZZLE June 10, 1941 in Terre Haute, Indiana, Vigo County. He was born October 08, 1907, and died October 25, 1988 in Pinellas County, Florida ¹³².

Notes for FLORA HELEN BRYAN:

Was killed when her car was hit by a train. Family believes she comitted suicide as she was depressed and was seen stopped on a railroad track in another area the same evening she was killed.

Notes for LEROY HAMMOND GRIZZLE:

Family moved to Florida in the 1950s. While in North Terre Haute, they operated a motel on Lafayette Street. Roy did not drive and had poor eyesight.

Son Robert was crushed to death while working under a car at home in Florida.

Children of FLORA BRYAN and LEROY GRIZZLE are:

- i. MILLARD ALVIN⁹ GRIZZLE, b. Private.
- ii. LEROY BRYAN GRIZZLE, b. December 14, 1944; d. January 08, 1945.
- 129. iii. EARL FRANKLIN GRIZZLE, b. Private.
 - iv. ROBERT JOHN GRIZZLE, b. June 05, 1947; d. September 22, 1966, Hillsborough County, Plant City, Florida.

Notes for ROBERT JOHN GRIZZLE:

Died when car fell on him while he was working on it.

94. RUTH LUCILE⁸ BRYAN (*ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ WILSON, *ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born September 04, 1913 in Hamilton Township, Sullivan Co., Indiana, and died June 28, 1999 in Bradenton, Florida. She married (1) KENNETH RAYMOND LOWE January 21, 1932 in Paris, Illinois, son of LAWRENCE LOWE and DOROTHY MOTT. He was born December 25, 1912 in Thorpe, Washington, and died November 28, 2001 in Terre Haute, Vigo County, Indiana. She married (2) WILSON JESSE WELLS August 27, 1966 in Vigo County, Indiana, son of WILSON WELLS and CLARA WITTENMYER. He was born December 04, 1907 in Vermillion Co., Indiana, and died November 04, 1994 in Clay County Hospital, Brazil, IN.

Notes for RUTH LUCILE BRYAN:

Divorced from Kenneth Lowe July 27, 1961.

Ruth graduated from Wiley H. S. in Terre Haute. She worked as a housewife and later as a farm wife when they moved to a farm in 1941. The family did not get electricity in the country until about 1945 and did not have an indoor bathroom until about 1947. After her divorce from Kenneth, she worked at various jobs...as a cashier in the cafeteria at Rose Hulman Institute of Technology, a cashier at Columbia records, and as a seamstress in a coatmaking factory. She stopped working shortly after her marriage to W. J. Wells in 1966. After his retirement, they enjoyed their winters in Cortez, Florida. They enjoyed dancing and went with friends to Shrine functions. After being widowed, Ruth still enjoyed going to Florida. Until the last year of life, she spent the summers in a small home near her son, Gene and his daughter, Lori. While in Florida, she became too ill to travel back to West Terre Haute and spent her remaining days living with daughter, Pat, in Bradenton, Florida.

More About RUTH LUCILE BRYAN:

Cause of Death: Congestive heart failure

Medical Information: Possible fibrosis of the lung. Did not smoke.

Notes for Kenneth Raymond Lowe:

Kenneth enjoyed outdoor activities as a child and an adult. He hunted and fished. He also played basketball in school. He attended school in Lost Creek township in Vigo County (Glenn H.S.) and had to quit in the 10th grade. His family could not afford to buy his books.

After leaving school he worked on farms putting up hay and following a thrashing machine. His first job was with Lowden Processing Plant in Terre Haute. The plant processed vegetables. His first full-time job began in 1931 at the Quaker Maid (Ann Page) factory in Terre Haute. The factory produced Ann Page food products. He worked there until his retirement. He worked most of that time in maintenance of equipment.

Obituary, November 29, 2001

Vigo County

Kenneth Raymond "Cob' Lowe

Kenneth Raymond "Cob" Lowe, 88, of Terre Haute died Wednesday, Nov. 28, 2001, in Royal Oaks Healthcare Center. He retired as a mechanic from Quaker Maid Co., after 43 years of service. He was born Dec. 25, 1912, in Thorpe, Wash., to Lawrence O. Lowe and Dorothy Mott Lowe. Survivors include his wife of nearly 30 years, Rosemary Nussel Francis Lowe, whom he married June 17, 1972; two sons, James William Lowe and his wife, Avis of Terre Haute and Kenneth Eugene Lowe and his wife, Sue of West Terre Haute; two daughters, Mary Helen Ash and her husband, Dick of Peru and Patricia Ann Roach of Bradenton, Fla.; two stepsons, Don Francis Sr., and his wife, Kathy of Martinsville, Ind., and Kenneth Francis of Fort Wayne; two stepdaughters, Janet Schildmeier and her husband, Dick of Indianapolis and Nancy Sedletzeck of Terre Haute; eight grandchildren; 11 stepgrandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; 10 stepgreat-grandchildren; and nieces and nephews, Bob and Sue Lowe, Ted and Peggy Lowe, Loretta and Larry Walden, all of Terre Haute, Lilly and Jerry Ornduff of Ohio and Larry and Gloria Lowe. He was preceded in death by his parents; two brothers, Oakley Lowe and Warren Lowe; and two sisters, Hazel Ornduff and Frieda Green. He was a member of First Church of the Nazarene, where he served as an usher and attended Glen High School, playing basketball there. He was an avid fisherman and hunter and enjoyed many hours in his boat with his sons and fishing buddies. He also enjoyed his garden and fruit trees and woodworking. Services are 2 p.m. Saturday in Roselawn Funeral Home, with the Revs. Larry Mathias and Mark Fleschner officiating. Burial is in Roselawn Memorial Park. Visitation is 4 to 8 p.m. Friday. If friends so desire, memorial contributions may be made to First Church of the Nazarene, Fort Harrison Road, Terre Haute, IN 47805.

More About Kenneth Raymond Lowe:

Burial: December 01, 2001, Roselawn Cemetery, Terre Haute, Indiana

Cause of Death: Metastatic Lung Cancer

Marriage Notes for RUTH BRYAN and KENNETH LOWE: Marriage may have been February 21, 1932.

Notes for WILSON JESSE WELLS:

Jesses' sister's obit, Sunday, Feb. 11, 2007, Terre Haute Tribune-Star.

Daisy Hollingsworth

— CENTENARY — Daisy Hollingsworth, 92, of Centenary, passed away at 4 a.m. Friday, Feb. 9, 2007, in Union Hospital in Terre Haute.

She was born March 23, 1914, in Lyford to Wilson J. Wells and Clara Jane Wittenmyer Wells. She is survived by her three daughters and their spouses, Judy and John Polomski, Connie and Dick Lowry, all of Clinton, and Vickie and Roger Hollingsworth of Scotland, Ill.; seven grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren; sister, Lilly Fox of Clinton; and many nieces and nephews. She was preceded by her parents; her husband of 49 years, Homer Hollingsworth, on Dec. 23, 1981; three sisters, Phyllis Wheeler, Bessie Hollingsworth and Mona Fay Wells; four brothers, Jessie Wells, Quincy Wells, Robert Wells, Jr. and David William Wells.

She was the last charter member of the Calvary Baptist Church in Clinton, and was very active having taught Sunday School for more than 60 years until her health failed her. She was a loving wife, mother, grandmother,

and great-grandmother. She loved her flower gardens and her yard, but most of all she loved her family. She will be greatly missed by her family and her church family.

Services are Monday at 10 a.m. in Frist Funeral Home with the Rev. Kenney Bass officiating. Burial will follow in Roselawn Memorial Park. Visitation is from 4 to 8 p.m. today, in the funeral home. If friends so desire, memorials in her memory may be made to the Calvary Baptist Church. Envelopes will be available at the funeral home.

Children of RUTH BRYAN and KENNETH LOWE are:

- i. JAMES WILLIAM⁹ LOWE, b. Private.
- 131. ii. PATRICIA ANN LOWE, b. Private.
- 132. iii. MARY HELEN LOWE, b. Private.
- 133. iv. KENNETH EUGENE LOWE, b. Private.
- **95.** RAYMOND EDWARD⁸ BRYAN (*ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ WILSON, *ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born October 15, 1915 in Hamilton Township, Sullivan Co., Indiana, and died January 17, 1992 in Hillsborough County, Florida¹³². He married DOROTHY ALLEN Private. She was born Private.

Children of RAYMOND BRYAN and DOROTHY ALLEN are:

- i. FLOYD RAY⁹ BRYAN, b. Private.
 - ii. EDWARD ALLEN BRYAN, b. Private; m. MARY ANN TANTLINGER, Private; b. Private.
- 135. iii. PAUL ALLEN BRYAN, b. Private.
- 136. iv. PAULINE BELLE BRYAN, b. Private.
- **96.** FAYE BELLE⁸ BRYAN (*ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ WILSON, *ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married (1) FRED STRINGER Private, son of HARRY STRINGER and ELLA. He died Unknown. She married (2) ED HEIMLICH Private. He died March 27, 1967.

Child of FAYE BRYAN and FRED STRINGER is:

- i. FRED ALLAN9 STRINGER, JR., b. Private.
- **97.** GLEN MORRIS⁸ CHANEY (*JESSIE M.*⁷ *GUSTIN, JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹³³ was born January 14, 1910, and died August 06, 1968 in Allen County, Indiana. He married HELEN LUCILLE POISEL Private. She was born Private.

Children of GLEN CHANEY and HELEN POISEL are:

- i. BARBARA JEAN⁹ CHANEY, b. Private.
- 138. ii. FRANCES CHANEY, b. Private.
- 139. iii. VIRGINIA CHANEY, b. Private.
- 140. iv. PATRICIA CHANEY, b. Private.
 - v. SCOTT EUGENE CHANEY, b. Private; m. SUE DAVIES, Private; b. Private.
- 141. vi. ROBERT LEROY CHANEY, b. May 12, 1934, Woodburn, Indiana; d. March 12, 1993, Columbia City, Indiana.

Generation No. 9

98. James Robert "Bob" Wilson (*James Clare*8, *Robert Alexander*7, *James*6, *Lewis Fuellton*5, *John III*4, *John*3, *John*2, *John Hugh*1) was born Private. He married (1) Lucille Frazinni Private. She was born Private. He married (2) Zelda Farmer Hart Private. She was born Private.

Children of JAMES WILSON and LUCILLE FRAZINNI are:

- i. LINDA ANN¹⁰ WILSON, b. Private.
 - ii. JAMES ROBERT WILSON, b. Private.

99. MARGARET ALICE⁹ WILSON (*JAMES CLARE*⁸, *ROBERT ALEXANDER*⁷, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born August 22, 1929 in Yampa, Routt Co., CO, and died June 02, 1967 in Meeker, CO. She married CARL BERNARD NIESLANIK Private. He was born Private.

Children of MARGARET WILSON and CARL NIESLANIK are:

- i. MICHAEL ROLAND¹⁰ NEISLANIK, b. Private.
- 144. ii. CYNTHIA LEAH NIESLANIK, b. Private.
 - iii. STEPHEN LYNN NIESLANIK, b. Private; m. MARY FAITH ANDERSON, Private; b. Private.
- iv. RICHARD WILSON NIESLANIK, b. Private.
 - v. ROBERTA MARIE NIESLANIC, b. Private.
- 146. vi. FRANKLIN CLARE NIESLANIK, b. Private.
- 147. vii. MARY ELLEN NIESLANIK, b. Private.
 - viii. JOSEPH KEVIN NIESLANIK, b. Private.
- **100.** IRMA MARIE⁹ WILSON (*JAMES CLARE*⁸, *ROBERT ALEXANDER*⁷, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married WILLIAM JAMES HOFMANN Private. He was born Private.

Children of IRMA WILSON and WILLIAM HOFMANN are:

- i. MAUREEN LEAH¹⁰ HOFMANN, b. Private; m. KEN HOLMAN, Private; b. Private.
- 148. ii. ANN LOUISE HOFMANN, b. Private.
 - iii. PAUL HOFMANN, b. Private.
 - iv. KATHLEEN MARIE HOFMANN, b. Private.
 - v. CHRISTOPHER ALAN HOFMANN, b. Private.
 - vi. DAVID JAMES HOFMANN, b. Private.
 - vii. CAROL JO HOFMANN, b. Private.
- **101.** DONALD ROBERT⁹ DONALD (*ROBERTA*⁸ WILSON, *ROBERT ALEXANDER*⁷, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private.

Children of DONALD ROBERT DONALD are:

- i. TOMMY FRANK¹⁰ DONALD, b. Private.
- ii. DAVID KURT DONALD, b. Private.
- **102.** WILLIAM PAUL⁹ HIGHT (*ETTA LEOTA*⁸ *PHILLIPS*, *BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON*, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Abt. 1905, and died Unknown. He married ELLA MAE Private. She was born Private.

Children of WILLIAM HIGHT and ELLA are:

- i. WILMA¹⁰ HIGHT, b. Private.
- ii. LEOTA HIGHT, b. Private.
- iii. JUDY HIGHT, b. Private.
- iv. MARGARET HIGHT, b. Private.
- **103.** BETTY⁹ HIGHT (*ETTA LEOTA*⁸ *PHILLIPS, BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Abt. 1907, and died Unknown. She married (1) ALBERT GATES. He died Unknown. She married (2) M. R. RHOADS. He died Unknown.

Child of BETTY HIGHT and ALBERT GATES is:

- i. CARL MAINE¹⁰ GATES, b. Private.
- **104.** THOMAS DALE⁹ PHILLIPS (*THOMAS HARTLEY*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married (1) BETTY Private. She was born Private. He married (2) DOROTHY LARIMOR Private. She was born Private.

Child of THOMAS PHILLIPS and DOROTHY LARIMOR is:

i. YVONNE ESTELLE¹⁰ PHILLIPS, b. June 09, 1951, Collbran, Mesa Co., CO; d. May 19, 1956, drowned.

105. AMY ELIZABETH⁹ PHILLIPS (*THOMAS HARTLEY*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married (1) ERNEST DARWIN SPRAGUE Private. He was born Private. She married (2) DELROY SCOTT CHARLESWORTH Private. He was born June 11, 1918 in Vega, Mesa Co., CO, and died February 25, 1966 in Red Mountain, Kern Co., CA. She married (3) WILLIAM LEROY DOYLE Private. He was born Private.

Children of AMY PHILLIPS and DELROY CHARLESWORTH are:

- i. JOHN DELROY¹⁰ CHARLESWORTH, b. Private; m. VERA JEAN GILBREATH, Private; b. Private.
- 149. ii. GERALDINE CHARLESWORTH, b. Private.
 - iii. RICHARD LARRY CHARLESWORTH, b. Private; m. (1) DOREEN ELAINE SWARTZ, Private; b. Private; m. (2) MARILYN BEDOWSKI, Private; b. Private.

Children of AMY PHILLIPS and WILLIAM DOYLE are:

- iv. JAMES KERRY¹⁰ DOYLE, b. Private.
- v. CHERI LAVON DOYLE, b. Private.

106. ILDA KATHERINE⁹ PHILLIPS (*THOMAS HARTLEY*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*⁴, *JOHN*⁴, *JOHN*⁴ was born Private. She married WILLIAM HOWARD ANDERSON Private. He was born Private.

Children of ILDA PHILLIPS and WILLIAM ANDERSON are:

- i. WILMA JEAN¹⁰ ANDERSON, b. Private; m. CHARLES ROSS HEELEY, Private; b. Private.
- ii. BETTY JANE ANDERSON, b. Private; m. JACK EDWARD SILZELL, Private; b. Private.
- iii. DONALD LEE ANDERSON, b. Private; m. DIANA JEAN SUTTON, Private; b. Private.
- iv. NANCY KAY ANDERSON, b. Private; m. LEE MOHRMAN, Private; b. Private.

107. JOSEPH EDWARD⁹ PHILLIPS (*THOMAS HARTLEY*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married ELEANOR JEAN SPAID Private. She was born Private.

Children of JOSEPH PHILLIPS and ELEANOR SPAID are:

- ii. WILLIAM AARON PHILLIPS, b. Private; m. ANN, Private; b. Private.
- iii. PEGGY LOUISE PHILLIPS, b. Private.

108. LOIS MARIAN⁹ PHILLIPS (*THOMAS HARTLEY*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married BENJAMIN EDWARD NICHOLS Private. He was born Private.

Children of Lois Phillips and Benjamin Nichols are:

- i. BENJAMIN EDWARD JR. 10 NICHOLS, b. Private; m. JANET LYNN PRITCHARD, Private; b. Private.
- ii. ELLEN KATHERINE NICHOLS, b. Private; m. JAMES RAYMOND LANCASTER, Private; b. Private.
- iii. SUSAN ELIZABETH NICHOLS, b. Private.
- iv. JOANN PATRICIA NICHOLS, b. Private.
- v. JUDY IRENE NICHOLS, b. Private.
- vi. JANET ILENE NICHOLS, b. Private.
- vii. ANITA KAYE NICHOLS, b. Private.

109. JOANN MAY⁹ PHILLIPS (*JAMES FRANKLIN*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married JACK CLARK Private. He was born Private.

Children of JOANN PHILLIPS and JACK CLARK are:

i. JOE WILLIAM¹⁰ CLARK, b. Private.

- ii. ANN JEAN, b. Private.
- **110.** JAMES MARCUS⁹ PHILLIPS (*JAMES FRANKLIN*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married SHIRLEY ASHCRAFT Private. She was born Private.

Children of JAMES PHILLIPS and SHIRLEY ASHCRAFT are:

- i. CHERIE MYRLENE¹⁰ PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- ii. SCOTT MICHAEL PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- iii. MARTIN EUGENE PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- **111.** JOHN MARTIN⁹ PHILLIPS (*JAMES FRANKLIN*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married BETTY MC COMBE Private. She was born Private.

Children of JOHN PHILLIPS and BETTY MC COMBE are:

- i. VICTORIA LYNN¹⁰ PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- ii. STEPHANIE JANE PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- **112.** JACK MARVIN⁹ PHILLIPS (*JAMES FRANKLIN*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married FRANCES JOHNETTE ANDERSON Private. She was born Private.

Children of JACK PHILLIPS and FRANCES ANDERSON are:

- i. JILL MARIE¹⁰ PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- ii. JAN MICHELLE PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- iii. JACOUELINE KAY PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- iv. JEFFREY MARK PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- **113.** ELLA JOSEPHINE⁹ REIFENSTAHL (*MARGARET ELIZABETH*⁸ *PHILLIPS, BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married W. O. KIRKPATRICK Private. He was born Private.

Children of ELLA REIFENSTAHL and W. KIRKPATRICK are:

- i. JUDITH MAE¹⁰ KIRKPATRICK, b. Private; m. ROBERT O'BIER, Private; b. Private.
- ii. JOANN KIRKPATRICK, b. Private; m. KENNETH BRUCE GERT, Private; b. Private.
- **114.** BETTY MARGARET⁹ REIFENSTAHL (*MARGARET ELIZABETH*⁸ *PHILLIPS, BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN* ⁴, *JOHN* ⁴ Was born Private. She married RICHARD PAYNE GODSHALL Private. He was born Private.

Children of BETTY REIFENSTAHL and RICHARD GODSHALL are:

- i. MARK PHILIP¹⁰ GODSHALL, b. Private.
- ii. LISA ANN GODSHALL, b. Private.
- **115.** MARY ELLEN⁹ BROWN (*AMY ELLEN*⁸ *PHILLIPS, BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*⁴, *JOHN*⁴, *JOHN*⁴ was born Private. She married HOWARD EUGENE BRANSON Private. He was born Private.

Child of MARY BROWN and HOWARD BRANSON is:

- i. LINDA ELLEN¹⁰ BRANSON, b. Private; m. RAY FREDERICK MILHOLLAND, Private; b. Private.
- **116.** EVELYN LOUISE⁹ BROWN (*AMY ELLEN*⁸ *PHILLIPS, BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married JOSEPH RODERICK FISK Private. He was born Private.

Children of EVELYN BROWN and JOSEPH FISK are:

- i. GEORGE RODERICK¹⁰ FISK, b. Private.
 - ii. GERALDINE ANN FISK, b. Private.
 - iii. PATRICIA LOUISE FISK, b. Private.
 - iv. GAIL MARIE FISK, b. Private.
- **117.** GEORGE ALEXANDERJR. 9 BROWN (*AMY ELLEN*⁸ *PHILLIPS, BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married CAROL ELIZABETH FINK Private. She was born Private.

Children of GEORGE BROWN and CAROL FINK are:

- i. JEFFREY LAWRENCE¹⁰ BROWN, b. Private; m. SANDY L. WISEMAN, Private; b. Private.
- ii. ROGER GORDON BROWN, b. Private; m. BARBARA RUTTEN, Private; b. Private.
- iii. GREGORY SCOTT BROWN, b. Private.
- **118.** ROBERT WAYNE⁹ BROWN (*AMY ELLEN*⁸ *PHILLIPS, BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married PATRICIA MARIE ALLISON Private. She was born Private.

Children of ROBERT BROWN and PATRICIA ALLISON are:

- i. KATHLEEN¹⁰ BROWN, b. Private.
- ii. ROBERT BROWN, b. Private.
- iii. JOHN BROWN, b. Private.
- iv. JEANINE BROWN, b. Private.
- **119.** STANLEY JAMES⁹ BROWN (AMY ELLEN⁸ PHILLIPS, BETTY JANE⁷ WILSON, JAMES⁶, LEWIS FUELLTON⁵, JOHN III⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. He married KAY MARIE WILLIE Private. She was born Private.

Children of STANLEY BROWN and KAY WILLIE are:

- i. MICHAEL JAY¹⁰ BROWN, b. Private.
- ii. JULIE MARIE BROWN, b. Private.
- **120.** LAWRENCE MILLICENT⁹ PHILLIPS (*LEWIS LAFAYETTE*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married STELLA RUTH WOODCOCK Private. She was born Private.

Children of LAWRENCE PHILLIPS and STELLA WOODCOCK are:

- i. SHARON KATHLEEN¹⁰ PHILLIPS, b. Private; m. LAWRENCE RAY KURETICK, Private; b. Private.
- ii. JOHN TIMOTHY PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- **121.** FLOYD FRANCIS⁹ PHILLIPS (*LEWIS LAFAYETTE*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married VIRGINIA LEE HAMILTON Private. She was born Private.

Children of FLOYD PHILLIPS and VIRGINIA HAMILTON are:

- i. KENNETH DUANE¹⁰ PHILLIPS, b. Private; m. ROXANNE ERIKSON, Private; b. Private.
- ii. STEVEN ALAN PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- iii. JOHN MICHAEL PHILLIPS, b. Private.
- **122.** LINDA ANN⁹ PHILLIPS (*JOSEPH EDWARD*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married (1) ALLEN NOTTINGHAM Private. He was born Private. She married (2) CHARLES CONRAD MEADE Private. He was born Private.

Children of LINDA PHILLIPS and ALLEN NOTTINGHAM are:

- i. TERRENCE LADD¹⁰ NOTTINGHAM, b. Private.
- ii. APRIL RAE NOTTINGHAM, b. Private.
- iii. BRIAN LYNN NOTTINGHAM, b. Private.
- **123.** JOYCE MARIE⁹ PHILLIPS (*JOSEPH EDWARD*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married FREDERICK JAMES SWANSON Private. He was born Private.

Children of JOYCE PHILLIPS and FREDERICK SWANSON are:

- i. LESLIE MARCELLA¹⁰ SWANSON, b. Private.
- ii. SYLVIA JO SWANSON, b. Private.
- iii. JAMES FREDERICK SWANSON, b. Private.
- iv. GRETA GAY SWANSON, b. Private.
- **124.** CONNIE FAYE⁹ PHILLIPS (*JOSEPH EDWARD*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON*, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married (1) CHARLES LAMMEY Private. He was born Private. She married (2) GEORGE JAMES MORGAN Private. He was born Private.

Children of CONNIE PHILLIPS and CHARLES LAMMEY are:

- i. NATALIE LYNETTE¹⁰ LAMMEY, b. Private.
- ii. CRAIG ALVIN LAMMEY, b. Private.
- **125.** LENORA GAIL⁹ PHILLIPS (*JOSEPH EDWARD*⁸, *BETTY JANE*⁷ WILSON, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married WILLIAM LEROY MARIETTA Private. He was born Private.

Children of LENORA PHILLIPS and WILLIAM MARIETTA are:

- i. MICHAEL KIRK¹⁰ MARIETTA, b. Private.
- ii. CASSEY ALLEN MARIETTA, b. Private.
- iii. PAUL EVAN MARIETTA, b. Private.
- **126.** GEORGE LANDRETH JR.⁹ FREYER (*MINNIE CATHERINE*⁸ *CHAPMAN, FLORENCE AMELIA*⁷ *FLEMING, AMELIA VIRGINIA*⁶ *WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married WILMA KAY MCGEEHAN Private. She was born Private.

Child of GEORGE FREYER and WILMA MCGEEHAN is:

- i. DANIEL REX¹⁰ FREYER, b. Private.
- **127.** MINNIE CATHERINE⁹ FREYER (*MINNIE CATHERINE*⁸ CHAPMAN, FLORENCE AMELIA⁷ FLEMING, AMELIA VIRGINIA⁶ WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN⁵, SAMUEL BLAINE⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. She married (1) MALCOLM DEAN ROBERTS Private. He was born Private. She married (2) WILLIAM GORDON MULLINAX Private. He was born Private. She married (3) CHARLES ROBERT CLINE Private. He was born Private.

Child of MINNIE FREYER and MALCOLM ROBERTS is:

i. AMY CLINTON¹⁰ ROBERTS, b. Private; m. (1) BARRY RAYMOND O'STEEN, Private; b. Private; m. (2) WALLACE LEROY PARKER, Private; b. Private.

Child of MINNIE FREYER and CHARLES CLINE is:

ii. REBECCA JILL 10 CLINE, b. Private; m. JAMES ROLAND THOMAS, Private; b. Private.

128. JOAN WILSON⁹ CRANE (CHARLTON JOSEPH RED⁸, MINNIE VERMADELLA⁷ HOUSTON, EMMA LOUISA⁶ WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN⁵, SAMUEL BLAINE⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born May 04, 1931 in Delta, Madison County, Louisiana, and died January 23, 1985 in Portland, Multnohmah County, Oregon. She married JOSEPH THOMAS BARON Private. He was born Private.

Children of JOAN CRANE and JOSEPH BARON are:

- i. CHARLENE RUTH BAER¹⁰ BARON, b. Private.
- 151. ii. JENI LEE MEHALIS BARON, b. Private.
 - iii. AMY LOUISE BARON, b. Private.
- **129.** EARL FRANKLIN⁹ GRIZZLE (FLORA HELEN⁸ BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN⁷, MARY ELIZABETH⁶ WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS⁵, JOHN⁴, JAMES³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. He married (1) BETTY JEAN MCCROAN Private. She was born Private. He married (2) MONA LISA ARMSTRONG Private. She was born Private.

Children of EARL GRIZZLE and BETTY McCroan are:

- i. EARL FRANKLIN JR. 10 GRIZZLE, b. Private.
- ii. STEVEN EARL GRIZZLE, b. Private.
- 152. iii. TAMMY JEANETTE GRIZZLE, b. Private.

Child of EARL GRIZZLE and MONA ARMSTRONG is:

- iv. JEFFREY RYAN¹⁰ GRIZZLE, b. Private.
- **130.** JAMES WILLIAM⁹ LOWE (*RUTH LUCILE*⁸ *BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ *WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married (1) EVALIN SERVIES Private. She was born Private. He married (2) AVIS Private. She was born Private.

Child of JAMES LOWE and EVALIN SERVIES is:

i. JAMES WILLIAM¹⁰ LOWE, b. Private.

Child of JAMES LOWE and AVIS is:

- ii. MICHAEL¹⁰ LOWE, b. Private.
- **131.** PATRICIA ANN⁹ LOWE (*RUTH LUCILE*⁸ *BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ *WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married (1) PAUL KEISER Private, son of RANDALL KEISER and GERTRUDE COX. He was born in March 21, 1933, and died January 18, 2005 in Vigo County, Terre Haute, Indiana. She married (2) ELGIN ROACH Private. He was born in Canada, and died Abt. 1986 in Gainesville, Florida.

Notes for PAUL KEISER:

Paul Keiser, 71, of Terre Haute died at 1:14 p.m. Tuesday, Jan. 18, 2005, in Union Hospital. He was retired from the Terre Haute Fire Department and Hydro Power. He was born March 21, 1933, in Vigo County to Randel Keiser and Gertrude Cox Keiser. Survivors include his stepmother, Doris Keiser of Bradenton, Fla.; his loving companion, Doris Reynolds; two sons, Mark Keiser and his wife Sue of Lake City, Fla., and Randy Keiser of Terre Haute; one stepson, Mike Dyer and his wife Janice of Indianapolis; two stepdaughters, Diana Kennedy and her husband Mike, and Brenda Williams, all of Terre Haute; and five grandchildren, Kelly Keiser of Ottawa, Kan., Lindsay and Emily Kennedy and Shannon Miller, all of Terre Haute and Amy and Joe Joe Miller of Plainfield. He was preceded in death by his parents. He attended Lewis Methodist Church. He was a member of Free and Accepted Masons of Lewis Lodge Vigo 29, where he had been past master, Scottish Rite Valley of Terre Haute, Zorah Shrine, Oriental Band, Transportation Club, Kerman Grotto, Swords of Bunker Hill, Royal Order of Jesters, and an honorary member of several local

lodges. He was an avid golfer and belonged to the retired Wednesday morning golfing league at Rea Park. Services are 1 p.m. Saturday in DeBaun Springhill Chapel, with the Rev. Rick Swain officiating. Cremation is scheduled later. Visitation is 10 a.m. to services, with Masonic services at 1 p.m. The family suggests that memorial donations be made to the Zorah Shrine Children's Hospital or the Enchanted Lantern Fund through the Daughters of Mokanna, Kerman Caldron 19.

More About PAUL KEISER:

Cause of Death: esophageal/lung cancer

Children of PATRICIA LOWE and PAUL KEISER are:

i. MARK ALLEN¹⁰ KEISER, b. Private.

- ii. RANDALL KEISER, b. August 1958; d. January 03, 2009, Vigo County, Terre Haute, IN.
- **132.** MARY HELEN⁹ LOWE (*RUTH LUCILE*⁸ *BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ *WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married MILTON RICHARD ASH Private, son of HOMER ASH and NORA BISHOP. He was born Private.

Child of MARY LOWE and MILTON ASH is:

i. AMY ELIZABETH¹⁰ ASH, b. Private.

133. KENNETH EUGENE⁹ LOWE (*RUTH LUCILE*⁸ *BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ *WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married PATRICIA SUE HARRIS Private. She was born Private.

Children of KENNETH LOWE and PATRICIA HARRIS are:

i. LORA ANN¹⁰ LOWE, b. Private.

156. ii. KENNETH ALLEN LOWE, b. Private.

134. FLOYD RAY⁹ BRYAN (*RAYMOND EDWARD*⁸, *ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ WILSON, *ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*⁴, *JOHN* HUGH¹) was born Private. He married NORA TINDEL SAPPINGTON Private. She was born Private.

Children of FLOYD BRYAN and NORA SAPPINGTON are:

- i. RONALD RAY¹⁰ BRYAN, b. Private.
- ii. BRENDA KAY BRYAN, b. Private.
- **135.** PAUL ALLEN⁹ BRYAN (*RAYMOND EDWARD*⁸, *ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ WILSON, *ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married DARLENE DAVIS Private. She was born Private.

Children of PAUL BRYAN and DARLENE DAVIS are:

- i. TINA MARIE¹⁰ BRYAN, b. Private.
- ii. PAUL ALLEN BRYAN, JR., b. Private.
- **136.** PAULINE BELLE⁹ BRYAN (*RAYMOND EDWARD*⁸, *ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ WILSON, *ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married (1) JERRY ARTHUR PINKSTON Private. He was born Private. She married (2) DALE EDWARD KESLEE Private. He was born Private.

Children of PAULINE BRYAN and JERRY PINKSTON are:

- i. PAULA¹⁰ PINKSTON, b. Private.
- ii. PAULINE PINKSTON, b. Private.

- iii. JERRI LYNN PINKSTON, b. Private.
- **137.** BARBARA JEAN⁹ CHANEY (*GLEN MORRIS*⁸, *JESSIE M.*⁷ *GUSTIN*, *JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR*, *JANE*⁴ *WILSON*, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married LARRY W. GILFORD Private. He was born Private.

Children of BARBARA CHANEY and LARRY GILFORD are:

- i. ALAN WAYNE¹⁰ GILFORD, b. Private.
- 158. ii. BRIAN LEE GILFORD, b. Private.
- 159. iii. ROGER LEROY GILFORD, b. Private.
 - iv. STEPHEN JAMES GILFORD, b. Private.
- **138.** FRANCES⁹ CHANEY (*GLEN MORRIS*⁸, *JESSIE M.*⁷ *GUSTIN, JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married DANIEL PLATT Private. He was born Private.

Children of Frances Chaney and Daniel Platt are:

- i. CHERYL LYNN¹⁰ PLATT, b. Private.
- ii. LINDA KAY PLATT, b. Private.
- iii. CARA L. PLATT, b. Private.
- iv. LEANNE PLATT, b. Private.
- v. CINDY PLATT, b. Private.
- **139.** VIRGINIA⁹ CHANEY (*GLEN MORRIS*⁸, *JESSIE M.*⁷ *GUSTIN, JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married CHARLES SCOTT Private. He was born Private.

Child of VIRGINIA CHANEY and CHARLES SCOTT is:

- i. KIMBERLY¹⁰ SCOTT, b. Private.
- **140.** PATRICIA⁹ CHANEY (*GLEN MORRIS*⁸, *JESSIE M.*⁷ *GUSTIN, JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married ROGER HARBER Private. He was born Private.

Children of PATRICIA CHANEY and ROGER HARBER are:

- i. DAWN MARIE¹⁰ HARBER, b. Private.
- ii. ROGER EUGENE HARBER, b. Private.
- iii. WANDA SUE HARBER, b. Private.
- iv. KEITH ALLEN HARBER, b. Private.
- v. DEBORAH JEAN HARBER, b. Private.
- **141.** ROBERT LEROY⁹ CHANEY (*GLEN MORRIS*⁸, *JESSIE M.*⁷ *GUSTIN*, *JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR*, *JANE*⁴ *WILSON*, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹)¹³³ was born May 12, 1934 in Woodburn, Indiana, and died March 12, 1993 in Columbia City, Indiana. He married MARILYN L. COY SCHLIESSER Private. She was born Private.

Children of ROBERT CHANEY and MARILYN SCHLIESSER are:

- i. SHAWN ROBERT¹⁰ CHANEY, b. Private.
- ii. LANELL GAY SCHLIESSER CHANEY, b. Private.
- 160. iii. LINDA KAY SCHLIESSER CHANEY, b. Private.

Generation No. 10

142. LINDA ANN¹⁰ WILSON (*JAMES ROBERT "BOB"*⁹, *JAMES CLARE*⁸, *ROBERT ALEXANDER*⁷, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married JOEL SHOENEMAN Private.

He was born Private.

Child of LINDA WILSON and JOEL SHOENEMAN is:

- i. DALLAS¹¹ SHOENEMAN, b. Private.
- **143.** MICHAEL ROLAND¹⁰ NEISLANIK (MARGARET ALICE⁹ WILSON, JAMES CLARE⁸, ROBERT ALEXANDER⁷, JAMES⁶, LEWIS FUELLTON⁵, JOHN III⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. He married CAROL HAMMEL Private. She was born Private.

Child of MICHAEL NEISLANIK and CAROL HAMMEL is:

- i. NICHOLAS¹¹ NIESLANIK, b. Private.
- **144.** CYNTHIA LEAH¹⁰ NIESLANIK (MARGARET ALICE⁹ WILSON, JAMES CLARE⁸, ROBERT ALEXANDER⁷, JAMES⁶, LEWIS FUELLTON⁵, JOHN III⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. She married STEVE SWARTZENDRUBER Private. He was born Private.

Children of CYNTHIA NIESLANIK and STEVE SWARTZENDRUBER are:

- i. SHANA¹¹ SWARTZENDRUBER, b. Private.
- ii. BENJAMIN SWARTZENDRUBER, b. Private.
- iii. MATTHEW SWARTZENDRUBER, b. Private.
- iv. JOSHUA SWARTZENDRUBER, b. Private.
- **145.** RICHARD WILSON¹⁰ NIESLANIK (MARGARET ALICE⁹ WILSON, JAMES CLARE⁸, ROBERT ALEXANDER⁷, JAMES⁶, LEWIS FUELLTON⁵, JOHN III⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. He married CRYSTAL ANN ROBINSON Private. She was born Private.

Children of RICHARD NIESLANIK and CRYSTAL ROBINSON are:

- i. ANDREW BRATTON¹¹ NIESLANIK, b. Private.
- ii. TREVOR LEE NIESLANIK, b. Private.
- **146.** FRANKLIN CLARE¹⁰ NIESLANIK (MARGARET ALICE⁹ WILSON, JAMES CLARE⁸, ROBERT ALEXANDER⁷, JAMES⁶, LEWIS FUELLTON⁵, JOHN III⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. He married LETA DELIGHT CLYMER Private. She was born Private.

Children of Franklin Nieslanik and Leta Clymer are:

- i. MARIAH¹¹ NIESLANIK, b. Private.
- ii. MORGAN NIESLANIK, b. Private.
- **147.** MARY ELLEN¹⁰ NIESLANIK (MARGARET ALICE⁹ WILSON, JAMES CLARE⁸, ROBERT ALEXANDER⁷, JAMES⁶, LEWIS FUELLTON⁵, JOHN III⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. She married ROBERT PACHL Private. He was born Private.

Children of MARY NIESLANIK and ROBERT PACHL are:

- i. AMY¹¹ PACHL, b. Private.
- ii. SARAH PACHL, b. Private.
- **148.** ANN LOUISE¹⁰ HOFMANN (*IRMA MARIE*⁹ *WILSON, JAMES CLARE*⁸, *ROBERT ALEXANDER*⁷, *JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married DEAN HERRERA Private. He was born Private.

Children of ANN HOFMANN and DEAN HERRERA are:

- i. SOLOMON WRAY¹¹ HERRERA, b. Private.
- ii. KEITH CLAUDIO HERRERA, b. Private.
- iii. SARAH MARIE HERRERA, b. Private.

149. GERALDINE¹⁰ CHARLESWORTH (AMY ELIZABETH⁹ PHILLIPS, THOMAS HARTLEY⁸, BETTY JANE⁷ WILSON, JAMES⁶, LEWIS FUELLTON⁵, JOHN III⁴, JOHN³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. She married RAYMOND EDWARD LYDON Private. He was born Private.

Child of GERALDINE CHARLESWORTH and RAYMOND LYDON is:

- i. MARK TAYLOR¹¹ LYDON, b. Private.
- **150.** GEORGE RODERICK¹⁰ FISK (*EVELYN LOUISE*⁹ *BROWN, AMY ELLEN*⁸ *PHILLIPS, BETTY JANE*⁷ *WILSON, JAMES*⁶, *LEWIS FUELLTON*⁵, *JOHN III*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married PAMELA PAGANIA Private. She was born Private.

Children of GEORGE FISK and PAMELA PAGANIA are:

- i. ANDY¹¹ FISK, b. Private.
- ii. FISK, b. Private.
- **151.** JENI LEE MEHALIS¹⁰ BARON (*JOAN WILSON*⁹ *CRANE, CHARLTON JOSEPH RED*⁸, *MINNIE VERMADELLA*⁷ *HOUSTON, EMMA LOUISA*⁶ *WILSON, SAMUEL BLAIN OWEN*⁵, *SAMUEL BLAINE*⁴, *JOHN*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married (1) ROBERT CHARLES DUBOIS Private. He was born Private. She married (2) JAMES MOTEN VEACH Private. He was born Private. She married (3) TERRY HAL LITTLES Private. He was born Private.

Child of JENI BARON and ROBERT DUBOIS is:

i. BRANDI CLAIRE¹¹ DUBOIS, b. Private; m. KENNETH DAN KIRBY, Private; b. Private.

Children of JENI BARON and JAMES VEACH are:

- ii. JESSICA JO¹¹ VEACH, b. Private; m. DAVID MARTIN, Private; b. Private.
- iii. MARY LOUISE VEACH, b. Private.
- **152.** TAMMY JEANETTE¹⁰ GRIZZLE (*EARL FRANKLIN*⁹, *FLORA HELEN*⁸ *BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ *WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married UNKNOWN DUNGY Private. He was born Private.

Children of TAMMY GRIZZLE and UNKNOWN DUNGY are:

- i. KENNETH JUSTEN SHAW¹¹ DUNGY, b. Private.
- ii. DARRELL MARIAH BAILEY DUNGY, b. Private.
- **153.** MARK ALLEN¹⁰ KEISER (*PATRICIA ANN⁹ LOWE, RUTH LUCILE⁸ BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN⁷, MARY ELIZABETH⁶ WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS⁵, JOHN⁴, JAMES³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. He married (1) PATTI Private. She was born Private. He married (2) SUE Private. She was born Private.*

Child of MARK KEISER and PATTI is:

- i. KELLY¹¹ KEISER, b. Private.
- **154.** AMY ELIZABETH¹⁰ ASH (MARY HELEN⁹ LOWE, RUTH LUCILE⁸ BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN⁷, MARY ELIZABETH⁶ WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS⁵, JOHN⁴, JAMES³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. She married JASON ERIN SNYDER Private. He was born Private.

Children of AMY ASH and JASON SNYDER are:

- i. ZACHARY ASH¹¹ SNYDER, b. Private.
- ii. AVA ELISE SNYDER, b. Private.

155. LORA ANN¹⁰ LOWE (*KENNETH EUGENE*⁹, *RUTH LUCILE*⁸ *BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ *WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married (1) ERNEST CHARLES TURNER III Private. He was born Private. She married (2) WADE WINSTON Private. He was born Private.

Child of LORA LOWE and ERNEST TURNER is:

i. JENNIFER SUE¹¹ TURNER, b. Private.

Children of LORA LOWE and WADE WINSTON are:

- ii. RENNER HARRISON¹¹ WINSTON, b. Private.
- iii. ANNALISE WINSTON, b. Private.
- **156.** KENNETH ALLEN¹⁰ LOWE (*KENNETH EUGENE*⁹, *RUTH LUCILE*⁸ *BRYAN, ISAAC ALVIN*⁷, *MARY ELIZABETH*⁶ *WILSON, ISAAC CROTHERS*⁵, *JOHN*⁴, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married YOKO CATHERINE FUKANAGA Private, daughter of TAKASHI FUKUNAGA and MITHUKO REBECCA. She was born Private.

Child of Kenneth Lowe and Yoko Fukanaga is:

- i. KENNETH MUSOSHE¹¹ LOWE, b. Private.
- **157.** ALAN WAYNE¹⁰ GILFORD (*BARBARA JEAN*⁹ *CHANEY, GLEN MORRIS*⁸, *JESSIE M.*⁷ *GUSTIN, JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married DIANE BLAKE Private. She was born Private.

Child of Alan Gilford and Diane Blake is:

- i. NICOLE¹¹ GILFORD, b. Private.
- **158.** BRIAN LEE¹⁰ GILFORD (BARBARA JEAN⁹ CHANEY, GLEN MORRIS⁸, JESSIE M.⁷ GUSTIN, JOSEPH HENRY⁶, ESTHER ANN⁵ BARR, JANE⁴ WILSON, JAMES³, JOHN², JOHN HUGH¹) was born Private. He married KIMBERLY CLARK Private. She was born Private.

Children of Brian Gilford and Kimberly Clark are:

- i. HEATHER MARIE¹¹ GILFORD, b. Private.
- ii. BRIANNE LEIGH GILFORD, b. Private.
- **159.** ROGER LEROY¹⁰ GILFORD (*BARBARA JEAN*⁹ *CHANEY, GLEN MORRIS*⁸, *JESSIE M.*⁷ *GUSTIN, JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR, JANE*⁴ *WILSON, JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. He married REBECCA LADIG Private. She was born Private.

Children of ROGER GILFORD and REBECCA LADIG are:

- i. RACHEL LYNN¹¹ GILFORD, b. Private.
- ii. RYAN CARL GILFORD, b. Private.
- **160.** LINDA KAY SCHLIESSER ¹⁰ CHANEY (*ROBERT LEROY*⁹, *GLEN MORRIS*⁸, *JESSIE M.*⁷ *GUSTIN*, *JOSEPH HENRY*⁶, *ESTHER ANN*⁵ *BARR*, *JANE*⁴ *WILSON*, *JAMES*³, *JOHN*², *JOHN HUGH*¹) was born Private. She married DEAN GERIG Private. He was born Private.

Child of LINDA CHANEY and DEAN GERIG is:

i. TYLER LEON¹¹ GERIG, b. Private.

Endnotes

- 1. "Our Wilsons, Gastons, and Huttons", Herman Wilson Craven, Washington, D.C.; 1926
- 2. "Our Wilsons, Gastons, and Huttons", Herman Wilson Craven, p. 12.

- 3. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 4. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943.
- 5. Old bible published in Edinboro, Scotland, In posession of Prof. L. C. Glenn of Vanderbilt University.
- 6. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio.
- 7. OUR WILSONS, GASTONS, AND HUTTONS, Herman Wilson Craven, 1926.
- 8. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd.
- 9. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 10. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio.
- 11. Ross County Ohio Families, Vol. II, p. 669.
- 12. Ross Co. Ohio Marriages 1798-1849.
- 13. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 14. Bill Denny Information.
- 15. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943.
- 16. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 10.
- 17. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943.
- 18. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 8.
- 19. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 10.
- 20. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 21. Launa Kitros work.
- 22. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 23. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 35.
- 24. Eric Kilby Information, 1999, Descendant of Robert G. Wilson.
- 25. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 8.
- 26. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio.
- 27. Eric Kilby Information, 1999.
- 28. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ohio, German Genealogical Society 1992.
- 29. Eric Kilby Information.
- 30. Eric Kilby Information, 1999.
- 31. Eric Kilby Information.
- 32. Eric Kilby Information, 1999.
- 33. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943.
- 34. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 8.
- 35. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 36. Melvin Clark Information, 1999.
- 37. Ross County Ohio Families, Vol. II, p. 484
- 38. "Our Wilsons, Gastons, and Huttons", Herman Wilson Craven, Herman Wilson Graven, p. 17.
- 39. Ross County Ohio Marriages 1798-1849, 261, Vol. A, p. 018.
- 40. Ross County Ohio Families, Vol. II, p. 484.
- 41. Ross County Ohio Families, Vol. II.
- 42. First Session Book of Buckskin Presbyterian Church, South Salem.
- 43. Rocky Springs Sessions Book, Presbyterian Church Cemetery
- 44. Rocky Springs Sessions Book, Highland County, Ohio.
- 45. From "Old Folks of Pike County Interviewed...James H. Wilson, 1873", From "The Pike county (Ohio) Republican" February 6, 1873, No. XXV.
- 46. From "Old Folks of Pike County Interviewed.. James H. Wilson, 1873".
- 47. Early Records of Ohio, 7. Rocky Spring Church, Highland Co., Ohio
- 48. Early Records of Ohio, 9. Rock Spring Church, Highland Co., Ohio
- 49. Early Records of Ohio, p. 2. Rocky Spring Church, Highland County, Ohio
- 50. Tom Hoot Information, October 2000.
- 51. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd, 1943.
- 52. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 53. Noel Trout's Family History.
- 54. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 131.
- 55. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd.
- 56. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943, 40.
- 57. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd.
- 58. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943.
- 59. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 60. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd, 1943.
- 61. John W. Myers III, Information 2007.
- 62. Tombstone Inscription, Dade County, Missouri, from Ann Chesshir.
- 63. Diane Radosevich Information.
- 64. Launa Kitros work.
- 65. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.

- 66. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd, 1943.
- 67. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd.
- 68. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd, 1943.
- 69. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd.
- 70. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 71. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 34.
- 72. Eric Kilby Information, 1999.
- 73. Eric Kilby Information.
- 74. Eric Kilby Information, 1999.
- 75. Eric Kilby Information.
- 76. Eric Kilby Information, 1999.
- 77. Michael Irwin Information, 1999.
- 78. First Session Book of Buckskin Presbyterian Church, South Salem.
- 79. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd, 1943.
- 80. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 81. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943.
- 82. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 83. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943.
- 84. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd, 1943.
- 85. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 86. Jeni Lee Mehalis Baron Littles Information, 2000.
- 87. Barbara Petty "Descendants of John/Hugh Willson.
- 88. "Our Wilsons, Gastons, and Huttons", Herman Wilson Craven, p. 17.
- 89. Ross County Ohio Families, Vol. II, Ross County Genealogical Society, 1979, p. 488, by Winifred Guthrie Erdman
- 90. Ross County Ohio Families, Vol. II, Ross County Genealogical Society, 1979, p. 484
- 91. Ross County Ohio Families, Vol. II, p. 484..
- 92. Ross County Ohio Families, Vol. II.
- 93. History of Carroll Co, Indiana, 357.
- 94. History of Carroll Co, Indiana, p. 357.
- 95. Ross Co. Ohio Marriages 1798-1849, Vol. G1, p. 063.
- 96. Ross Co. Ohio Marriages 1850-1875 vol. G5, p. 338.
- 97. First Session Book of Buckskin Presbyterian Church, South Salem.
- 98. From "Old Folks of Pike County Interviewed...James H. Wilson, 1873".
- 99. Maxwell History and Genealogy, by Florence Wilson Houston, Laura Cowan Blaine, & Ella Dunn Mellette, p. 81.
- 100. Tom Hoot information, 2005.
- 101. "History of Clinton County", W. H. Beers & Co., Chicago 1882.
- 102. Tom Hoot information, 2005, Dates of marriage vary from History source cited.
- 103. "History of Clinton County", W. H. Beers & Co., Chicago 1882, p. 1072.
- 104. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943.
- 105. Launa Kitros work.
- 106. Diane Radosevich Information.
- 107. Wilson-Baird History, Frank Shepherd, 1943.
- 108. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 35.
- 109. Wilson-Baird History, by Frank C. Shepherd, 1943.
- 110. Tombstone Inscriptions of Grandview Cemetery, Chillicothe, Ross County, Ohio, 35.
- 111. Jeni Lee Mehalis Baron Littles Information, 2000.
- 112. Ross County Ohio Families, Vol. II.
- 113. Sullivan County Death Register.
- 114. Maxwell History and Genealogy, by Florence Wilson Houston, Laura Cowan Blaine, & Ella Dunn Mellette, p. 81.
- 115. Tom Hoot information, 2005.
- 116. Fannie Gustin Ball, DAR ID #49409.
- 117. Tom Hoot information, 2005.
- 118. Launa Kitros work.
- 119. Diane Radosevich Information.
- 120. EC Bayley (2009).
- 121. Jeni Lee Mehalis Baron Littles Information, 2000.
- 122. Catherine Freyer Cline Information.
- 123. Jeni Lee Mehalis Baron Littles Information, 2000.
- 124. Register of Marriages, Sullivan County.
- 125. Family Records Mormon Church Archive 2CZ9-TC
- 126. Brøderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 2, Ed. 3, Social Security Records: U.S., SS Death Benefit Records, Surnames Beginning with S, Date of Import: Jan 13, 1997, Internal Ref. #1.112.3.62624.0
- 127. Brøderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1, Ed. 3, Social Security Records: U.S., SS Death Benefit Records, Surnames Beginning with B, Date of Import: Jan 13, 1997, Internal Ref. #1.111.3.29713.96

- 128. Brøderbund Family Archive #110, Vol. 1, Ed. 3, Social Security Records: U.S., SS Death Benefit Records, Surnames Beginning with B, Date of Import: Jan 13, 1997, Internal Ref. #1.111.3.29732.134
- 129. Tom Hoot information, 2005.
- 130. Diane Radosevich Information.
- 131. Jeni Lee Mehalis Baron Littles Information, 2000.
- 132. Florida Death Index.
- 133. Tom Hoot information, 2005.

Index of Individuals

| //- | Margaret Francis: 47 |
|-------------------------------------|---|
| Catherine: 5, 6 | Mary Ann: 30 |
| //Brishoff - | Milton Jay: 47 Minnie Frances: 48 |
| Unnamed: 56 | Nellie Alvira: 47 |
| //Wooten - | Peter Allen: 48 |
| Unnamed: 56 | Peter Camerer: 29 |
| <wilson> -</wilson> | Robert Joshua: 30 |
| Mary D: 33 | Samuel Scott: 29 |
| Adams - | Sarah: 19 |
| Mary "Molly" "Polly": 14, 19 | Susan Maria: 30 |
| Akers - Catherine: 70 | William Albert: 48 |
| Allen - | William James: 29, 47 |
| Dorothy: 73 | Willie Harvey: 29, 48 |
| Robert: 59 | Ball - |
| Allison - | Bessie: 56, 67 |
| Patricia Marie: 77 | George Thomas: 56 J. Walter: 56 |
| Ambrose - | Thomas: 56 |
| Lewis: 21 | William Gustin: 56 |
| Anderson - | Baron - |
| Betty Jane: 75 | Amy Louise: 79 |
| Donald Lee: 75 | Charlene Ruth Baer: 79 |
| Frances Johnette: 76 | Jeni Lee Mehalis: 79, 83 |
| Mary Faith: 74 | Joseph Thomas: 79 |
| Nancy Kay: 75 | Barr - |
| William Howard: 75 | Esther Ann: 26, 45, 55-57, 66, 67, 73, 81, 84, 85 |
| Wilma Jean: 75 | John: 26 |
| - | Bates - |
| Ann: 75 | Mary J.: 47 |
| Armstrong - | Owen: 47 |
| Emma: 67 | Bedowski - |
| Mona Lisa: 79 | Marilyn: 75 |
| Ash - | Bell - |
| Amy Elizabeth: 80, 84 | Mahala Hughes: 28 |
| Homer Andrew: 80 | Bennett - |
| Milton Richard: 80 | Karl Jesse: 71 |
| Ashcraft - | - |
| Shirley: 76 | Betty: 75 |
| Avis - | Bigley - |
| Unnamed: 79 | Elizabeth Jane: 48 |
| Baird - | Bindley - |
| Adam: 14, 19 | Beatrice Mae: 69 |
| Bertha: 48 | Bird - |
| Caroline Elizabeth: 29, 30 | Bettie Ann: 47 |
| Clara Amanda: 48 | Bishop - |
| Clara Elizabeth: 47 | Nora Mausalene: 80 |
| Clara Jane: 29 | Blake - |
| Dorothy Hannah: 29 | Diane: 84 |
| Elizabeth: 15 Emma Elizabeth: 48 | Bodkin - |
| Emma Enzabeth: 48 Eva Albina: 47 | Mary Ellen (aka: Nellie Bodkin): 29 |
| Frances Elizabeth: 15, 17 | Nellie (name: Mary Ellen Bodkin): 29 |
| Grace: 48 | Bond - |
| Hannah: 14 | James Bryan: 70 |
| Jessie: 48 | Mary Smith: 70 |
| John Lewis: 48 | William W.: 70 |
| John Oscar: 47 | Bonner - |
| John Wilson: 29 | James: 58 |
| Laura Ellen: 47 | Boren - |
| Lewis Edward: 30 | Floyd E.: 56 |
| Lewis Robert: 47 | Floyd E.: 56 |
| | |

| Brackenridge - | Zephaniah: 50 |
|--|---|
| Nancy: 3, 5 | Buford - |
| Bradley * - | Lenora: 49 |
| Margie/Margia: 34 | Campbell - |
| Bradley - | Unknown: 17 |
| Margie: 34 | Cantrell - |
| Branson - | Unnamed: 47 |
| | Carruthers - |
| Howard Eugene: 76, 77 | |
| Linda Ellen: 77 | Unknown: 20 |
| Bratton - | Carson - |
| Sarah Gertrude: 67, 68 | Sarah Alice: 48 |
| Brishoff - | - |
| Unknown: 56 | Catherine: 6 |
| Brown - | Chaney - |
| Bettie Frances: 69 | Alton B.: 66 |
| Evelyn Louise: 69, 77, 83 | Barbara Jean: 73, 81, 84 |
| George Alexander: 69 | Frances: 73, 81 |
| George AlexanderJr.: 69, 77 | Glen Morris: 66, 73, 81, 84, 85 |
| Gregory Scott: 77 | Harvey: 66 |
| Jeanine: 77 | Lanell Gay Schliesser: 82 |
| Jeffrey Lawrence: 77 | Linda Kay Schliesser: 82, 85 |
| John: 77 | Patricia: 73, 81 |
| | |
| Julie Marie: 77 | Robert Leroy: 73, 81, 82, 85 |
| Kathleen: 77 | Scott Eugene: 73 |
| Margaret Roberta: 69 | Shawn Robert: 82 |
| Dr. Mary: 40 | Virginia: 73, 81 |
| Mary Ellen: 69, 76, 77 | Wayne Robert: 67 |
| Michael Jay: 77 | Chapman - |
| Robert: 77 | Benjamin Irvin: 59, 70 |
| Robert Wayne: 69,77 | Benjamin Washington Jr.: 59 |
| Roger Gordon: 77 | Catherine: 70 |
| Stanley James: 69, 77 | David: 59 |
| Stuart Parks: 69 | David Wilson: 59 |
| Browning - | Donald: 59 |
| Earl: 70 | Hattie: 49 |
| Viva Bell: 70 | John Edward: 49 |
| | Louisa Davies: 60 |
| Bryan - | |
| Arthur L.: 61 | Minnie Catherine: 59, 70, 78 |
| Brenda Kay: 80 | Nell Wilson: 59 |
| Doris Waneta: 65 | Robert Fleming: 59 |
| Earl Philip: 70 | Sarah: 70 |
| Earl Wilson: 66, 70 | William: 70 |
| Edward Allen: 73 | Charlesworth - |
| Edward Wilson: 55, 60, 61 | Delroy Scott: 75 |
| Eva Alma: 55 | Geraldine: 75, 83 |
| Faye Belle: 66, 73 | John Delroy: 75 |
| Flora Helen: 66, 71, 79, 83 | Richard Larry: 75 |
| Flora Matilda: 54 | Chevee - |
| Floyd Ray: 73, 80 | |
| Floyd Theodore: 66 | Nellie H.: 56, 57 |
| | Clark - |
| Frank I.: 49 | Jack: 76 |
| Isaac Alvin: 55, 61, 63, 65, 70, 71, 73, 79-81, 83, 84 | Joe William: 76 |
| Josiah: 50, 51, 54 | Kimberly: 84 |
| Louie Belle: 54 | Perry Paul: 65 |
| Mary Louise: 65 | Cline - |
| Naomi Ruth: 71 | Cacky (name: Minnie Catherine Freyer): 70, 78, 79 |
| Paul Allen: 73, 80, 81 | Charles Robert: 78, 79 |
| Paul Allen, Jr.: 81 | Rebecca Jill: 79 |
| Pauline Belle: 73, 81 | Clymer - |
| Raymond Edward: 66, 73, 80, 81 | |
| Ronald Ray: 80 | Leta Delight: 82 |
| Ruth Lucile: 66, 71-73, 79, 80, 83, 84 | Cochran - |
| Tina Marie: 81 | Joseph E.: 21 |
| Viola: 61 | Collins - |
| · | Clyde: 59 |

| Core - | Elizabeth: 56 |
|--|---|
| John: 42 | Doyle - |
| Rose Ann: 42, 44 | Cheri LaVon: 75 |
| Cox - | James Kerry: 75 |
| Gertrude: 79 | William Leroy: 75 |
| Coyner - | DuBois - |
| female: 45 | Brandi Claire: 83 |
| John McCutcheon: 45 | Robert Charles: 83 |
| Crane - | Dungy - |
| Charlton: 60 | Darrell Mariah Bailey: 83 |
| Charlton Joseph Red: 60, 70, 79, 83 | Kenneth Justen Shaw: 83 |
| James Houston: 60 | Unknown: 83 |
| Joan Wilson: 70, 79, 83 | Effie - |
| Katheryn Hequembourg: 60 Louise: 60 | Unnamed: 42 |
| Creamer - | Ella - |
| Amanda Vashti: 30 | Unnamed: 73 |
| Elizabeth: 30 | Ella Mae: 74 |
| George: 30 | Emma - |
| John: 30 | Unnamed: 67 |
| Robert: 30 | Erdman - |
| Davies - | |
| John Baird: 34 | Adolph G.: 50 |
| Louisa Susannah: 34, 38 | Erikson - |
| Sue: 73 | Roxanne: 78 |
| Davis - | Falls - |
| Clemmy: 34 | George: 33 |
| Darlene: 80, 81 | Ferguson - |
| Leroy: 20 | Elizabeth: 34 |
| Lou: 34 | Ferneau - Rosanna: 24 |
| Louisa: 20 | Finch - |
| Unknown: 17, 18 | Eleanor: 40, 41 |
| William: 34 | Isaac: 40 |
| Willie: 34 | Fink - |
| Dean - | Carol Elizabeth: 77 |
| Abram: 26 | Fisher - |
| Margery: 26-28 | Elizabeth Mears: 58 |
| Denny - | Fisk - |
| Alender: 14 | Unnamed: 83 |
| George: 14 George: 32 | Andy: 83 |
| George: 14 | Gail Marie: 77 |
| James: 14 | George Roderick: 77, 83 |
| Jenny: 14 | Geraldine Ann: 77 |
| Jo. James: 14 | Joseph Roderick: 77 |
| John: 32 | Patricia Louise: 77 |
| John: 14 | Fleming - |
| Polly: 14 | Cora Gertrude: 49 |
| Robert W.: 14 | David: 48, 49 |
| Samuel W.: 14 | David Edgar: 49 |
| Unknown: 32 | David Henry: 59 |
| William: 14 | Dora: 59 |
| Detrick - | Elizabeth Louisa: 49 |
| Joseph E.: 29 | Florence Amelia (aka: Minnie Florence Fleming): 49, |
| Dixon - | 59, 70, 78 Fred Wilson: 59 |
| J. Kelley: 33 | Giles Neely: 49 |
| Donald - | Gilly Lewis: 59 |
| David B.: 68 | Harry Mauldin: 59 |
| David Kurt: 74 | Hazel: 60 |
| Donald Robert: 68, 74 | Herron Smith: 60 |
| Tommy Frank: 74 | Infant: 59 |
| Douglass - | Infant: 60 |
| Martha L.: 28 | Irby Wilson: 60 |
| Downer - | Jessie Louise: 59 |
| | |

| John Davies: 49 | Joseph (aka: Judge Joseph Gillespie): 29 |
|--|--|
| Julian Roane: 60 | Judge Joseph (name: Joseph Gillespie): 29 |
| Kathryn: 59 | Martha Ann: 29 |
| Mamie Frances: 59 | Rev. Samuel Lovejoy: 29 |
| Mary Emma: 49, 59 | Gilliland - |
| Minnie Florence (name: Florence Amelia Fleming): 49, | Alexander James: 15, 17 |
| 59, 70, 78 | Elizabeth: 15-17 |
| Minnie Mae: 59 | Polly: 17 |
| Robert Jackson: 49 | Godshall - |
| Samuel Wilson: 49, 58, 59 | Lisa Ann: 76 |
| Sarah Pendleton: 49 | Mark Philip: 76 |
| Unknown: 49 | Richard Payne: 76 |
| Walter Roane: 49, 60 | |
| William Arthur: 49, 59 | Grigsby - |
| William Arthur Jr.: 59 | Anna: 57 |
| Foy - | Grissum - |
| Barbara: 50 | Franklin: 33 |
| Frazinni - | James: 33 |
| - | John: 33 |
| Lucille: 73 | Mary: 33 |
| Freyer - | Sam: 33 |
| Daniel Rex: 78 | William: 32, 33 |
| George Landreth: 70 | Grizzle - |
| George Landreth Jr.: 70, 78 | Earl Franklin: 71, 79, 83 |
| Minnie Catherine (aka: Cacky Cline): 70, 78, 79 | Earl Franklin Jr.: 79 |
| Frye - | Jeffrey Ryan: 79 |
| Margaret: 28 | Leroy Bryan: 71 |
| Fukanaga - | Leroy Hammond: 71 |
| Yoko Catherine: 84 | Millard Alvin: 71 |
| Fukunaga - | Robert John: 71 |
| Takashi Isaah: 84 | Steven Earl: 79 |
| Fullenwider - | Tammy Jeanette: 79, 83 |
| Narcissa: 31 | Guigler - |
| | Nancy: 33 |
| Gaston - | Gustin - |
| Lydia: 14 | |
| Mary: 25 | Addie J. (name: J. Adeline Gustin): 46 |
| Gates - | Bernadette: 67 |
| Albert: 74 | Bernadette: 67 |
| Carl Maine: 74 | Bessie (name: Helen Bessie Gustin): 56 |
| Gerbers - | Bessie: 56 |
| Unnamed: 67 | Betty: 67 |
| Gerig - | Betty: 67 |
| Dean: 85 | Beverly: 67 |
| Tyler Leon: 85 | Dora Elona: 56 |
| Gert - | Edith Pearl: 56 |
| Kenneth Bruce: 76 | Eleanor Jane: 46 |
| Gibson - | Fannie L.: 46, 56, 67 |
| Adam: 40 | George William: 57 |
| | George Wilson: 46, 56, 57 |
| Gilbreath - | Helen Bessie (aka: Bessie Gustin): 56 |
| Vera Jean: 75 | Hod (name: Joseph Horation Gustin): 56, 67 |
| Gilford - | J. Adeline (aka: Addie J. Gustin): 46 |
| Alan Wayne: 81, 84 | J. Walter: 57 |
| Brian Lee: 81, 84 | James Marshall: 45 |
| Brianne Leigh: 84 | James William: 57 |
| Heather Marie: 84 | Janis: 67 |
| Larry W.: 81 | Jessie M.: 56, 66, 73, 81, 84, 85 |
| Nicole: 84 | John Bunton: 45 |
| Rachel Lynn: 85 | John Henry: 56, 67 |
| Roger Leroy: 81, 84 | John Wilson: 46 |
| Ryan Carl: 85 | Joseph Henry: 46, 55, 56, 66, 67, 73, 81, 84, 85 |
| Stephen James: 81 | Joseph Horation (aka: Hod Gustin): 56, 67 |
| Gillespie - | Julia: 57 |
| Eliza Frances: 29 | Julia M.: 46 |
| Hannah Elizabeth: 29 | Lucielle: 67 |
| John Wilson: 29 | Marguarite Margaret: 57 |
| JOINI 11 115011. 47 | iviaiguarite iviaigaiet. 37 |

| D 114 | **** |
|-----------------------|---|
| Paul Morgan: 56 | Hiler - |
| Phillis: 67 | Marshall: 60 |
| Phillis: 67 | Hill - |
| Samuel Wilson: 46, 57 | Anna: 19 |
| Stella Ree: 56 | Jesse: 14 |
| Guthrie - | Hipple - |
| Alfred: 40 | Frances May: 70 |
| Annie S.: 50 | Hoffman - |
| Jane H.: 50 | Nettie: 69 |
| John: 50 | Hofmann - |
| Lahre A.: 50 | |
| Louise F.: 50 | Ann Louise: 74, 83 Carol Jo: 74 |
| Mary W.: 50 | |
| Thaddeus: 50 | Christopher Alan: 74 David James: 74 |
| William: 40 | |
| Winifred B.: 50 | Kathleen Marie: 74 |
| Hamilton - | Maureen Leah: 74 |
| Virginia Lee: 77 | Paul: 74 |
| Hammel - | William James: 74 |
| Carol: 82 | Holland - |
| Hanna - | Franklin: 33 |
| | Franklin H: 19 |
| Elizabeth: 19, 20 | Franklin H.: 19 |
| Hannah - | Holman - |
| Unnamed: 47 | Ken: 74 |
| Harber - | Holt - |
| Dawn Marie: 81 | Ida Belle: 61, 63, 65 |
| Deborah Jean: 81 | Thomas Jefferson: 61 |
| Keith Allen: 81 | Hopkins - |
| Roger: 81 | Rev. Robert: 31 |
| Roger Eugene: 81 | Hoppner - |
| Wanda Sue: 81 | Unnamed: 67 |
| Harris - | Horn - |
| Patricia Sue: 80 | |
| Hart - | Joseph: 24 |
| Zelda Farmer: 73 | Sarah: 24, 25 |
| Hawkins - | Houston - |
| Fred: 56 | Delma: 60 |
| Fred: 56 | Horace: 60 |
| Unknown: 56 | Horace Myers: 49 |
| Hayward - | John: 49 |
| Mary Elizabeth: 47 | Louise Lula: 49 |
| • | Margaret: 60 |
| Heeley - | Minnie Vermadella: 49, 60, 70, 79, 83 |
| Charles Ross: 75 | William: 49, 60 |
| Heimlich - | William B.: 60 |
| Ed: 73 | Howlett - |
| Henderson - | Jane: 39, 40 |
| Agnes: 7, 13 | Parker: 39 |
| James: 7 | Hyer - |
| Herrera - | Eva L.: 60, 61 |
| Dean: 83 | John: 60 |
| Keith Claudio: 83 | Imlay - |
| Sarah Marie: 83 | Lucy: 21 |
| Solomon Wray: 83 | Irwin - |
| Hicks - | Jared: 32 |
| Charity: 70 | Joseph F.: 32 |
| Hight - | Rev. Joseph Taylor: 32 |
| Betty: 68, 74 | Lucy: 40 |
| Burton: 68 | Mary Wilson: 32 |
| Judy: 74 | Robert S.: 32 |
| Leota: 74 | Isgrig - |
| Margaret: 74 | Phoebe: 60 |
| Myrtle: 68 | Jean - |
| William Paul: 68, 74 | |
| Wilma: 74 | Ann: 76 |
| | Johnson - |

| Agnes Carson: 31 | Patricia Ann: 73, 79, 80, 83 |
|----------------------------|--|
| Elizabeth: 31 | Lumbeck - |
| Sarah: 31 | Daniel Wilson: 42 |
| Dr. William C.: 31 | Joseph M.: 41, 42 |
| Jolly - | Lydia - |
| Angie: 48 | Unnamed: 56 |
| Jones - | Lydon - |
| Alice L.: 58 | Mark Taylor: 83 |
| Jorday - | Raymond Edward: 83 |
| Unknown: 6 | Lyle - |
| | • |
| Keiser - | Ellen: 40, 41 |
| Kelly: 84 | Lyons - |
| Mark Allen: 80, 83, 84 | John: 55 |
| Paul: 79, 80 | Katie (name: Mary Catherine Lyons): 55, 56 |
| Randall: 79 | Mary Catherine (aka: Katie Lyons): 55, 56 |
| Randall: 80 | М |
| Keslee - | Ethel: 57 |
| Dale Edward: 81 | Mac Hall - |
| Kirby - | Unnamed: 60 |
| Kenneth Dan: 83 | Mackerly - |
| Kirkpatrick - | Lucinda: 38, 39 |
| JoAnn: 76 | * |
| Judith Mae: 76 | MacReynolds - |
| W. O.: 76 | Lafayette: 40 |
| | Mahon - |
| Kraft - | Jane: 13, 14 |
| Nancy: 15, 16 | Margaret - |
| Kuretick - | Unnamed: 24 |
| Lawrence Ray: 77 | Marietta - |
| Ladig - | Cassey Allen: 78 |
| Rebecca: 84 | Michael Kirk: 78 |
| Lammey - | Paul Evan: 78 |
| Charles: 78 | William Leroy: 78 |
| Craig Alvin: 78 | Marsh - |
| Natalie Lynette: 78 | |
| Lancaster - | Unnamed: 67 |
| | Marshall - |
| James Raymond: 75 | Eleanor: 45 |
| Larimor - | Martin - |
| Dorothy: 75 | Clarence Franklin Donald: 68 |
| Lea - | David: 83 |
| Mary Ann: 28 | Mauldin - |
| Levina - | Jessie Eugeneia: 58, 59 |
| Unnamed: 21 | Maxwell - |
| Lewis - | Emily McCullough: 44 |
| Maggie Lou: 59 | Mc Combe - |
| Lincicome - | |
| Sydney: 75 | Betty: 76 |
| 3 3 | McClure - |
| Lingle - | Margaret: 46 |
| S. D.: 47 | McCroan - |
| Littles - | Betty Jean: 79 |
| Terry Hal: 83 | McCubbins - |
| Love - | Archie: 59 |
| Sarah Ann: 33 | James T.: 59 |
| Sarah Jane: 33 | John F.: 59 |
| Lowe - | Mary S.: 59 |
| James William: 73, 79 | William Columbus: 59 |
| James William: 79 | McDill - |
| Kenneth Allen: 80, 84 | |
| Kenneth Eugene: 73, 80, 84 | James Wilson: 31 |
| _ | Rev. John: 31 |
| Kenneth Musoshe: 84 | Martha: 31 |
| Kenneth Raymond: 71-73 | Mary Margaret: 31 |
| Lawrence Odel: 71 | McGeehan - |
| Lora Ann: 80, 84 | Wilma Kay: 78 |
| Mary Helen: 73, 80, 84 | Meade - |
| Michael: 79 | |

| Charles Conrad: 78 | Brian Lynn: 78 |
|--------------------------------|---|
| Mehan - | Terrence Ladd: 78 |
| Anna Eliza: 28 | O'Bier - |
| Milholland - | Robert: 76 |
| Ray Frederick: 77 | Osprey - |
| Miller - | Otis: 49 |
| Blain: 33 | O'Steen - |
| Milligan - | Barry Raymond: 79 |
| William Allen: 41 | Pachl - |
| Millikan - | Amy: 83 |
| J. L.: 39 | Robert: 82 |
| Mills - | Sarah: 83 |
| John: 29 | Pagania - |
| Mohrman - | Pamela: 83 |
| Lee: 75 | Parker - |
| Morgan - | Helen: 39, 40 |
| Bertha: 59 | Wallace Leroy: 79 |
| Elliott S. N.: 55 | Patterson - |
| George James: 78 | Mary D.: 33 |
| Lillian M.: 55, 56 | Dr. William Stewart: 28 |
| Ollie: 59 | Patti - |
| Mott - | Unnamed: 83, 84 |
| Dorothy Cecil: 71 | Peterson - |
| Mullinax - | Martha: 59 |
| William Gordon: 78 | Phillips - |
| Myers - | Amy Ellips: 58, 60, 76, 77, 83 |
| Lucy Cook: 29 | Amy Ellen: 58, 69, 76, 77, 83 Cherie Myrlene: 76 |
| Neislanik - | Connie Faye: 69, 78 |
| Michael Roland: 74, 82 | Eliza Jane: 55 |
| Nellis - William: 29 | Etta Leota: 58, 68, 74 |
| William: 29 Nelson - | Floyd Francis: 69, 77 |
| Frank Lovell: 67 | Ilda Katherine: 68, 75 |
| Gustin McAllister: 67 | Jack Marvin: 68, 76 |
| Nichols - | Jacqueline Kay: 76 |
| Anita Kaye: 75 | James Franklin: 58, 68, 76 |
| Benjamin Edward: 75 | James Marcus: 68, 76 |
| Benjamin Edward Jr.: 75 | Jan Michelle: 76 |
| Ellen Katherine: 75 | Jeffrey Mark: 76 |
| Janet Ilene: 75 | Jill Marie: 76 JoAnn May: 68, 76 |
| JoAnn Patricia: 75 | John Martin: 68, 76 |
| Judy Irene: 75 | John Michael: 78 |
| Susan Elizabeth: 75 | John Oliver: 68 |
| Nieslanic - | John Parks: 58 |
| Roberta Marie: 74 | John Parks Jr.: 58 |
| Nieslanik - | John Timothy: 77 |
| Andrew Bratton: 82 | Joseph Edward: 58, 69, 78 |
| Carl Bernard: 74 | Joseph Edward: 68, 75 |
| Cynthia Leah: 74, 82 | Joyce Marie: 75 |
| Franklin Clare: 74, 82 | Joyce Marie: 69, 78 |
| Joseph Kevin: 74 Mariah: 82 | Kenneth Duane: 78 |
| Mary Ellen: 74, 82 | Lawrence Millicent: 69, 77 |
| Morgan: 82 | Lenora Gail: 69, 78 |
| Nicholas: 82 | Lewis Lafayette: 58, 69, 77 Linda Ann: 69, 78 |
| Richard Wilson: 74, 82 | Linda Alin. 69, 78 Lois Marian: 68, 75 |
| Stephen Lynn: 74 | Margaret Elizabeth: 58, 69, 76 |
| Trevor Lee: 82 | Martin Eugene: 76 |
| No children - | Peggy Louise: 75 |
| Unnamed: 57 | Robert Benjamin: 58, 68, 69 |
| Unnamed: 69 | Scott Michael: 76 |
| Nottingham - | Sharon Kathleen: 77 |
| Allen: 78 | Stephanie Jane: 76 |
| April Rae: 78 | Steven Alan: 78 |
| | |

| Thomas Dale: 68, 74, 75 | Saylor - |
|---------------------------------------|------------------------|
| Thomas Hartley: 58, 68, 74, 75, 83 | Unnamed: 67 |
| Victoria Lynn: 76 | Scheele - |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | |
| William Aaron: 75 | Emma D.: 67 |
| William H.: 55 | Schliesser - |
| Yvonne Estelle: 75 | Marilyn L. Coy: 81, 82 |
| Pine - | |
| Margaret Elizabeth: 66 | Scott - |
| Pinkerton - | Charles: 81 |
| | George Anderson: 65 |
| David: 31 | Kimberly: 81 |
| John M.: 31 | Dr. Unknown: 49 |
| William C.: 31 | Servies - |
| William M.: 31 | ~ |
| Pinkston - | Evalin: 79 |
| | Sharp - |
| Jerri Lynn: 81 | William: 14 |
| Jerry Arthur: 81 | Shepherd - |
| Paula: 81 | Reason: 28 |
| Pauline: 81 | |
| Pitkin - | Shields - |
| Rev. John: 17 | John: 13 |
| | Shoeneman - |
| Pitts - | Dallas: 82 |
| Katherine: 68 | Joel: 82 |
| Plaisted - | |
| Ada Ann: 58 | Siebert - |
| | Mary Augusta: 66 |
| Platt - | Silzell - |
| Cara L.: 81 | Jack Edward: 75 |
| Cheryl Lynn: 81 | Slane - |
| Cindy: 81 | |
| Daniel: 81 | Mabel Powell: 55 |
| Leanne: 81 | Smart - |
| | Elizabeth H.: 46 |
| Linda Kay: 81 | Hugh: 46 |
| Poisel - | Smith - |
| Helen Lucille: 73 | |
| Pond - | Allie: 60 |
| Rev. Gideon Hollister: 31 | Margaret A.: 21 |
| | Prudence Mary: 70 |
| Pritchard - | William R.: 59 |
| Janet Lynn: 75 | Snyder - |
| Prose - | • |
| Mary Elizabeth: 61 | Ava Elise: 84 |
| Rebecca - | Jason Erin: 84 |
| | Zachary Ash: 84 |
| Mithuko: 84 | Spaid - |
| Reifenstahl - | Eleanor Jean: 75 |
| Betty Margaret: 69, 76 | Speer - |
| Ella Josephine: 69, 76 | - |
| Floyd Henry: 69 | Dora K.: 57 |
| Rhoads - | Sperry - |
| | Rebecca: 46 |
| M. R.: 74 | Spiese - |
| Riddle - | Laura: 55 |
| Unknown: 17 | |
| Roach - | Sprague - |
| Elgin: 79 | Ernest Darwin: 75 |
| • | Stewart - |
| Robbins - | Sarah: 26 |
| Emma A.: 58 | Stonehouse - |
| Thomas Hawkins: 58 | |
| Roberts - | Margaret J.: 55 |
| | Stout - |
| Amy Clinton: 79 | Unnamed: 67 |
| Malcolm Dean: 78, 79 | Strain - |
| Robinson - | |
| Crystal Ann: 82 | Esther D.: 21 |
| Rutten - | James Gillian: 21 |
| | John, 21 |
| Barbara: 77 | John: 21 |
| G : | Malinda Henderson: 21 |
| Sappington - | Malinda Henderson: 21 |
| Sappington - Nora Tindel: 80 | |

| Robert Wilson: 21 | Veach - |
|------------------------|--|
| Samuel: 21 | James Moten: 83 |
| Sarah Robberson: 21 | Jessica Jo: 83 |
| Dr. William Joseph: 21 | Mary Louise: 83 |
| Stringer - | Vedder - |
| Fred: 73 | Harry Albert: 66 |
| Fred Allan, Jr.: 73 | Harry Alfred: 66 |
| Harry: 73 | Lillian Mae: 66 |
| Sue - | Mary Jannette: 66 |
| Unnamed: 83 | Virginia Emily: 66 |
| Sutherland - | Voytek - |
| Amarilla: 39 | William: 69 |
| Sutton - | Watts - |
| Diana Jean: 75 | Thomas: 21 |
| Swan - | Waugh - |
| John: 13 | Matilda L.: 50 |
| Swanson - | Weedo - |
| Frederick James: 78 | Matilda: 68, 69 |
| Greta Gay: 78 | Wells - |
| James Frederick: 78 | Wilson J.: 71 |
| Leslie Marcella: 78 | Wilson Jesse: 71, 72 |
| Sylvia Jo: 78 | Welsheimer - |
| Swartz - | Elizabeth: 28 |
| Doreen Elaine: 75 | William - |
| Swartzendruber - | John D.: 57 |
| Benjamin: 82 | Katherine: 57 |
| Joshua: 82 | Williams - |
| Matthew: 82 | James Thomas: 47 |
| Shana: 82 | Willie - |
| Steve: 82 | Kay Marie: 77 |
| Tantlinger - | Wilson - |
| Mary Ann: 73 | ?: 39 |
| Taylor - | Aaron: 7 |
| Eleanor: 32 | Adoli. 7 Abram Franklin: 28 |
| Lucy: 21, 23 | Adam Baird: 14, 26-28, 46 |
| William: 21 | Agnes: 13 |
| Templin - | Albert Louis: 58 |
| Solomon: 13 | Alfred Gaston: 55 |
| Terah: 13 | Amelia Virginia: 38, 48, 49, 58-60, 70, 78 |
| Thomas - | Andrew: 34 |
| James Roland: 79 | Arthur B.: 47 |
| Thornton - | Austa A.: 47 |
| Abner: 21 | Benjamin: 15 |
| Tibbets - | Betsy Taylor: 24 |
| Fannie Gatewood: 69 | Betty Jane: 47, 58, 68, 69, 74-78, 83 |
| Torrence - | Catherine Isabella: 7 |
| Ephraim: 33 | Catherine L.: 44 |
| Ephriam T.: 34 | Caylus L.: 47 |
| William: 33 | Charles John: 58 |
| William W.: 19 | Clara M.: 40 |
| Truitt - | Clinton George: 58 |
| Tilda: 69 | Cyrus Franklin: 28, 29 |
| Turner - | Donald Coyner: 55 |
| Ernest Charles III: 84 | Dorothy E.: 58 |
| Jennifer Sue: 84 | Ebenezer: 14, 15 Ebenezer Gastin: 28 |
| Unknown - | Edgar Stonehouse: 55 |
| Unnamed: 31 | Edward Dickey: 24 |
| Unnamed: 47 | Edward Dickey. 24 Edwin: 19, 34 |
| Elizabeth: 55 | Eliza: 19 |
| Vandeman - | Eliza Ann: 34 |
| Maria: 30 | Eliza Chur Gordon: 20 |
| Vaseen - | Eliza G.: 25 |
| Effer: 69 | Elizabeth: 17 |
| Nels Lewis: 69 | Elizabeth: 47 |
| | |

| Elizabeth Frances: 40, 49, 50 | John: 5-7, 14, 15, 17-19, 26, 29-34, 46-49, 57-60, 67- |
|--|---|
| Elizabeth Romain: 48 | 70, 73-79, 82, 83 |
| Emily J.: 40 | John: 14 |
| Emma Louisa: 38, 49, 60, 70, 79, 83 | John: 13, 21, 23, 38-41, 49, 50, 60, 61, 70, 71, 73, 79- |
| Enas: 18 | 81, 83, 84 |
| Enos: 17 | John: 29, 47, 58, 69 |
| Enos: 25 | John: 34 |
| Ernest Elmer: 70 | John Carey: 28 |
| Esther: 13 | John Clinton: 47, 58, 69 |
| Everett Sperry: 47 | John Davies: 38 |
| Ezra B: 19 | Dr. John Gilliland: 24, 38, 39 |
| Fanny: 17, 31 | John Hugh: 1, 3, 5-7, 13-15, 17-19, 21, 24-26, 29-34, 38- |
| Female: 17 | 42, 44-50, 55-61, 66-71, 73-85 |
| Female: 17 | John III: 7, 14, 26, 29, 30, 46-48, 57, 58, 67-69, 73-78, |
| Florence: 49 | 82, 83 |
| Frances Fanny: 15, 29, 47, 48 | John L.: 30, 48 |
| Frank Leighton: 46 | John Mark: 20 |
| George W.: 47, 58 | John Newton: 26 |
| Gertrude Comstock: 55 | John W.: 40 |
| Giles: 33 | John W. III: 15 |
| Grant: 48 | Joseph Easton: 26 |
| Hallie: 49 | Joseph H.: 25 |
| Hannah: 15, 30 | Joseph N.: 30, 48 |
| Hannah Caroline: 28 | Judith Irene: 48 |
| Harriet Caroline: 28 | Julia Ann: 25 |
| Harriet Newell: 28 | Julia Ann: 47 |
| Harry Edgar: 58, 69 | Julius F.: 47 |
| Hattie Lou: 49 | Katie: 18, 32, 33 |
| Hazel Marie: 67 | Laura Elizabeth: 34 |
| Hazel Marie: 67 | Lawson: 19, 33 |
| Hester: 33 Howard: 33 | Leila: 58 Leona Rosa: 69 |
| Hugh: 5, 6 | Lewis C.: 44 |
| Hugh Stewart: 47 | Lewis Fuellton: 15, 29, 47, 57, 58, 67-69, 73-78, 82, 83 |
| Ida M.: 47 | Lewis L.: 47, 57 |
| Infant: 19 | Lewis McCoy: 25 |
| Infant: 41 | Linda Ann: 73, 82 |
| Infant: 58 | Lizzie Dean: 46 |
| Irma Marie: 68, 74, 83 | Lizzie Dean: 47 |
| Isaac Crothers: 24, 40, 41, 50, 60, 61, 70, 71, 73, 79-81, | Louisa Annie: 41 |
| 83, 84 | Louisa Henderson: 24, 41, 42 |
| Isabella: 7 | Louise: 40 |
| James: 67 | Love Ann (Louvan) Clementine: 34 |
| James: 5, 7, 13, 21, 24-26, 38-42, 44, 45, 49, 50, 55-57, | Lucinda Jane: 41 |
| 60, 61, 66, 67, 70, 71, 73, 79-81, 83-85 | Lucy Ann: 23, 24 |
| James: 7, 17, 32 | Lucy C.: 40 |
| James: 13, 24, 25, 42 | Lydia Jane: 26 |
| James: 29, 47, 57, 58, 67-69, 73-78, 82, 83 | Maizie: 49 |
| James A. H.: 40 | male: 17 |
| James Alfred: 26, 44, 55, 66 | Male: 17 |
| James Clare: 58, 67, 68, 73, 74, 82, 83 | Mamie: 33 |
| James H.: 25, 42, 44 | Margaret Alice: 68, 74, 82 |
| James Henderson: 23 | Margaret E.: 30 |
| Dr. James Leighton: 28, 46 | Margaret Narcissa: 30 |
| James Matthew: 20 James Milton: 26 | Margret: 29 |
| James N.: 15, 30, 48 | Marsh Page: 48 Martha: 49 |
| James Robert: 74 | Martha: 13, 21 |
| James Robert "Bob": 68, 73, 82 | Martha: 26 |
| James Saher: 48 | Martha Ann: 34 |
| Jane: 14 | Martha Hanna: 20 |
| Jane: 13, 26, 45, 55-57, 66, 67, 73, 81, 84, 85 | Mary: 13 |
| John: 6 | Mary: 15, 29 |
| John: 17 | Mary: 17, 31, 32 |
| John: 3, 5-7, 13-15, 17-19, 21, 24-26, 29-34, 38-42, 44- | Mary: 26, 45 |
| 50, 55-61, 66-71, 73-85 | Mary: 29 |
| | • |

Mary "Polly": 7, 14 William: 33 Mary A.: 47 William: 33 William: 13, 25, 44, 45, 55, 66 Mary Ann: 33 Mary Ann: 68 William: 15 Mary Belle: 40 William: 29 Mary Blain: 20 William H.: 25 Mary E.: 44 William Harvey: 44 Mary E.: 38 Dr. William Harvie: 28 Mary Eliza: 34 William Herbert: 47 Mary Elizabeth: 41, 50, 51, 54, 60, 61, 70, 71, 73, 79-William Joseph: 7, 18, 19, 33, 34 81, 83, 84 William Joseph: 34 Mary Etta: 47 William Joseph: 38, 49 Mary Lavina: 47 William Taylor: 23 Mary Margaret: 55, 66 Winnie: 40 Mattie: 39 Zenda: 48 Mildred: 33 Zimri: 19 Minnie: 40 Winston -Nancy Emily: 41 Annalise: 84 Nancy Henderson: 23 Renner Harrison: 84 Nancy Latesha: 34 Wade: 84 Nancy M.: 25 Wiseman -Narcissa C.: 30 Sandy L.: 77 Narcissa Y.: 15 Wittenmyer -Oscar: 46 Clara Jane: 71 Polly: 18, 32 Woodcock -Polly: 33 Stella Ruth: 77 Polly: 19, 33, 34 Worrick -Priscilla Ruth: 19 Unnamed: 67 Rebecca: 17 Wray -Rebecca J.: 44 Mary: 6, 7 Robert Alexander: 47, 57, 58, 67, 68, 73, 74, 82, 83 Unknown: 6 Robert G.: 14 Wright -Dr. (DD) Robert Gilleland: 7, 15-17, 31 Wilhelmina J.: 48 Dr. Robert Imley: 24, 39, 40, 49 Robert Stewart: 28 Robert Zimri: 34 Roberta: 58, 68, 74 Ruth: 33 Sally Jane: 34 Samuel: 49 Rev. Samuel: 5, 13, 14 Samuel: 17 Samuel: 30 Samuel: 38 Samuel Blain Owen: 20, 34, 38, 48, 49, 58-60, 70, 78, 79,83 Samuel Blaine: 7, 19, 20, 34, 48, 49, 58-60, 70, 78, 79, Samuel Joseph: 24 Samuel Leroy: 38 Samuel McEwen: 19, 33 Samuel Milton: 25 Samuel Milton: 28, 46 Samuel Newton: 44, 55, 66 Sara Ellen: 47 Sarah: 33 Sarah: 7 Sarah: 13 Sarah Amanda: 28 Sarah Ann: 19 Sarah M.: 44 Thane Wright: 48 Thomas: 17 Vedie: 46 Virginia: 58

William: 5